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AB EVIATION S

The following abbreviations are used in this LEIS. For the definition of
terms, see the Glossary at the end of this volume.

AUM: animal unit month

BIN: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Land Management

CEQ: Council on Environmental Quality

EA: environmental assessment

EIS: environmental impact statement

FERC: Federal Energy Regulatory Commission

FLPMA: Federal Land Policy and Management Act

FPA: Federal Power Act

FS: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service

FWS: U.S. Department of the Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service

IBIA: Interior Board of Land Appeals

KGRA: known geothermal resource area

KGS: known geologic structure

LEIS: legislative environmental impact statement

MMS: U.S. Department of the Interior, Minerals Management Service

MU Act: Multiple Use-Sustained Yield Act

NEPA: National Environmental Policy Act

O & C Lands: Oregon and California Railroad Grant Lands and Coos Bay Wagon
Road Lands

OHA: Office of Hearings and Appeals

PILT: payments in lieu of taxes

RPA: Forest and Rangeland Renewable Resources Planning Act

RVD: recreation visitor day

T&E: threatened and endangered

WSA: wilderness study area



Dear Reader:

Enclosed is the legislative environmental impact statement (LEIS) on the
proposed Bureau of Land Management-Forest Service Interchange. The document
shows the process used to develop the proposal and analyzes potential impacts
of implementing the Proposed Action or one of four alternatives including No
Action. The LEIS is intended to provide information to Congress and the
public and to serve as a basis for public and congressional debate on the
merits of the proposed legislation.

An LEIS differs from a regular environmental impact statement (EIS) in two
ways: (1) an LEIS does not require a formal soping process and (2) an LEIS
does not require a draft document and public comment period because Congress
has its own process for obtaining public comments and can make final decisions
concerning legislative proposals. To gain public input to the proposal,
however, the Forest Service and the Bureau of Land Management have conducted
85 public meetings; recorded over 600 consultations with interested groups,
individuals, and government entities; and held a formal public comment period,
including 30 public hearings. Comments and data from the public have been
used to determine the issues and develop alternatives.

Please note that the statistics used in this LEIS are the best estimates as of
December 1985 and may not represent exact amounts or conditions at the time
this LEIS is published or the Interchange is implemented.

We wish to thank the many individuals and organizations who provided comments
and suggestions. Their help has been invaluable. We also encourage you to
review this document and make your comments known to Congress.

Sincerely,

Department
of the
Interior

Bureau of Land Management
Washington, D.C. 20240

Department
of

Agriculture

Forest Service
Washington, D.C. 20013

/2
ROBERT F. BURFORD, Direétor R. MAX PETERSON, Chief
Bureau of Land Management Forest Service
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Abstract: This legislative environmental impact statement (LEIS) assesses probable
environmental consequences (impacts) of a legislative action to transfer jurisdiction
over certain Federal lands and minerals between the Department of the Interior, Bureau
of Land Management and the Department of Agriculture, Forest Service.

The Federal Government administers about one-third of the land in the United States, 73
percent of which is managed by the Bureau of Land Management and the Forest Service. In
many of these areas, agency lands are scattered and intermingled, resulting in
duplication of efforts and workforce requirements. Many attempts have been made to
rectify the existing situation. The Interchange proposals (Proposed Action and
alternatives) are expected to enhance public service, improve efficiency of the
management of natural resources, and reduce agency costs. The following alternatives
are analyzed:

o Proposed Action (preferred alternative for which legislation is being submitted
to Congress)

o June 7 Alternative (original proposal released on June 7, 1985)
o Intermingled Lands Alternative
o Individual State Legislation Altertiative
o No-Action Alternative (continuation of present management).

Legislation would be needed to implement the Proposed Action or other alternatives
except No Action.

On the basis of issues and concerns expressed by the public during 85 public meetings,
600 recorded consultations, 30 public hearings, a 30-day formal comment period and many
individual sessions, the analyses focus on probable impacts to renewable resources,
wilderness management, minerals management, and social and economic conditions.

LEIS Contact: Comments on this LEIS should be directed to members of Congress or to the
following responsible officials:

Robert F. Burford, Director
USD1, Bureau of Land Management
18th and C Streets, NW
Main Interior, Room 5660
Washington, D.C. 20240

(202) 343-9435
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PREFAC E

The purpose of this legislative environmental impact statement (LEIS) is to
analyze potential impacts of implementing the proposed Interchange or of
implementing one of the four (including No-Action) alternatives to the
proposal. Although an LEIS on this proposal was not required under Council on
Environmental Quality guidelines (40 CFR 1506.8), the Forest Service and
Bureau of Land Management agreed that an LEIS might be helpful to Congress,
the public, and Federal, State, and local governments.

This LEIS is not a decision document, but its analysis may be used as a factor
in deciding whether to approve the proposed Bureau of Land Management-Forest
Service Interchange. The LEIS will be used mainly as a basis for
Congressional and public debate.

The LEIS contains a Summary, four chapters, and 12 appendixes. The Summary
reviews the major impacts discussed in the LEIS and lists major issues of
public concern. Chapter 1 discusses the purpose and need for the Interchange
proposals, history and background, management objectives, and major issues of
concern to the public and the agencies. Chapter 2 describes and compares the
Proposed Action and alternatives. Chapter 3 describes the affected
environment. Chapter 4 analyzes probable impacts from implementing the
Proposed Action or alternatives. And Chapter 5 summarizes public and agency
participation in developing the Interchange proposal. The appendixes provide
maps and background information, including data and methodology used to
conduct the analysis incorporated into the text.
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SUMMARY

PURPOSE AN]) NEED

The Forest Service and the Bureau of Land Management (BLM) propose to
interchange lands and minerals management responsibilities throughout their
areas of jurisdiction. The purposes of this proposed Interchange are (1) to
enhance public service, (2) to improve the efficiency of managing natural
resources, and (3) to reduce BLM and Forest Service costs of managing lands
and minerals. Legislation would be needed to implement the Interchange
because existing law does not allow such a large exchange of lands or minerals
authority between the two agencies.

The Interchange is needed to resolve overlapping and intermixed BLM and Forest
Service jurisdictions. The lands administered by the to agencies are
similar, sharing similar users, management problems, and resources. In 71
communities, both agencies have offices, with separate staffs performing
similar duties.

MAJOR PUBLIC CONCERNS CONSIDERED

BLM and the Forest Service sought and received much public comment on the
proposed Interchange before preparing a legislative environmental impact
statement (LEIS). Public comments were used to define the significant policy
and environmental issues and the range of alternatives to be analyzed. The
following are the major public concerns considered in preparing this LEIS.

User Rights and Appeals. Penuittees, licensees, and holders of other use
authorizations are concerned that the Interchange would change or cancel their
use authorizations. Penuittees are also apprehensive about the appeals
process, especially holders of mineral interests who are concerned that the
process for handling appeals of decisions would change if the Forest Service
acquires minerals management responsibility.

Receipts to Counties. Local governments expressed concern that the
Interchange would reduce revenues to counties and States because of different
revenue-sharing formulas applied to National Forest System and public lands.

Water Rights. Commenters identified two areas of concern with regard to
water rights: (1) Federal reserved rights for water on newly established
national forests and (2) existing water rights of private citizens and their
future ability to acquire water rights under State laws.

Disposal of Federal Lands. Many commenters are concerned that under the
Interchange, National Forest System lands transferred to BLM could be sold and
that public lands transferred to the Forest Service could no longer be
acquired under public land laws.

Minerals Access and Availability. Some segments of the mining industry
are concerned that the Forest Service, in acquiring minerals management
responsibility, might be far less inclined than BLM to allow or provide access
for mineral leasing, exploration, and development. Others are concerned that
the Forest Service would deemphasize or discourage minerals management in
favor of other programs.

9



SUMMARY

Dual-Agency (BLM and Forest Service) Minerals Management. Some members of
the mining industry are concerned that on a national or regional scale the
industry would have to work with two agencies rather than one. Some believe
that minerals management by two agencies (BLM in parts of the country and the
Forest Service in others) could cause delays and higher processing costs for
Industry. In addition, the minerals industry is concerned that surface
resource uses may take preference over mineral exploration and development.

Wilderness Review. There was general concern about how wilderness review
would be handled under the Interchange. Both agencies intended to provide
continuity in protection and study of wilderness study areas (WSAs) and
roadless areas. But the description of the legislative concept published on
June 7, 1985, was such that some commenters expressed concern that BLN WSAs
would not be protected if management of these areas is transferred to the
Forest Service.

Differences in Management Intensity. Many commenters believe that the
Forest Service manages lands and surface resources nre intensively than BLM
and that areas transferred from the Forest Service to BLM could deteriorate
because of BLM 's perceived less intensive management. Public land users are
concerned that the Forest Service would impose more restrictions than BIN on
the use of transferred lands.

Differing Enphases in Timber, Wildlife, and Recreation Management. Many
commenters believe that BLM lacks the capability to manage timber, wildlife
habitat, or recreation and that the quality of the resources or recreation
experience would decline under BLM management.

Community Impacts from Gain or Loss of Thiployees. A potential is
perceived for significant economic and social impacts to communities that gain
or lose agency employees and to the employees themselves. Coinnenters also
expressed concern that the Interchange might occur without enough public
involvement to identify local needs.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPOSED ACTION AND ALTERNATIVES

Proposed Action

The Proposed Action would transfer about 24 million acres of land between BLM
and the Forest Service and 204 million acres of minerals jurisdiction from BIN
to the Forest Service. Of the 71 communities that now have BLM and Forest
Service offices, only 36 communities would have both Forest Service and BLM
offices under the Proposed Action. A total of 350 jobs would be eliminated,
and an average annual l3 million to l5 million would be saved after
implementation. (See maps in Appendix 1.)

June 7 Alternative

The June 7 Alternative is similar to the Proposed Action but would involve the
transfer. of more land and minerals jurisdiction (30 million to 35 million
acres). Of the 71 communities that now have Bill and Forest Service offices,
only 22 communities would have both Forest Service and BIN offices under this
alternative. A total of 750 jobs would be eliminated, and an average annual
427 million to 432 million would be saved after implementation. (See maps in
Appendix 1.)
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SUMMARY

Intermingled Lands Alternative

The Intermingled Lands Alternative proposes a transfer of isolated areas and
other small tracts of lands of one agency that are intermingled with or near
larger blocks of lands managed by the other agency. All these transfers would
be combined into one nationwide legislative proposal. This alternative would
transfer about 880,000 surface acres to BIN and 1,917,000 surface acres to the
Forest Service. (See maps in Appendix 1.) Larger scaled maps and detailed
acreages would be prepared and submitted to Congress if this alternative is to
be implemented. Two options are proposed for the Intermingled lands
alternative: (1) transfer of surface and minerals jurisdiction and (2)
transfer of surface jurisdiction only.

Under the transfer of surface and minerals jurisdiction option, of the 71
communities that now have BLM and Forest Service offices, 67 'would have both
Forest Service and BLM offices. A total of 100 jobs would be eliminated, and
an average annual 4 million to 5 million would be saved after implementation.

Under the transfer of surface jurisdiction only option, of the 71 communities
that now have BLM and Forest Service offices, 70 would continue to have both
Forest Service and BLM offices. Less than 50 jobs would be eliminated, and an
average annual l million to 2 million 'would be saved after implementation.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Under the Individual State Legislation Alternative, the Interchange proposals
for each State would be considered in a separate legislative package, or
states with similar situations could be grouped together in legislative
packages. Each State would have the same proposed jurisdictional boundaries
and office locations as under the Proposed Action, and the major parts of the
proposed legislative packages forwarded to Congress with each State proposal
would be the same as under the Proposed Action.

The main difference between the Individual State Legislation Alternative and
the Proposed Action would be in the time and costs required (1) for BIN and
the Forest Service to prepare and submit each package to Congress, (2) for
Congress to consider each State separately, and (3) for BIN and the Forest
Service to implement the Interchange once Congress acts on the individual
State proposals.

No-Action Alternative (Continuation of Present Nanagement)

Under the No-Action Alternative, the Interchange of lands and minerals
jurisdiction would not take place, although small case-by--case land transfers
would continue as they have in the past. BIN and the Forest Service would
continue to manage the lands and resources under their jurisdictions in the
same manner as they do now and would continue their current level of land
disposal. BLM would also continue to administer federally owned subsurface
minerals underlying all State, private, and Federal lands, including National
Forest System lands.

11
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ENVIRONMENTAL (X)N SEQ UENC ES

Wilderness Characteristics

Implementing the Proposed Action would not affect the wilderness
characteristics of any of the SAs or roadless areas considered for
Interchange beyond what might occur if the Interchange would not take place.
Completion of studies and reconmiendations to Congress on son of the areas
could be delayed, extending the time the areas are managed under interim
protection and delaying development and use of other resources on areas that
would eventually be released. The Intermingled Lands and Individual State
Legislation alternatives would have the same impacts as the Proposed Action
except that the Intermingled Lands Alternative would involve fewer areas.

Under the June 7 Alternative, WSAs transferred to the Forest Service, studied
under Forest Service policies, and determined to be nonsuitable for wilderness
could be released from wilderness consideration and managed for nonwilderness
multiple uses. This release could result in impairment and loss of wilderness
characteristics and preclude wilderness designation in the future. Otherwise,
the impacts of the June 7 Alternative would be the same as under the Proposed
Action for the same reasons.

The No-Action Alternative would not affect wilderness characteristics. Both
BLM and Forest Service procedures require protection of wilderness
characteristics until studies are completed and study areas are designated or
released. Impacts of current management programs and study would continue.

Timber Production

The Interchange under the Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and Individual
State Legislation Alternative would allow BLM to require timber harvesters to
pay for cleaning up timber cutting debris and reforesting the public lands
following the sale. This requirement could result in a slight decrease in
soil erosion and minor improvements In aesthetics, water quality, wildlife
habitat, and air quality following timber sales. Otherwise, the Proposed
Action would not appreciably affect timber production on public or National
Forest System lands. Consequently, there should be no significant effects on
the physical and biological components of the environment.

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would have the same effects as the Proposed
Action except that it would not grant BIN the authority to collect money from
timber purchasers for brush disposal and reforestation and it would not have
the Proposed Action's slight benefit on soil, water and air quality,
aesthetics, and wildlife habitat.

The No-Action Alternative would not affect timber production on public or
National Forest System lands. Effects on the physical and biological
components of the environment that are occurring under present management
would continue.

Livestock Grazing Use

None of the alternatives would appreciably affect livestock grazing use
levels, timing of livestock use, or intensity of use supervision. Therefore,
none would significantly affect range condition, including vegetation and

12
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soils, or water quantity or quality. Under all alternatives, the effects of
current management would continue.

Wildlife Habitat

The Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and Individual State Legislation
Alternative would slightly improve wildlife habitat on public lam:ls by
providing Bfl4 authority to collect money from purchasers of timber for
reforestation and wildlife habitat improvement following timber sales.
Otherwise and under the Intermingled Lands Alternative and No Action, no
significant impacts to wildlife habitat are expected other than those that
would result from current wildlife habitat management.

Recreation Use

None of the Alternatives would appreciably affect recreation use on public or
National Forest System lands. Therefore, no impacts are expected to the
physical or biological components of the environment.

Mineral Production

Under the Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and Intermingled Lands
Alternative, no significant adverse environmental impacts would result from
the transfer of minerals management responsibility. The administrative
changeover, which could decrease the availability of and access to minerals in
the short term, may cause some delays in the scheduling and processing of
applications. But these delays would not affect mineral production levels.
After full implementation, individuals and companies in the minerals industry
should experience some reduced costs and reduced time to process mineral
applications. Specific environmental impacts of minerals management could be
delayed, but the ultimate impacts to the physical and biological components of
the environment would not change.

Under the Individual State Legislation Alternative, potential inconsistencies
in legislation for individual States regarding the transfer of minerals
management authority to the Forest Service could make it less efficient for
minerals to be produced, slightly reducing production. Impacts to mineral
production or to the physical or biological environment, however, are not
expected to be significant.

Because the No-Action Alternative would continue present management, it would
not change mineral production.

Lands Available for Disposal

Under the Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and Individual State
Legislation Alternative, public land transferred to the Forest Service would
continue to be available for disposal under some specific land disposal
statutes. National Forest System lands transferred to BLM would generally not
be subject to land disposal laws unless such laws applied to the lands before
the interchange occurred. The Forest Service's Small Tract Act would be
amended to apply to public lands administered by the BIN. These alternatives
would thus not affect the disposal of Federal lands except to facilitate B111's
meeting of public interests by allowing the Secretary of the Interior to
dispose of lands under the Small Tracts Act. Therefore, no significant
impacts to the physical or biological environment are expected.

13
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The Intermingled Lands Alternative would also allow the Secretary of the
Interior to dispose of lands under the Small Tracts Act but would not change
other public land disposal laws to allow the Forest Service to dispose of
newly established national forest lands under public land disposal acts. As a
result, less land could be disposed of after the Interchange than at present,
and potential impacts on the physical and biological environment from land
disposal activities would decrease.

The No-Action Alternative would not affect land disposal potential.

State and County Revenues

The Proposed Action and the Individual State Legislation Alternative would
have only a slight adverse effect on Federal land-related revenues received by
States, and such revenues would decrease in only four States and by less than
1 percent. Proposed changes in payment formulas would slightly increase
payments in eight states.

The June 7 Alternative would have only a slight adverse effect on Federal
land-related revenues received by States and counties. Proposed changes in
payment formulas would mitigate most adverse effects, and affected States and
amounts could vary from year to year.. No adverse effects are expected on
revenues received by 0&C counties.

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would only slightly affect Federal
land-related revenues received by States. But changes in payment formulas
could Increase or decrease by as much as 50 percent revenues received by
individual counties.

The No-Action alternative would not affect Federal land revenues received by
counties and states.

Local Employment Levels and Community Infrastructure

Under the Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and Individual State
Legislation Alternative, for almost aU communities that would undergo net
staffing changes, the employment and community infrastructure impacts would be
insignificant. In the 19 communities that were closely analyzed, mitigating
factors could offset potentially significant economic impacts that could
result from the loss of employees. Thirteen of the closely analyzed
communities would gain employees. The June 7 Alternative could slightly
intensify the existing high unemployment problem In four small California
towns and greatly stimulate the economy in another.

Both options of the Intermingled Lands Alternative would Involve insignificant
staffing changes and result in insignifIcant employment and community
infrastructure changes. The No-Action Alternative would involve no staffing
changes and would thus have no impacts.

Hydropoer Site Development

Under all alternatives that would implement an Interchange, lands transferred
from the Forest Service to B114 would generally retain their reserved status--a
status that allows the responsible cabinet secretary to require conditions in
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission licenses for hydropower development.

14
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Because of the relatively few hydropower sites involved, however, the impact
on the development of hydropower sites or on the natural environment from
these alternatives is not expected to be significant regionally or nationally
but could be significant locally if a particular site is developed.

The No-Action Alternative would not significantly affect the development of
hydropower sites or their associated environmental impacts.
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CHAPTER 1
PURPOSE AND NEED FOR ACTION

OBJECTIVES

The U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service and the U.S. Department of
the Interior, Bureau of Land Management (BLM) propose to interchange lands and
minerals management responsibilities throughout their areas of jurisdiction.
The purposes of the Proposed Action and alternatives are (1) to enhance public
service, (2) to improve the efficiency of managing natural resources, and (3)
to reduce BIN and Forest Service costs of managing lands and minerals.
Legislation would be needed to Implement the the Proposed Action or other
alternatives (except No-Action) because existing law does not allow such an
extensive exchange of lands or minerals authority between the two agencies.

The need for the Proposed Action or alternatives is to resolve overlapping and
intermixed BLM and Forest Service jurisdictions, which have led to many
management inefficiencies. These scattered and intermingled land patterns are
accidents of history, products of compromise, or the result of separate,
unrelated land actions dating back to the early l800s. In many cases, the
lands administered by the two agencies are similar, sharing the same users,
management problems, and resources. In 71 communities, both agencies have
offices, with separate staffs performing essentially the same kinds of
duties.' This situation results in duplication of efforts and work
requirements and causes inefficiency and unnecessary confusion for those who
work with either agency.

HISTORY AND BACKGROUND

The Federal Government administers a third of the land in the United States,
73 percent of it through BLM and the Forest Service. In the 48 contiguous
States, BIN manages about 177 million acres and the Forest Service about 169
million acres. Both agencies are charged by law with managing the lands under
the principles of multiple use and sustained yield.

National policy during most of the 19th century promoted settlement and
development of the West by disposing of public domain lands acquired through
purchase, treaties, and wars. Between 1812 and 1935, the United States
disposed of more than 1 billion acres to individuals and organizations through
land sales, home steading, and land grants to railroads. Grants to railroads
were typically alternating sections of land on each side of the railroad
right-of-way, resulting in a checkerboard pattern of land ownership. In
addition, when States were admitted to the Union, they received grants of
public domain lands to support schools and colleges. In the West, these
grants usually were sections interspersed throughout the public domain lands.

While disposing of public domain lands, Congress set aside lands for specific
purposes. The President was also given authority to witfrlraw lands for
specific uses. Beginning in the late 189Os, several presidents witMrew lands
for forest reserves. In 1905, the Department of Agriculture, through the
Forest Service, assumed responsibility for these reserves (now designated
National Forests). Lands were also reserved for other purposes, such as
parks, military reservations, and wildlife refuges. The remaining public
domain lands were managed by the Department of the Interior, through the
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PURPOSE AND NEED

General Land Office, which was later merged with the Grazing Service to form
BLM. As a result of all these activities, present BLM and Forest Service
jurisdictions in many areas lie side by side or are intermingled.

Throughout the years, many attempts have been made to change the land pattern
situation of the BIN and the Forest Service. The Interchange proposals now
under consideration began with a 1979 Presidential environmental message
describing an "urgent need for genuine cooperation" between BIN and the Forest
Service to improve coordination of the country's natural resource program.
The message directed the Secretary of Agriculture and the Secretary of the
Interior to adjust boundaries to allow lands to be nxre effectively managed.
In 1980, the Secretaries developed an initial plan to transfer
responsibilities for certain lands between the BLM and the Forest Service. In
1981, BIN Director Robert F. Burford and Forest Service Chief R. Max Peterson
issued guidelines for the plan, directing field officials to identify public
and National Forest lands for potential transfer. From 1981 to 1984, a small
team of Forest Service and BLM employees met with employees from every Forest
Service regional office and BIN state office, from most forest supervisor's
offices and BLM district offices, and from many other government agencies.

The plan was reinforced when the President's Private Sector Survey on Cost
Control in the Federal Government (Grace Commission) estimated large savings
from a BIN-Forest Service realignment. In addition, Congress' General
Accounting Office report issued in December 1984 (GAO 1984) noted a potential
cost saving of 33 million a year--after initial implementation costs--plus
great improvement in management efficiency and services to the public.

On January 30, 1985, BIN and the Forest Service announced a concept, called
Interchange, that would transfer, by congressional action, from 30 million to
35 million acres of land and minerals management authority between the two
agencies. The BIN Director and Forest Service Chief published a national
concept map (Forest Service and BIN l985d) and some initial policies. They
directed their field offices to work with the public to refine the concept and
to examine ways to implement the initiative.

BLM and Forest Service field offices have worked together closely to fill in
details of how this proposal would work, how it would best benefit the public,
and what would be its estimated costs and savings. These proposals have been
discussed with congressional delegations, governors, and hundreds of key
public groups and individuals in nre than 600 documented consultations and
individual sessions. The concepts were also introduced to the public through
a series of 85 public meetings held throughout the Nation.

As a direct result of this public participation, many changes were made to the
initial concept and boundaries. On June 7, 1985, a revised concept map,
national summary of the proposal and legislative concepts, and individual
State summaries were published and distributed to groups, individuals, and
government agencies who had expressed an interest in the proposal (BLM and
Forest Service l985a). In particularly controversial areas, such as the
Bighorn National Forest in Wyoming and the Modoc National Forest in northern
California, alternatives were presented for public review and comment. A

30-day formal public comment period, including 30 public hearings, was
provided to gain more public participation.
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Following the formal public comment period, the comments were analyzed and
summarized. Copies of the response analysis were sent to commenters who
requested them. Highlights from the analysis were provided to individual
members of Congress, news media, and groups who expressed an interest in the
results. The analysis and a full set of the comments received are being made
available to both the Senate and House of Representatives.

Using the comments received during the formal comment period, the BLM State
directors and Forest Service regional foresters reviewed the specific
proposals for each State and suggested changes. In response to requests for
an environmental analysis, a decision was made to prepare this LEIS to provide
another source of information to Congress and to the public.

SCOPE OF THE LEIS

For a regular environmental impact statement (EIS), Council on Environmental
Quality regulations (40 CFR 1501.7) require "an early and open process for
determining the scope of issues to be addressed and for identifying the
significant issues related to a proposed action." The process is termed
scoping. The regulations for a LEIS (40 CFR 1506.8) exempt legislative
proposals from this scoping requirement. But because the Forest Service and
BLM have sought and received much public comment on the proposed Interchange
beforehand, the formal comments and earlier public input were used to define
the policy questions to be addressed and the environmental issues and range of
alternatives to be analyzed. The environmental issues to which this LEIS is
devoted were taken from the total array of public concerns. The major public
concerns considered are discussed belo.

Major Public Concerns Considered

Most persons and groups responding during the formal comment period favored
the goals of the Interchange, but many of these same commenters opposed the
Interchange because of some portion of the proposal. Most of the comments
concerned specific boundary locations and suggestions for changes. Because
these boundary concerns were specific to many different locations, they have
been reviewed by BIN state directors arid Forest Service regional foresters.
The Proposed Action incorporates the boundary suggestions that appear to have
the most merit. Other suggestions were considered but rejected because they
failed to meet the Interchange objectives.

Other concerns involved the overall Interchange concept rather than
individual, localized areas. A taskforce of BLM and Forest Service employees
reviewed these concerns in depth and selected those appearing to be most
important to the public and agency managers. These major public concerns are
described below. For those that do not involve environmental issues, a brief
explanation of how they were addressed is included, and no further discussion
appears in this document. Major concerns involving environmental issues were
carried forward into the selection of environmental topics for analysis.

1. User Rights and Appeals

User Rights. Some holders of permits, leases, and other use authorizations
are concerned about the possible changes in or cancellation of their use
authorization once the Interchange is in effect.
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Appeals. Permittees are apprehensive about the appeals process if the
Interchange is implemented. Mineral lessees and holders of mineral interests
under the Mining Law of 1872 are especially concerned that the process for
handling appeals of decisions would change if the Forest Service acquires
minerals management responsibility.

The proposed legislation would not change the 1872 Mining Law, but it does
include language to protect valid existing rights and assure uniform treatment
of appeals.

Receipts to Counties and States

Local governments expressed concern that the proposed Interchange would reduce
revenues to the counties and States because different revenue-sharing formulas
are applied to National Forest System and public lands. Such revenue Includes
payments in lieu of taxes (PILT) and a portion of receipts from grazing fees,
timber sales, and mineral leasing. The proposed legislation contains language
designed to reduce or eliminate possible adverse effects on State and county
revenues. See Chapter 2 for a description of the proposed changes to
revenue-sharing formulas, Chapter 3 for a discussion of existing formulas, and
Chapter 4 for a discussion of the impacts of those changes.

In western Oregon, the Oregon and California Railroad and Coos Bay Wagon Road
Grant Lands (O&C) counties are concerned that differences in management
philosophy and emphasis between the two agencies would eventually result in
reduced receipts. The counties are particularly concerned that under the
Interchange the allowable cut for timber sould be reduced, thereby reducing
revenues to the counties. Local governments are also concerned that the
Forest Service imposes more requirements on timber contractors than does BLM
and that more requirements Increase the contractor's costs and reduce the
appraised value of the sale and revenues to the counties. The Proposed Action
responds to public concern and would leave the O&C lands under BIN
administration (See Chapter 2).

Water Rights

Commenters identified two areas of concern with regard to water rights. The
first was over Federal reserved rights for water on newly established national
forests. Existing national forests that were reserved from the public domain
do carry a reservation to carry out tie purposes of the 1897 Organic
Administration Act (16 U.S.C. 473-478 (1982)). The proposed legislation makes
it clear that no new reserved rights are established for the newly established
National Forest System lands. Water needs on these lands for which no
reserved right exists would have to be acquired under other State or Federal
law.

The second concern is over existing water rights of private citizens and their
future ability to acquire water rights under State laws. The proposed
legislation would protect all valid existing rights, and the Interchange would
not affect State water laws.

Disposal of Federal Lands

The issue of the disposal of Federal lands has two facets. On one hand, many
commenters are concerned that under the Interchange, National Forest System
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lands transferred to BLM could be sold. No authority now exists to sell most
National Forest System lands. On the other hand, some States, other public
authorities, and individuals are concerned that public lands could no longer
be acquired under public land laws once the lands receive National Forest
status. Examples include State indemnity (in lieu) selections, desert land
entries, and disposal under the Recreation and Public Purposes Act. The
proposed legislation has been designed to address these concerns by providing
that lands transferred from the Forest Service to BLM would be withdrawn from
sale or disposal unless they were previously subject to disposal by the Forest
Service. Lands transferred from BLM to the Forest Service would generally
remain available for disposal under the same authorities applicable to the
public lands. See Chapter 2 for a more detailed description of the proposal
and Chapter 4 for a discussion of the potential impacts.

Minerals Access and Availability

Some segments of the mining industry are concerned that the Forest Service, in
acquiring minerals management responsibility, might be far less inclined than
Bt14 to allow or provide access for mineral leasing, exploration, and
development. Other minerals interest groups are concerned that minerals
management would be deemphasized or discouraged In favor of other Forest
Service programs. A related concern is that the Forest Service does not have
the expertise to manage the minerals program on the millions of acres of
mineral estate that would be transferred as a result of the Interchange.

Environmental groups are concerned that National Forest lands transferred to
BLM would be managed with greater emphasis on mineral development, thereby
compromising other surface values such as visual resources and wildlife
habitat.

A concern also exists that full transfer of responsibility would require a
lengthy transition period, which could result in confusion, loss of morale,
and inefficiency.

The proposed legislation would amend several laws to give the Secretary of
Agriculture the same authorities and responsibilities for management of
mineral resources as the Secretary of Interior within their respective
jurisdictions. The Forest Service's Multiple Use and Sustained Yield Act
would be amended and the Forest and Rangeland Renewable Resources Planning Act
(RPA) would be clarified to provide for equal consideration of renewable and
nonrenewable resources. The Proposed Action would transfer employees with
minerals expertise from BLM to the Forest Service to ensure continuity and
consistency in minerals management. See Chapter 2 for a more detailed
description of the Proposed Action and Chapter 4 for a discussion of the
potential impacts.

Dual-Agency (BLM and Forest Service) Minerals Management

Some members of the mining industry are concerned that on a national or
regional scale the industry would have to work with two agencies rather than
one. Some believe that minerals management by two agencies (BLM in parts of
the country and the Forest Service in others) could cause delays and higher
processing costs for Industry. In addition, the minerals industry is
concerned that surface resource uses may take preference over mineral
exploration and development.
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The proposed legislation contains several provisions designed to promote
uniform application of the mining and mineral leasing laws by the two agencies
while improving management efficiency by consolidating reponsibility for both
surface and subsurface resources within the same agency. See Chapter 2 for a
description of the Proposed Action and Chapter 4 for a discussion of the
potential impacts.

Wilderness Review

There was general concern about how wilderness review would be handled under
the Interchange. Both agencies intended to provide continuity in protection
and study of wilderness study areas (WSAs) and roadless areas. But the
description of the legislative concept published June 7, 1985, was such that
some commenters expressed concern that BIN WSAs would not be protected if
management of these areas is transferred to the Forest Service. BIN's WSAS
designated under Section 603 of FLPMA can be released from study only by
Congress, whereas the Forest Service can administratively release roadless
areas without congressional approval unless the study and recommendation was
specifically required by Congress.

Conversely, others are concerned that SAs recommended for nonwilderness use
and released by Congress might be reconsidered by the Forest Service once it
gains jurisdiction over these lands.

The wilderness provisions of the proposed legislation have been designed to
address these concerns by assuring that the areas would neither gain nor lose
protection or special status as a result of the Interchange. See Chapter 2
for a description of the Proposed Action and Chapter 4 for a discussion of the
potential impacts.

Differences in Management Intensity

Many commenters on the Interchange proposal believe that the Forest Service
manages lands and surface resources more intensively than BLM. They cite
figures such as total employees in each agency, acres managed per employee,
total budgets of each agency, and dollars spent per acre managed. The
implication is that areas transferred from the Forest Service to BIN could
deteriorate in condition or quality because of BIN's perceived less intensive
management. Public land users are also concerned that the Forest Service
would impose more restrictions than BLM had on the use of lands transferred
from BIN to the Forest Service.

The proposed legislation has been designed to assure continuation of the
present management following Interchange by mandating use of existing land
management plans and protecting existing permits and leases. See Chapter 2
for a more detailed description of the Proposed Action and Chapter 4 for an
analysis of the potential impacts.

Differing Fniphasis in Timber, Wildlife, and Recreation Management

In addition to differences In intensity or quality of management, many
commenters on the Interchange proposal expressed the opinion that BIN lacks
the capability to manage timber, wildlife habitat or recreation, as evidenced
by the BIN's forestry, wildlife and recreation budgets. Opponents of the
proposed Interchange believe that the quality of the resources or recreation
experience would decline under BLM management.
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As mentioned above, the proposed legislation contains several provisions
designed to assure that the present management of lands proposed for
interchange is continued after the legislation is enacted. See Chapter 2 for
a description of the Proposed Action and Chapter 4 for a discussion of the
potential impacts.

10. Community Impacts from Cain or Loss of Eiployees

Some persons perceive a potential for significant economic and social impacts
on communities that gain or lose agency employees as a result of the proposed
Interchange. In addition, commenters expressed concern that the Interchange
might occur without enough public involvement to identify local needs. Some
are also concerned about the impacts to agency employees.

Impacts to employees are being considered by the agencies as implementation
plans are prepared. These impacts and potential mitigation measures are
addressed in separate reports. Community impacts from the gain or loss of
employees are addressed in Chapter 4.

Environmental Issue Topics

As mentioned above, the Proposed Action and alternatives include legislative
language that would address and mitigate most of the major public concerns
listed above (see Chapter 2). But rather than being environmental issues,
many of these concerns involve broad policy decisions that are part of each
alternative. The analysis of environmental impacts is the purpose of an EIS,
and subjects relating to the human environment must be determined from among
all the subjects raised by tie public and the two agencies. The LEIS team
considered public comments, BIN and Forest Service management concerns, and
the Proposed Action and selected out of this larger field of subject matter
the following environmental Issue topics for analysis (CEp Reg. 1501.7(3)):

Impacts on wilderness characteristics
Impacts on timber production
Impacts on livestock grazing use
Impacts on wildlife habitat
Impacts on recreation use
Impacts on minerals production
Impacts on lands available for disposal
Impacts on state and county revenues.
Impacts on local employment levels
Impacts on community infrastructure
Impacts on hydropower site development

Alternatives to be Analyzed

On the basis of comments and the agencies' analysis, the following
alternatives were selected for detailed analysis:

Proposed Action--reflects changes to the June 7, 1985 proposal
resulting from public comments.
June 7 Alternative--the proposal published for public comment on June
7, 1985 has been carried forward for comparison.
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3 Intermingled Lands
with minerals jurisdiction--responds to suggestions for a
snaller scale proposal.
without minerals jurisdiction--provides a small-scale
clean-up of boundaries without a transfer of minerals
responsibility.

Individual State Legislation--responds to suggestions to consider
each State separately.
No Action (continuation of present managennt).

The Proposed Action and alternatives, including those eliminated from detailed
study, are described in Chapter 2. All alternatives considered have been
included in this LEIS for evaluation.
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CHAPTER 2
DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPOSED ACTIC AND ALTERNATIVES

Chapter 2 describes the Proposed Action for the BLM-Forest Service Interchange
and alternatives to it that would at least partially achieve the goals of the
Interchange: the June 7 Alternative, the Intenningled Lands Alternative (with
and without transfer of mine rals jun sdiction), and the Individual State
Legislation Alternative. This Chapter also discusses the No-Action
Alternative, which would continue present management. Because all
alternatives include at least some provisions of the Proposed Action, the
Proposed Action is discussed in greatest detail, and the other alternatives
discussed where they differ from the Proposed Action. This approach
eliminates repetition and allows an easy comparison of the Proposed Action to
the alternatives. Chapter 2 begins with a discussion of alternatives that
have been considered but eliminated from detailed study.

ALTERNATIVES CONSIDERED BUT ELIMINATED FROM DETAILED STUDY

Merger of the Forest Service and the Bureau of Land Management

The merger of the Forest Service with Department of the Interior agencies was
proposed as early as 1932, and the merger of BLM and the Forest Service was
proposed as early as 1947. Similar recommendations or proposals were made in
1953 by the President's Advisory Committee on Government Organization; in 1964
by the Public Land Law Review Commission; in 1971 and 1973 by President Nixon;
and in 1979 by President Carter. Bills were introduced in Congress for most
of these proposals but were never enacted. The failure of the 1979 proposal,
along with the President's Environmental Message in 1979, gave impetus to the
present effort to develop an acceptable interchange of lands and jurisdictions
that would improve public service, reduce agency costs, and improve efficiency
of natural resource management without having to merge the two agencies.

Reorganization of Forest Service Regional Offices and BLM State Offices

This alternative was eliminated for several reasons. First, the Forest
Service made a serious effort in the early l97Os to reorganize and consolidate
regional offices. Congress opposed this effort. In the interim, several
cost-saving measures have been implemented, such as colocating and sharing
services between regional offices and research station headquarters. Second,
BIll underwent a state office reorganization in 1981 and a merger with the
Minerals Management Service in 1983, which significantly altered BLM state
office organizations. Further reorganization at the state office level at
this time would be inappropriate, although reorganization could be reexamined
in the future for opportunities to further the goals achieved through
Interchange.

Administrative Implementation within Current Legal Authorities

Section 32 of the Bankhead-Jones Act of 1937 and Section 204 of the Federal
Land Policy and Management Act of 1976 provide authority to transfer some
lands from one department to the other, but the parcels would be relatively
small and not necessarily those that would produce much cost savings or
efficiencies or improve public service. The Economy Act also allows some
actions, such as detailing employees from one department to the other. But
these actions would only be temporary and would not produce significant
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long-term benefits. Therefore, administrative implementation under existing
authorities would not meet the goals of the Interchange.

ALTERNATIVES CONSIDERED FOR DETAILED STUDY

Proposed Action

The Proposed Action (Preferred Alternative) was developed from comments
received on the June 7 Alternative, which was the first detailed Interchange
proposal. On January 30, 1985, BIN and the Forest Service initiated their
first proposal to transfer land and minerals management authority between the
two agencies. After consultation with congressional delegations, governors,
public groups, and concerned citizens, a series of detailed State
implementation guides was developed for Federal, State, local agency, and
public review. Information and comments received on this proposal were then
considered and used in developing the Proposed Action.

This LEIS summarizes the Proposed Action on a nationwide basis. Additional
descriptions and more detailed information for specific States are contained
in the revised State summaries and National Summary, which were distributed at
the time the LEIS was going to print. A limited number of the revised State
summaries and National Summary are available from the headquarters offices of
the Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management, or from Forest Service
regional offices or BLM State offices.

The Proposed Action would transfer about 24 million acres of land between BLM
and the Forest Service and 204 million acres of minerals jurisdiction from BLM
to the Forest Service. (See Appendix 1 for maps showing proposed jurisdiction
changes by State and for information and statistics on the Proposed Action and
alternatives.)

The major elements of the Proposed Action and alternatives are summarized in
Table 2-1, which includes acres that would be managed, administrative offices,
staffing, costs and savings involved with the Proposed Action. Because other
cost saving and efficiency effortsReform 88, the Forest Service's National
Administrative Review Team, management initiatives, and grade bulge reduction
effortswould occur independently of the Interchange, these efforts are
assumed to continue under all alternatives. Costs and savings projected under
all alternatives would thus occur in addition to costs and savings resulting
from these independent efforts.

A total of 71 communities now have both BIN and Forest Service offices. If
the Proposed Action is adopted, only 36 communities would have both Forest
Service and BIN offices. The remaining 35 communities would each keep only
one office, either Forest Service or BLM.

Changes would occur mainly in Forest Service supervisor and ranger district
offices and BLM district and resource area offices. Public lands transferred
to Forest Service management would become National Forest System lands, and
National Forest System lands transferred to BLM management would become public
lands. Areas formerly having both BIN and Forest Service offices and
functions would be combined so that people needing permits, assistance, or
information related to National Forest System or public lands would generally
be able find help at a single location. All mineral leasing records would
remain at their current locations and be maintained by either the Forest
Service or I3LM under a shared-services concept.
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TABLE 2-1
I1&TA SUMMARY FOR PROPOSED ACTION AND ALTERNATIVES
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Proposed Action: surface acres transferred from BLM to FS: 14.8 million
surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 9.4 million

Offices

Staffing

CostsfSavings ($ millions)

BLM: DO = district office; RA = resource area;
FS: SO = forest supervisor's office; RD = ranger district
*Roundjng results in no change. Estimated number of positions saved for both
agencies would be less than 50.
**Indjvidual State Legislation Alternative costs and savings for the first 5
years were calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that
legislation is postponed would decrease long-term savings by approximately the
average annual savings after implementation ($l3-15,000,000).

Proposed Action 36 44 127 113 612
June 7 Alternative 22 37 98 111 606
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 70 52 145 119 638
With Minerals 67 50 144 119 638

State-By--S tate 36 44 127 113 612
No Action 71 53 146 119 638

BIll FS Combined
ChangeStaff Change Staff Change

Proposed Action 6,950 -'450 29,200 +100 -350
June 7 Alternative 5,950 -1450 29,800 +700 -750
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 7 ,400 nominal* 29 ,lO0 nominal* nominal*
With Minerals 7,050 -350 29,350 +250 -100

State-By-S tate 6,950 -450 29,200 +100 -350
No Action 7,400 29,100

Acres Managed (millions)
BLM FS

Surface Subsurface Surface Subsurface

Proposed Action 171.7 216 174.1 204
June 7 Alternative 174.8 213 171.0 205
Intenningled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 176 .1 420 169.7 0
With Minerals 176.1 240 169.7 180

State-By-S tate 171.7 216 174.1 204
No Action (Current Situation) 177.1 420 168.7 0

PROPOSED ACTION
June 7 Alternative
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only
With Minerals

State-By-S tate**

21-24
43-46

3-4
7-8

25-27 * *

53-56
115-120

8-10
19-21
45_47* *

29-35
69-7 7

4-7
11-14
18-22 * *

13-15
27-32

1-2
4-5

13 -15

Two-Agency B114 FS
Towns DO RA SO RD

Average Annual
First Five Year Savings After

Costs Savings Net Savings Imp len at at ion



The transfer of responsibilities for managing lands and mineral resources from
one Secretary to another would be accomplished by act of Congress and would be
effective at the beginning of the first Federal pay period following 180 days
after the date of enactment of the act. Delaying the transfer of jurisdiction
after the effective date of the act would allow the agencies to take the
preliminary or preparatory actions that must be accomplished by the date of
the actual land transfer.

Maps

Lands would be transferred in accordance with maps referenced in the
legislation and used throughout the legislative process. A nationwide map
would show the overall realignment of lands and would be supplemented by a
series of State maps showing more precise locations of these areas. The State
maps in Appendix 1 approximate the maps that would be prepared for each
alternative. Because of the small scale of the maps in Appendix 1, they are
subject to minor corrections or adjustments before implementation. Notices
that the land status records have been changed would be published in the
Federal Register when the land status records have been noted.

Wilderness Management

The Proposed Action would transfer lands containing 7 designated wilderness
areas (254,239 acres) and 41 roadless areas currently under study (1,032,507
acres) from the Forest Service to BIN, and 11 designated wilderness areas
(40,279 acres) and 125 wilderness study areas (WSAs) scheduled or currently
under study (1,406,493 acres) from the BIN to the Forest Service. These
latter areas include 6 instant study areas (ISAs) (70,909 acres) for which
recommendations have been made and sent to the Congress. Under the Proposed
Action, designated wilderness areas transferred from one agency to the other
would continue to be managed according to the legislation that created them
(see Table 2-2, Wilderness Information Summary, and Appendix 4, Wilderness
Areas, Roadless Areas, and SAs Involved in the Interchange, for a listing of
all affected areas).

Public lands designated as wilderness study areas (SAs) under Sections 202
and 603 of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act (FLPNA) and transferred
to the Forest Service for which study has not already been completed would be
studied under the requirements of Forest Service regulations. The WSAs
designated under Section 603 would be managed under the requirements of FLPMA
to protect their wilderness values until the studies are completed and
Congress designates them as wilderness or releases them from study. Areas
transferred to the Forest Service which are identified for wilderness study
pursuant to Section 202 of FLPMA would be managed to protect their wilderness
characteristics until the areas are designated as wilderness or released from
wilderness consideration. See Table 2-3 for a comparison of current and
proposed management of designated wilderness areas and study areas.

Studies of Forest Service roadless areas transferred to BIN for which no
wilderness recommendations have been made would be completed using the
procedures specified in Section 3(d) of the Wilderness Act. Areas found
suitable for wilderness designation would be managed to protect wilderness
characteristics until Congress acts. Areas found unsuitable would be released
for other management purposes.

DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

Transfer of Jurisdiction
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TABLE 2-2

WILDERNESS INFORMATION SUMMARY

*Includes nine instant study areas, with 71,789 acres, that have recommendations before Congress.
**Includes six instant study areas, with 70,909 acres, that have recommendations before Congress.
***Includes one instant study area, with 7,636 acres, that has a recommendation before Congress.

Type of Area

Proposed
Action

June 7
Alternative

Intermingled Lands
(both options)

Individual State
Legislation

No. of Areas Acres No. of Areas Acres No. of Areas Acres No. of Areas Acres

National Forest System Lands Proposed for Transfer to BLM

Designated Wilderness 7 254,239 9 507,974 1 25,500 7 254,239

Congressionally
Mandated Study Areas 3 181,200 2 119,200 0 0 3 181,200

Study Areas not Released
by Law or through 38 851,307 134 3,693,844 3 63,800 38 851,307

Forest Level Planning

Totals 48 1,286,746 145 4,321,018 4 89,300 48 1,286,746

Public Lands Proposed for Transfer to the Forest Service

Designated Wilderness 11 40,279 12 46,029 5 13,291 11 40,279

Congressionally
Mandated Study Areas 97** 1,360,236 107* 1,466,819 l5*** 110,590 97** 1,360,236

Study Areas not Released
by Law or through BLM 28 46,257 28 46,257 5 4,595 28 46,257

Resource Management Plans

Totals 136 1,446,772 147 1,559,105 25 128,476 136 1,559,105



Designated
Wilderness
A reas

Areas Recommended
to Congress

Areas to be Studied
under Section 603
of FLPMA

Areas to be Studied
under Section 202
of FLPMA

Areas Studied under
Section 202 of FLPNA
and Released from
Study

Designated
Wilde mess
Areas

Areas Recommended
to Congress

Areas Mandated
for Study by
Congress

Roadless Areas to
be Studied under
FS Planning Process

Roadless Areas
Studied under FS
Planning Process
and Released from
Study

DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

TABLE 2-3
COMPARISON OF CURRENT AND PROPOSED MANAGEMENT

OF DESIGNATED WILDERNESS AND STUDY AREAS

Public Lands to be Transferred to the Forest Service

Areas are managed under provi-
sions of the Wilderness Act and
BLM wilderness regulations to
preserve and enhance wilderness
characte ristics.

Areas are managed to protect
wilderness characteristics until
designated or released from
wilderness conside ration.

WSAs are studied under mandates
of Section 603 of FLPMA and
and managed under FLPMA IMP
requirements until designated
or released by Congress.

WSA5 are studied under auther-
ities of Section 202 of FLPMA
and managed to maintain present
wilderness characteristics
until released through the
planning process or wilderness
recommendations are acted
upon by Congress.

WSA5 are considered adequately
studied for wilderness and
managed for other fonns of
multiple use.

National Forest System Lands to be Transferred to BIM

Areas managed under provisions
of the Wilderness Act and FS
management regulations to
preserve and enhance wilderness
values.

Areas managed according to FS
management policies or statutory
direction until designated or
released from wilderness
consideration.

Areas are studied under FS
regulations and managed under
FS management policies or
statutory direction until desig-
nated or released by Congress.

Areas are studied under FS
regulations and managed under
FS policies until released
through the planning process or
wilderness recommendations are
acted upon by Congress.

Areas are considered adequately
studied and are managed for
other forms of multiple use or
in accordance with any law that
released them from study.
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Areas would be managed under pro-
visions of the Wilderness Act and
FS wilderness regulations to
preserve and enhance wilderness
characteristics.

Areas would be managed to protect
wilderness characteristics until
designated or released from
wilderness consideration.

WSAs would be studied under FS
regulations and managed under
FLPMA IMP requirements until
designated or released by
Congress.

WSAs would be studied under FS
regulations and managed to main-
tain present wilderness charact-
eristics until released through
the planning process or wilder-
ness recommendations are acted
upon by Congress.

WSAs would be considered
adequately studied for wilderness
and managed for other fonns of
multiple use.

Areas would be managed under pro-
visions of the Wilderness Act and
BLM management regulations to
preserve and enhance wilderness
values.

Areas would be managed to protect
wilderness characteristics or
according to other statutory
direction until designated or
released from consideration.

Areas would be studied under man-
dates of Sec. 603 of FLPNA and
managed under FLPMA IMP or
statutory direction until desig-
nated or released by Congress.

Areas would be studied under
authorities of Sec. 202 of FLPMA
and managed to maintain wilder-
ness characteristics until
released through the planning
process or wilderness recommenda-
tions are acted upon by Congress.

Areas would be considered ade-
quately studied and managed for
other forms of multiple use or
in accordance with any law that
released them from study.

BLM = Bureau of Land Management; FS Forest Service; FLPMA = Federal Land Policy and
Management Act; IMP = interim management policy

Category of Lands Current Situation (No Action) Proposed Action
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Areas other than Section 603 wilderness study areas that are transferred from
one agency to another and that have been determined not to be suitable for
wilderness designation through the planning processes would be considered
adequately studied for wilderness but may be reconsidered during preparation
of future plans.

As soon as practicable BLN would complete studies of roadless areas
transferred to its jurisdiction. The Forest Service would integrate into the
next cycle of forest plans wilderness studies on the WSAs received. Appendix
4 lists wilderness areas and areas being studied for wilderness designation
that would be transferred from one agency to the other.

Valid Existing Rights and Authorizations

Valid existing rights, including existing permits previously granted to any
person, would be protected by the Interchange legislation. The change in
administrative jurisdiction of the Federal land to which an established
authorization applies would not be the basis for denying renewal or reissuance
of any such authorization. Existing permits and other authorizations would be
reissued according to laws and regulations of the agency having jurisdiction.

Administrative appeals, adjudications, or administrative review of decisions
pending on the date of enactment of the legislation would be completed by the
agency where the action is pending, but the Secretary having jurisdiction over
the lands would have the authority to exercise final administrative review.
The Secretaries would be required to establish joint procedures for
administrative adjudication or reviews of mining or mineral leasing cases.
For cases requiring a common interpretation of the statutes, the Secretary of
Agriculture would adopt Department of the Interior procedures for mining and
mineral lease appeals. Appeals of decisions on these cases by Forest Service
officials would be heard by administrative law judges (AIJs) from the
Department of the Interior's Office of Hearings and Appeals. Decisions of the
ALJs could be appealed to the Interior Board of Land Appeals (IBLA), subject
to the reserve authority of the Secretary of Agriculture to exercise final
administrative review.

The Interchange would not affect any claim by or against the United States,
and the legislation to implement the Interchange would not create any claim or
right that did not exist before its enactment.

Timber Production

The Proposed Action would transfer 1.26 miilion acres of commercial timber
land from the Forest Service to BLN and 1.235 million acres from BLM to the
Forest Service. Transferred from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction would be
155 timber contracts involving 111.6 million board feet of timber valued at
over l6.7 million. Transferred from Bill to Forest Service jurisdiction would
be 94 timber contracts involving 166.3 million board feet of timber valued at
nearly l8.3 million. Table 2-4 shows the timber contracts that would be
involved in the Interchange by alternative.

The Proposed Action would authorize the Secretary of the Interior to require
purchasers of timber from the public lands to make deposits of money in
coimection with the payments for the timber, to cover the costs to the United
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DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

TABLE 2-4
TIMBER INFORMATION SUMMARY

Commercial Forest Acres to be Transferred (000 acres)

Volume of Timber to be Transferred (million board feet)

Fxisting Situation (No-Action Alternative)

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.
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to BLM to Forest Service

Number of Timber Contracts to be Transferred

Proposed Action 155 94
June 7 Alternative 195 880
Intermingled Lands Alternative 15 15
Individual State Legislation Alternative 146 94

Value of Timber to be Transferred ($000)

Proposed Action 16,744 18,287
June 7 Alternative 40,378 844,289
Intermingled Lands Alternative 1,557 2,578
Individual State Legislation Alternative 16,788 18,287

Proposed Action 1, 260 1, 235
June 7 Alternative 1,809 3,434
Intermingled Lands Alternative 120 175
Individual State Legislation Alternative 1, 260 1, 235

BIN Forest Service

Commercial Forest Land (000 acres) 4,199 82,216
Number of Timber Contracts 982 13,383
Volume of Timber (million board feet) 4,218.9 39,200
Value of Timber ($000) 892,239 5,930,000

Proposed Action 111.6 166.3
June 7 Alternative 324.8 3,776 .6
Intermingled Lands Alternative 10.4 23. 4
Individual State Legislation Alternative 111. 2 374.1



PROPOSED ACTION

States of any or all of the following:
disposing of brush and other debris resulting from cutting operations;
planting (including the production or purchase of young trees);
sowing with tree seeds (including collection or purchase of seeds);
removing undesirable vegetation on the public lands cut over by the

purchaser to improve the future stand of timber;
protecting and improving the future productivity of the renewable

resources of the lands on sale areas, including the sale area improvement
operation, maintenance and construction, reforestation and wildlife
habitat management.

Livestock Grazing Use

The Proposed Action would transfer about 5,890 grazing allotments from BIN to
Forest Service jurisdiction and 1,210 grazing allotments from Forest Service
to BIN jurisdiction. A total of 5,740 pennittees and 1.269 million animal
unit months (AUMs) of forage would be involved in the transfer of land to the
Forest Service, and 1,455 permittees and 1.881 million AUMs would be involved
in the transfer of land to BIN. These figures include national grasslands
that would be transferred. Table 2-5 shows these figures for each alternative.

National Grasslands

Title III of the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act of 1937 would be amended to
provide that national grasslands and land utilization projects transferred to
BIN would be managed under that act and administrative procedures to preserve
their special status. Ten national grasslands (2,141,682 acres) would be
transferred from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction (Table 2-6).

Wildlife Habitat

The Proposed Action would transfer from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction,
lands managed under 55 habitat management plans (HMPs) and involving 13
threatened and endangered (T&E) species recovery plans and would transfer from
BLM to Forest Service jurisdiction lands managed under 80 RMPs and involving
19 T&E species recovery plans. Table 2-7 shows these numbers for each
alternative.

Recreation Use

The Proposed Action would transfer 640 recreation pemits and 31 fee areas
(mainly campgrounds) from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction and 401
recreation permits and 10 fee areas from BIN to Forest Service jurisdiction.
Lands that would be transferred from the Forest Service to BIN experience an
estimated 2.525 million annual recreation visitor days (Rims) of use. lands
that would be transferred from BLM to the Forest Service now experience an
estimated 2.549 million annual Rims of use. A summary of recreation
info rmat ion for each alternative is shown in Table 2-8.

Congressional Designations

Components of the National Wilderness Preservation System, National Wild and
Scenic Rivers System, and the National Trails System would be administered
under applicable laws by the Secretary to whom jurisdiction has been
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DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

TABLE 2-5
LIVESTOCK GRAZING INFORMATION SUMMARY

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.

TABLE 2-6
NATIONAL GRASSLANDS INVOLVED IN ThE INTERCHAME*

To Be Transferred under the Interchange
No of of Affected Authorized UseGrazing No.

Existing Situation (No-Action Alternative)
No of Grazing No. of Authorized Use
Allotments Permittees (000s of AUMS
BD4 FS BLM FS BLM FS

State National Grassland Acres

Idaho Curlew 47,658
North Dakota Little Missouri 1,027,922
North Dakota Sheyenne 70,180
North Dakota Cedar River 6,717
South Dakota Grand River 155,170
Wyoming Thunder Basin 571,885
New Mexico Kiowa 136,412
Oklahoma Black Kettle 31,300
Texas, Oklahoma Rita Blanca 92,989
Texas McClelland Creek 1,449

Total (10) 2,141,682

*Under the Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and
Individual State Legislation Alternative.
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Allotments Pennittees (000s of AUMS
to BLM to FS to BLM to FS to BLM to FS

Proposed Action 1,210 5,890 1,455 5,740 1,881 1,269

June 7 Alternative 1,460 6,990 1,810 6,690 2,031 1,527

Intermingled Lands 110 850 125 820 265 120

md. State Legis. 1,210 5,890 1,455 5,740 1,881 1,269

26,600 10,220 26,690 14,240 11,100 10,100



TABLE 2-7
SUMMARY OF INFORMATION ON lIMPs AND T&E SPECIES RECOVERY PLANS

PROPOSED ACTION

Proposed Action 55 80 13 19

June 7 Alternative 60 120 15 29

Intermingled Lands 5 11 1 3

md. State Legis. 55 80 13 19

Existing Situation (No-Action Alternative)
BLM FS BLM FS

383 42* 57 61

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.
* Indicates Sikes Act management plans only.

TABLE 2-8
RECREATION INFORMATION SUMMARY

To be Transferred under the Interchange
No. of Permits* No. of Fee Areas** Recreation Use***

FS BLM to FSto BLM to FS to BLM to to

Existing Situation (No-Action Alternative)
No. of Permits* No. of Fee Areas** Recreation Use***

BLM FS BLM FS BIM FS

7,037 5,225 56 2,326 49,656# 227 ,708#

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.
*Ipludes concession, commercial, and area permits for such things as ski areas,
lodges, resorts, outfitters, guides, off-road vehicle races, cabins, and summer
homes.
**Developed recreation sites (mainly campgrounds), for which a special
recreation use fee has been established.
***Estimated recreation use in thousands of 12-hour recreation visitor days
RVDs).
Source: NPS 1983.
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Proposed Action 640 401 31 10 2,525 2,549

June 7 Alternative 1,029 745 52 34 5,094 5,389

Intermingled Lands 59 57 3 1 235 360
Alternative

Individual State 640 401 31 10 2,525 2,549
Legislation Alt.

To Be Transferred under the Interchange
No of Habitat No. T&E Species

Alternative Management Plans Recovery Plans
to BLM to FS to BLM to FS
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transferred by the Interchange legislation. Table 2-9 summarizes the
congressionally designated areas other than wilderness areas proposed for
transfer. See Table 2-2 for information on designated wilderness areas.

Nine rals Management

The Proposed Action would transfer full minerals management responsibility for
about 204 million acres of Federal mineral estate in the contiguous 48 States
and 22 million acres of Federal mineral estate in Alaska from BLM to the
Forest Service. The Forest Service would then exercise minerals management
authority--issue leases and supervise operations--for all federal minerals
underlying Federal, State, and private lands within its jurisdiction.
Minerals responsibilities would be consolidated within clearly defined
geographic areas. Table 2-10 shows the number of mining claims and mineral
leases potentially affected by the Proposed Action and alternatives.

Agency workloads would change, and some BLM minerals specialists would be
transferred to the Forest Service to meet workload needs. Most minerals
functions could be clearly divided between the agencies. The two agencies
would share services and thoroughly review specialized functions, as needed,
to ensure that (1) technical expertise is used to the best advantage, (2)
minerals policy remains consistent, and (3) service to the public is not
disrupted. If the Proposed Action is adopted, about 175-200 BLM minerals
specialists, technicians, and support workers would be offered transfers to
the Forest Service to carry out minerals management functions.

The mining and mineral leasing acts would be amended to give tie Secretary of
Agriculture, with respect to National Forest System lands and Federal minerals
within his area of jurisdiction, the same authorities the Secretary of the
Interior has for public lands. The Multiple Use-Sustained Yield Act would be
amended to cite minerals as one of the multiple uses on National Forest System
lands, including newly established national forest lands, and to include
reference to both renewable and nonrenewable resources. Inclusion of
nonrenewable resources under the Forest and Rangeland Renewable Resources
Planning Act of 1974 would be clarified.

Leasable Minerals. Under the Proposed Action, the Forest Service would assume
full responsibility for 210 coal leases, 38,000 oil and gas leases, and 887
leases for other leasable minerals (Table 2-10). Minerals management
responsibility for the National Forests System is now divided between BLM and
the Forest Service. BLM issues leases and supervises lease operations, and
the Forest Service reviews lease applications to determine surface effects and
makes recommendations to BLM for issuing leases.

In some cases, BLM would perform adjudication for lands administered by the
Forest Service under a shared-service arrangement, but substantive decisions
from which appeals might be taken would be made by the Forest Service. BLM

would continue to operate the simultaneous oil and gas leasing system, but
both agencies would select parcels to be leased and issue leases. As
proposed, the Forest Service would assume the authority and responsibility to
approve and issue all other oil and gas and geothermal leases for Federal
lands through noncompetitive over-the-counter or simultaneous listing or by
competitive means.
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TABLE 2-9
CONGRESSIONALLY DESIGNATED AREAS INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Individual State national conservation area
Legislation national wild/scenic river
Alternative national scenic/historic trail

national outstanding natural area

No-Action national conservation area
Alternative national wild/scenic river
(Existing national scenic/historic trail
Situation) national outstanding natural area

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.
*No national recreation areas would be affected by any alternative.
**Numbers represent trail segments rather than number of separate trails affected.

Number Acres/Miles Number Acres/Miles

0 0 ac. 0 0 ac.
0 0 ml. 4 91 ml.
1 36 mi. 7** 234 ml.
0 0 ac. 0 0 ac.

0 0 ac. 1 60,000 ac.
0 0 mi. 5 150 mi.
2 28 ml. lO** 316 ml.
0 0 ac. 1 80 ac.

0 0 ac. 0 0 ac.
0 0 ml. 4 91 ml.
1 36 ml. 7** 234 ml.
0 0 ac. 0 0 ac.

2 12.5 mil ac. 0 0 ac.
9 426 mi. 20 1,804 ml.
5 1,290 mi. 3 4,815 mi.
1 80 ac. 0 0 ac.

Alternative Type of Designation* To Be Transferred to BLM To Be Transferred to FS

Intermingled Lands national conservation area
Alternative national wild/scenic river (Lands involved generally too small and

national scenic/historic trail scattered to affect congressionally
national outstanding natural area designated areas.)

Proposed Action national conservation area
national wild/scenic river
national scenic/historic trail
national outstanding natural area

June 7 Alternative national conservation area
national wild/scenic river
national scenic/historic trail
national outstanding natural area



DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

TABLE 2-10
MINING ClAIM AND MINERAL LEASE SUMMARY

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.
*Numbers represent existing mining claims and leases on public and National Forest
System lands but not minerals responsibility. The Forest Service has limited
responsibility for mining claims and even less responsibility for mineral
leasing. Neither agency's minerals autkrity/responsibility would change under
the No-Action Alternative. See Appendix 7 for a discussion of existing BLM and
Forest Service minerals management responsibilities.
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Exist ing*
(No Action) To Be Transferred

Full Responsibility
After Transfer

BLM FS toBLM toFS BIN FS

Mining Claims (000s)

Proposed Action
June 7 Alternative
Intermingled Lands
md. State Legis.

1,066 520
1,066 520
1,066 520
1,066 520

14 175
91 165

1 25
14 175

905
992

1,042
905

681
594
544
681

Coal Leases

Proposed Action 499 132 0 78 421 210
June 7 Alternative 499 132 25 79 445 186
Intermingled Lands 499 132 0 11 488 143
md. State Legis. 499 132 0 78 421 210

Oil and Gas Leases (000s)

Proposed Action 108.2 32.8 2.9 8.1 103 .0 38.0
June 7 Alternative 108.2 32.8 4.8 20.3 92.7 48.3
Intermingled Lands 108.2 32.8 0.3 1.2 107 .3 33.7
md. State Legis. 108.2 32.8 2.9 8.1 103.0 38.0

Other Mineral Leases

Proposed Action 1,158 907 70 50 1,178 887
June 7 Alternative 1,158 907 30 67 1,121 944
Intermingled Lands 1,158 907 2 7 1,153 912
md. State Legis. 1,158 907 70 50 1,178 887



PROPOSED ACTION

The Proposed Action would transfer from BIN to the Forest Service full
minerals management responsibility, including economic evaluation; drainage
agreement processing; approval of coinmunitization and unitization agreements;
and determinations of known geologic structures (KGSs), known geothermal
resource areas (KGRAs), and other mineral availability detenninations (see
Appendix 3). The responsibility for keeping mineral records would likewise
transfer to the Forest Service where appropriate. In many cases, the
technical work for mineral operations functions would be performed on a
shared-service basis.

The Forest Service and BIN would each issue leases on the lands they manage.
The issuing agency would also collect bonuses, first-year rentals, and all
fees. The Minerals Management Service would continue to collect all later
rentals and royalties and continue to distribute all receipts, including
bonuses and first year rentals.

The Proposed Action would change neither the Department of the Interior's
royalty management activities nor existing federal mineral relationships on
Indian lands held in trust by the Secretary of the Interior. This decision
was considered advisable because of the long history and responsibility of the
Department of the Interior in Indian trust lands.

Under the Prqposed Action, the existing prohibition would continue against
surface coal mining on newly established public lands formerly within the
boundaries o the Custer National Forest.

Locatable Minerals. The Forest Service now has geologists who perform mining
claim validity examinations and prepare mineral reports recommending
contest/no cqntest action. But these reports must be approved by the BIN
state office mineral examiner before BLM will issue contest complaints against
claimants on National Forest System lands. Under the Proposed Action, the
Forest Service would issue contest complaints against claimants on National
Forest Systen lands, but BIN would retain the responsibility for issuing
patents. Mter the Interchange is implemented, the Forest Service would have
full responsibility (except for issuing patents) for about 681,000 mining
claims (Table 2-10).

Salable Mineials. Management of salable mineral materials is now the
responsibility of the respective agencies, a situation that would not change
under the Proposed Action.

Land Available for Disposal

Land disposal laws that apply to public lands would generally not apply to
newly established public lands unless such law or authority applied to the
areas before the date of transfer. Ml contiguous areas of newly established
public lands of 10 ,000 acres or nre which had a specific name identification
would be designated as conservation areas. The Secretary of the Interior
would also be given authority to modify or add to these areas.

The Small Tracts Act of 1983 (96 Stat. 2535;l6 U.S.C. 521c-52li) that now
applies to National Forest System lands would be amended to give the Secretary
of the Interior the same limited authority to sell, exchange, or Interchange
certain land by quitclaim deed as it gives to the Secretary of Agriculture.
Disposal authorities now existing for National Forest System lands would
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DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

generally apply to newly established National Forest System lands. In
addition, certain specific disposal authorities would be amended to allow for
their continued use, as applicable, on newly established National Forest
System lands. The following acts would be amended:

- The Desert Land Entry Act of March 3, 1877, as amended (19 Stat. 377;
43 U.S.C. 321),

The Carey Act of August 18, 1894, as amended, (19 Stat. 422;
43 U.S.C. 641),

Indemnity selections by the States in the Act of February 28, 1891,
as amended and which amended revised Statute 2276 (26 Stat. 796;
43 U.S .C. 852),

The Recreation and Public Purposes Act of June 14, 1926, as amended,
(44 Stat. 741; 43 U.S.C. 869),

The Color of Title Act of December 22, 1928, as amended, (45 Stat.
1069; 43 U.S.C. 1068), to apply to all National Forest System lands,

Section 203 of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) to
allow future sale of newly established National Forest System lands
where the lands were identified for sale before or after transfer if
land management planning finds that the lands are suitable for sale,
and

- Sections 209(b) and 211 or FLPMA concerning the conveyance of
minerals owned by the United States and the disposition of omitted
lands.

The intent is to generally maintain the same land disposal conditions after
transfer as existed before transfer. Each agency would continue to exercise
its land exchange authorities.

The Interchange legislation under the Proposed Action would not affect the
status of existing withdrawals or ongoing withdrawal or revocation actions.
With the concurrence of any other affected agency, the Secretary of
Agriculture could request the Secretary of the Interior to make, modify or
revoke withdrawals involving National Forest System lands which would transfer
lands from one Federal agency to another.

Hydropower Site Development

The Proposed Action would transfer lands containing 9 existing withdrawn
hydropower sites from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction and 340 existing
hydropower sites from B111 to Forest Service jurisdiction. Few of these
withdrawn sites actually have generation facilities in place. Table 2-11
summarizes the hydropower sites that would be involved in each alternative.

Receipt Sharing

The Proposed Action would change most of BI11's receipt sharing formulas for
grazing and public domain timber to a single formula, which amounts to 25
percent of receipts. This would change the different existing formulas to a
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PROPOSED ACTION

TABLE 2-11
HYDROPOWER SITE INFORNATION SUMt{ARY

Proposed Action 9 340
June 7 Alternative 10 435
Intermingled Lands Alt. 1 50
mdiv. State Legis. Alt. 9 340

Existing Situation (No-Action Alternative)
Bill FS
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595 430

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.

Existing Hydro-
poser Sites to

Alternative be Transferred
t0BLM toFS
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single consistent rate, the same as the Forest Servtce. The Proposed Action
would reduce the variety of formulas now applicable to public lands and result
in a system more easily administered and explained. The change would also
allow boundaries between lands administered by the two agencies to be adjusted
in the future without significantly affecting the receipts of any county or
jurisdiction. Receipts sharing formulas for O&C lands would not be affected.
Appendix 2 shows proposed changes in BIN receipt distribution under the
Interchange.

The Proposed Action includes transfer of about 20,000 acres of 0&C lands in
western Oregon to the Forest Service and about 27,000 acres of National Forest
System lands in the same area to BIN to clear up some irregular boundaries.
Receipts from these lands would be subjected to the revenue sharing formulas
of the receiving agency.

Land Management Plans

Newly established National Forest System lands would continue to be managed
under the BLM plan in effect on the date of enactment of the legislation.
Revisions of these plans would be in accordance with the provisions of the
Forest and Rangeland Renewable Resources Planning Act of 1974, as amended by
the National Forest Management Act of 1976.

Newly established public lands would be managed under Forest Service plans in
effect upon enactment of the legislation. Plans would be revised in
accordance with the provisions set forth in FLPMA.

If no plans are in effect, lands would be managed by the appropriate Secretary
under existing regulations or other procedures adopted for use until a plan is
developed. Table 2-12 shows the number of existing land use plans, plans in
progress, and unplanned areas affected under the Proposed Action and
alternatives.

Water Rights

The proposed legislation would not affect any laws governing the appropriation
or use of water on the interchanged lands; nor would it affect any existing
rights granted under State or Federal laws. State or Federal jurisdiction in
water resource development would likewise not be affected.

June 7 Alternative

The June 7 Alternative is similar to the Proposed Action in many respects. In
their first Interchange concept announced on January 30, 1985, BLM and the
Forest Service proposed to transfer by congressional action from 30 million to
35 million acres of land and minerals management authority. BIN Director
Robert F. Burford and Forest Service Chief R. Max Peterson published for
review a national concept map and some initial policy concepts to further
develop the proposal. After consultations with congressional delegations,
governors, public groups, and concerned citizens (as listed in Chapter 5), a
series of detailed State implementation guides was developed, and the proposal
referred to in this LEIS as the June 7 Alternative was circulated for formal
public review and comment. The June 7 Alternative would transfer 18.3 million
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JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

TABLE 2-12
LAND MANAGEMENT P IAN SUMMARY

Existing Situation (No-Action Alternative)

Existing Plans Plans In Progress Unplanned Areas
on lands on laths on lands

BIN FS BIN FS BIN FS

Source: BLM and Forest Service records.
*Because of the scattered nature of the lands that would be transferred under this
alternative, these lands fall within a large number of planning areas, but the amount of
transferred land covered by any one plan would be small.
** Includes both existing plans and plans in progress.
***Represents forest plans completed under Section 6 of the Forest and Eangeland
Renewable Resources Planning Act (RPA).
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Existing Plans Plans In Progress
on Lands on Laths

Unplanned Areas
on Lands

toBfl4 toFS toBIN toFS t0BLN toFS

Proposed Action

Number of Affected
Plans

Acres(000s)
39

6,530
100 33 34

10,675 6,851 4,800
n/a

0
n/a

428

June 7 Alternative

Number of Affected
Plans

Acres(000s)
42

11,191
100 29 37

14,119 12,825 2,294
n/a

0
n/a

417

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Number of Affected
Plans*

Acres(000s)
n/a
607

n/a n/a n/a
1505 631 677

n/a
0

n/a
60

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Number of Affected
Plans

Acres(000s)
39

6,530
100 33 34

10,675 6,851 4,800
n/a

0
n/a

428

Number of Plans 452 20*** 72 100 n/a n/a
Acres(000s) 149,724** 24,105 ** 144,600 24,277 0
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acres from BIN to the Forest Service and 16 .0 million acres from the Forest
Service to BLM.

The proposal circulated for public comment on June 7, 1985, contained
alternatives for two areas, the Bighorn National Forest in Wyoming and the
Modoc National Forest in northern California. These "subalternatives" are
shown on the maps in Appendix 1. For analysis purposes, the subalternatives
which would result in the greatest savings have been used in this document.
Therefore, the information on offices, staffing, acreages, costs and savings,
and resource management data for the June 7 Alternative assume that the
Bighorns would be transferred to BLM and the Modoc East line would be
adopted. If the June 7 Alternative is selected without either or both of
these subalternatives, the data would be adjusted accordingly.

The major elements of the June 7 Alternative are summarized in Table 2-1 and
Appendix 1 and are detailed in the State summaries published on June 7, 1985
(BIN and Forest Service 1985a). If this alternative is adopted, both agencies
would have offices in 22 communities, and the remaining 49 two-office
communities would each retain only one office, either Forest Service or BIN.

Wilderness Management

Both the Forest Service and BLM intended to provide continuity in protection
and consideration of wilderness study areas and roadless areas. The following
descriptions and the analysis in Chapter 4, however, are based on the language
used in the legislative concept published June 7, 1985.

The June 7 Alternative would transfer 9 designated wilderness areas (507,974
acres) from the Forest Service to the BLM, and 136 additional roadless areas
(3.8 million acres), in1uding two congressionally mandated study areas
(119,200 acres). The Forest Service would receive from BIN 12 designated
wilderness areas (46,029 acres), and 135 other WSAs (1,513,076 acres),
including 9 instant study areas (71,789 acres) for which recommendations have
been made and sent to the Congress. See Table 2-2, Wilderness Information
Summary, and Appendix 4 for a detailed list of the areas.

Wilderness study provisions of the June 7 Alternative would differ from those
of the Proposed Action in two ways. The studies and management of the 136
roadless areas transferred to BIll would be the same as under the Proposed
Action except that these studies would be completed by October 21, 1991. The
Forest Service could study the 135 WSAs transferred from BIN using either
Forest Service or BIN study requirements.

Timber Production

The June 7 Alternative would transfer 1.809 million acres of commercial timber
land from the Forest Service to BLM and 3.434 million acres from BLN to the
Forest Service. Transferred from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction would be
195 timber contracts involving 324.8 million board feet of timber valued at
nearly 4O.4 million. Transferred from BIN to Forest Service jurisdiction
would be 880 timber contracts involving nearly 3.8 billion board feet of
timber valued at nearly 844.3 million. See Table 2-4 for a summary of timber
contract information by alternative.

48



The June 7 Alternative would transfer from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction,
lands managed under 60 habitat management plans (HMPs) and involving 15
threatened and endangered (T&E) species recovery plans and would transfer from
BLM to Forest Service jurisdiction, lands managed under 120 HMPs and involving
29 T&E species recovery plans (Table 2-7).

Recreation Use

JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

As under the Proposed Action, the June 7 Alternative would provide BIN with
authorities similar to those of the Forest Service for the mandatory
collection of monies from timber purchasers to prepare newly logged-over
timber sale units for reforestation, help reduce fire hazard and soil erosion
and improve wildlife habitat.

Livestock Grazing Use

The June 7 Alternative would transfer 6,990 grazing allotments from BIN to
Fo rest Ser vice jurisdiction and 1,460 grazing allotments from Fore st Service
to BIN jurisdiction. A total of 6,690 permittees and 1.527 million animal
unit months (AUMs) of forage would be involved in the transfer of land to the
Forest Service, and 1,810 permittees and 2.031 million AUMs would be involved
in the transfer of land to BLM. These figures include national grasslands
that would be transferred. (See Table 2-5, for a summary of livestock grazing
information by Alternative.) Ten national grasslands (2,141,682 acres) would
be transferred from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction--the same as under the
Proposed Action (Table 2-6).

Wildlife Habitat

The June 7 Alternative would transfer 1,029 recreation permits and 52 fee
areas from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction and 745 recreation permits and
34 special fee areas from BIN to Forest Service jurisdiction. Lands that
would be transferred from BIN to the Forest Service now experience an
estimated 5.389 million annual recreation visitor days (RVDs) of use, and
lands that would be transferred from the Forest Service to BIN now experience
art estimated 5.094 million annual. RVDs of use. (See Table 2-8, Recreation
Information Sumnary.)

Minerals Management

If enacted by Congress, the June 7 Alternative would transfer responsibility
for 205 million acres of mineral estate from BLM to the Forest Service. Like
the Proposed Action, this alternative would not change existing federal
mineral relationships on Indian lands held in trust by the Secretary of the
Interior or the Department of the Interior's royalty management activities.
Table 2-10 shows that the responsibility for 165,000 miming claims and 79,000
coal leases, 20,300 oil and gas leases, and 67,000 other leases would be
transferred to the Forest Service.

Under the June 7 AlternatIve, as many as 175 to 200 BIN mineral specialists,
technicians, and support workers could be transferred to the Forest Service to
carry out specialized and technical minerals responsibilities.

49



DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

Land Available for Disposal

The land disposal provision of the June 7 Alternative would be the same as
described for the Proposed Action.

Hydropower Site Development

The June 7 Alternative would transfer 10 existing witidrawn hydropower sites
from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction and 435 existing withdrawn hydropower
sites from BIll to Forest Service jurisdiction. (See Table 2-11, Hydropower
Site Summary.)

Oregon and California Railroad and Coos Bay Wagon Road (0&C) Grant Lands

The June 7 Alternative would transfer jurisdiction for these lands in western
Oregon (2.14 million acres) from the Department of the Interior to the
Department of Agriculture by amending the O&C Acts of 1937 and 1939.
Management and administration of these lands 'would remain as set forth in
these two acts; laws that generally apply to the National Forest System, such
as those relating to law enforcement and rights-of-way, would apply to these
lands but only to the extent consistent with the two acts. The land
management planning process that applies to other National Forest System lands
would not apply to the O&C lands. In the event of conflict between laws that
apply to the National Forest System and the two O&C authorizing acts, the
original O&C acts would take precedence. The Interchange would not change the
O&C receipt-sharing provisions.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Conceptually, the Intermingled Lands Alternative proposes a transfer of
Isolated areas and other small tracts of lands of one agency that are
Intermingled with or near larger blocks of lands managed by the other agency
and would combine all of these tracts into one nationwide legislative
proposal. Differing from the Proposed Action mainly in the magnitude of the
proposal, this alternative would result In the transfer of approximately
880,000 surface acres to BLM and 1,917,000 surface acres to the Forest
Service. Actual lands to be transferred and acreages would be determined nore
specifically before final maps are subnitted to Congress if this alternative
is to be implemented. (Appendix 1 includes approximate acreages to be
transferred by State.) As under the Proposed Action, the agency receiving the
land would follow the existing land use plans for the management of the
transferred lands and resources. Wilderness study procedures, requirements,
and schedules would be the same as under the Proposed Action.

The Forest Service would receive an estimated 5 designated wilderness areas
(13,291 acres) and 20 wilderness study areas (WSAs) (115,185 acres), including
one instant study area (7,636 acres), on which a recommendation has been sent
to Congress. BLM would receive one designated wilderness area (25,500 acres)
and three roadless areas (63,800 acres). See Table 2-2, Wilderness
Information Summary, and Appendix 4.

Two options are considered under the Intermingled Lands Alternative: (1)
Transfer of Surface and Minerals Jurisdictions and (2) Transfer of Surface
Jurisdiction Only.
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Transfer of Surface and Minerals Jurisdictions

Under this option, minerals management responsibility for Federal minerals on
all National Fore st System lands, including newly e sta bli shed national fore st
lands, and non-Federal lands within Forest Service jurisdictional boundaries
would be transferred to the Forest Service. This option 'Would differ from the
Proposed Action and June 7 Alternative in that BIN would continue to manage
all minerals (including split-estate) outside forest boundaries except in the
Eastern States.

Under this option, the location and maintenance of public land and mineral
records would be the same as described for the Proposed Action. Major aspects
of this option are shown in Appendix 1.

Surface management, lands and minerals, jurisdictional transfers, and staffing
changes are suninarized in Table 2-1, Major Aspects of the Proposed Action and
Alternatives. All public lands in the Eastern States (61,000 acres plus
unsurveyed Islands) would be transferred to the Forest Service. This option
would transfer responsibility for approximately 180 million acres of mineral
estate from BLM to the Forest Service. An estimated 1,917 ,00C) acres of public
land would be transferred to the Forest Service, and 880,000 acres of National
Forest System land would be transferred to BIN (see Appendix 1).

Table 2-10 shows that under this option, re sp onsi bili ty for about 25 ,0 00
mining claims, 11 coal leases, 1,200 oil and gas leases, and 7 other mineral
leases would be transferred to the Fore st Service.

Transfer of Surface Jurisdiction Only

This option Is similar to the previous option, but mineral responsibility for
all Federal and split-estate lands would remain with BIN. Surface
responsibility for all public lands in the Eastern States (about 61,000 acres
plus unsurveyed islands) would be transferred to the Forest Service. Surface
jurisdiction transferred under this option would be the same as shown In Table
2-1.

Timber Production

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would transfer an estimated 120,000 acres
of commercial timber land from the Forest Service to BIN and 175 ,000 acres
from BIN to the Forest Service. Transferred from Forest Service to BIN
jurisdiction would be about 15 timber contracts involving 10.4 million board
feet of timber valued at over l.5 million. Transferred from BIN to Forest
Service jurisdiction would be about 15 timber contracts involving 23.4 million
board feet of timber valued at nearly 2.6 million. See Table 2-4 for a
summary of timber contract information.

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would not provide BIN with authorities for
the mandatory collection of monies from timber purchasers to prepare newly
logged-over timber sale units for reforestation, fire hazard reduction,
watershed protection, or wildlife habitat enhancement.
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The Intermingled Lands Alternative would transfer from Forest Service to BIN
jurisdiction, lands managed under about five habitat management plans (FNPs)
and involving one threatened and endangered (T&E) species recovery plan and
transfer from BLM to Forest Service jurisdiction, lands managed under 11 HMPs
and involving three T&E species recovery plans (Table 2-7).

Recreation Use

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would transfer about 60 recreation permits
and three fee areas from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction and 55 recreation
permits and one fee area from BIN to Forest Service jurisdiction. Lands that
would be transferred from the Forest Service to BIN now experience an
estimated 235,000 annual recreation visitor days (RVDs) of use, and lands that
would be transferred from BLM to the Forest Service experience an estimated
360 ,000 annual RVDs of use (Table 2-8).

Land Available for Disposal

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would extend the provisions of the Small
Tracts Act to include lands administered by BIN. Otherwise, no changes would
be proposed in the public land disposal laws. Transferred lands would become
subject to the laws and regulations of the receiving agency.

Hydropower Site Development

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would transfer lands containing about 1
hydropower site from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction and lands containing
about 50 hydropower sites from BIN to Forest Service jurisdiction (Table 2-11).

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Under the Individual State Legislation Alternative, the Interchange proposals
for each State would be considered in separate legislative packages. Some
states with similar situations might be grouped together, such as the 31
Eastern States as one package; North and South Dakota as another; and Kansas,
Oklaboma, and Texas as another. Each of the U western States would be

considered separately because they have the most public and National Forest
System lands.

Each State would have the same proposed jurisdictional boundaries and office
locations as described for the Proposed Action. Also the same as under the
Proposed Action would be the major parts of the proposed legislative packages

DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

Livestock Grazing

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would transfer about 110 grazing allotments
from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction and 850 grazing allotments from BLM to
Forest Service jurisdiction. About 125 perrnittees and 265 ,000 animal unit
months (AUMs) of forage would be involved in the transfer to BIN, and 850
permittees and 120 ,000 AUMs of forage would be involved in the transfer to the
Forest Service. (Table 2-5, Livestock Grazing Summary). No national
grasslands would be transferred to BIN under this alternative.

Wildlife Habitat
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INDIVIDUAL STATE LEGISLATION ALTERNATIVE

forqarded to Congress with each State proposal, including transfer of minerals
jurisdiction, treatment of wilderness study areas and roadless areas,
protection of valid existing rights, and continuation of land mangement plans.

The main difference between the Individual State Legislation Alternative and
the Proposed Action would be in the time and cost required (1) for BIN and the
Forest Service to prepare and submit each package to Congress, (2) for
Congress to consider each State separately, and (3) for BIN and the Forest
Service to implement the Interchange once Congress acts on the individual
State proposals.

No-Action Alternative (Continuation of Present Management)

Under the No-Action Alternative, the proposed nationwide legislative
Interchange of lands and minerals jurisdiction would not take place, although
small case-by-case land transfers would continue as they have in the past.
BIN and the Forest Service would continue to manage the lands and resources
under their jurisdictions in the same manner as they do now and would continue
their current level of land disposal activities. BIN would also continue to
administer federally owned subsurface minerals underlying all State, private,
and Federal lands, including National Forests. (See Appendix 7 for details on
present minerals management and Table 2-1 for a summary of data on the
No-Action Alternative.)

Continuing present management (No Action) assumes that BIN and the Forest
Service would continue to implement efficiency measures that do not require
additional legislative authorization. Such measures include colocating
offices in the same building, sharing warehouse and office space, sharing
expertise and services, using each other's vehicles and equipment on a
reimhirsible basis, and entering cooperative agreements for managing
intermingled lands.

Case-by-case boundary adjustments to improve management efficiency would
continue to be made as they have in the past, but no large-scale statewide or
nationwide transfers would be considered. Offices would not be merged or
closed unless a case-by-case analysis found a need to establish or close a
specific office. Enployees would not be transferred from one agency to the
other except through routine advertisement of vacancies and merit promotion
procedures.

WMPARATIVE ANALYS IS

Table 2-13 compares the projected impacts of the alternatives discussed In
this chapter. A full discussion of impacts is presented in Chapter 4,
Ekivi ronmental Consequences.

53



Topic Area

No significant
impacts on
wilderness values.
Possible delay

Wilderness in completing
Characteristics studies, causing

areas to remain
under interim
protection.

Timber
Production

Grazing Use

Wildlife
Habitat

Recreation Use

Mineral
Production

State and
County Revenues

Local Employment
Opportunities

Hydropower Site
Development

Proposed Action

No change in
management; no
significant
impacts.

No change in

management; no
significant
impacts.

No change in
management; no
significant
impacts.

No change in
management; no
significant
impacts.

No significant
impacts.
Possible minor
delays and con-
fusion during
3-5 yr. imple-
mentation period.

No significant
impacts to States.
Some counties
could receive
slight increase
or decrease.

Mitigating fac-
tors would pre-
vent adverse
effects; employ-
ment gains in
some communi-
ties.

Mitigating
factors would

Community prevent signifi-
Infrastructure cant adverse

effects.

DESCRIPTION OF ALTERNATIVES

Table 2-13
COMPARISON OF PROJECTED ENVIRONMENTAL CONSEQUENCES

June 7

Some areas transferred
to FS could be admin.
released. Studies on
areas transferred to

Forest Service could
be delayed, causing
areas to remain under
interim protection.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action. O&C formula
would not change.

Mitigating factors
would prevent
adverse effects.
More communities
affected by staffing
changes than under
Proposed Action.

Same as Proposed
Action, except
moderate adverse
economic impacts
in four communities;
significant economic
stimulus in another.

Slight increase
in environmental Same as Proposed
protection and Action.
costs of devel-
opment.
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Intermingled Lands

Fewer areas involved Same as described No change in

than under Proposed for Proposed management; no

Action. Impacts on Action, significant

those areas would impacts.

be the same as
under Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Act ion

Same as Proposed
Action.

Same as Proposed
Action.

Less acreage
involved; otherwise
same as Proposed
Action. No minerals
would be transferred
under one option.

No significant
impact. Formulas
would not change.
Acreage transferred
in any county would
be small.

No significant
impact.

No significant
impact.

No significant
impact. Few sites

involved.

Indiv. State Leg.

Same as Proposed
Action except

longer delays
while individual
State legislation
is considered.

Same as Proposed
Action, but more

gradual.

Same as Proposed
Action.

No Action

No change in

Same as Proposed management; no

Action, significant
impacts.

No change in

Same as Proposed management; no

Action, significant
impacts.

No change in
Same as Proposed management; no
Action, significant

impacts.

No change in

Same as Proposed management; no

Action, significant
impacts.

Continued
inefficiency

due to dual-
agency involve-
ment.

Same as Proposed
Action except for No significant

timing. Chance impact.

of different for-
mulas in differ-
ent States.

Same as Proposed No significant
Action but more impact.

gradual.

No significant
impact.

No significant
impact.
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CHAPTER 3
AFFEC TED ENV IRONMENT

The environment that would be affected by the Proposed Action or alternatives
could include up to 35 million acres of Federal lands, depending upon the
alternative selected. This potentially affected area amounts to less than 10
percent of the land managed by both BLM and the Forest Service in the
coterminous United States. (Since little change would occur in Alaska and no
change is proposed for Hawaii, these States are not included as part of the
affected environment.) In addition, no minerals royalty management activities
or Native Anrican lands held in trust by the Secretary of the Interior would
be affected by any of the proposals.

Rather than present an inventory of resources within the affected environment,
this chapter discusses the resource management of the affected lands.
Extensive resource information for the area covered by this LEIS appears in
the Draft Environmental Impact Statement for the 1985-2030 Resources Planning
Act Program (Forest Service 1985), which is incorporated by reference into
this LEIS.

WILDERNESS CHARACTERISTICS

In the contiguous 48 States, BIll administers 23 designated wilderness areas
(368,000 acres) and 862 wilderness study areas (SAs) (24.8 million acres),
and the Forest Service administers 314 designated wilderness areas (26.6
million acres) and 246 roadless areas scheduled for study (20.8 million
acres). Table 2-2 shows the number of designated wilderness areas, WSAs, and
roadless areas that would be transferred between agencies under each
alternative. Appendix 4 contains a State-by-State list of the areas of each
type that would be transferred under each alternative.

TIMBER PRODUCTION

In the contiguous 48 States, BIN administers nearly 4.2 million acres of
comnrcial timber land and 982 timber contracts for over 4.2 billion board
feet of timber valued at over S892 million. In the same area, the Forest
Service administers 82.2 million acres of commercial timber and 13,383 timber
contracts for 32.9 billion board feet of timber valued at over 15.9 billion.
Table 2-4 presents a summary of data relating to timber production.

The Forest Service uses Knutson-Vandenberg Act authorities to fund
reforestation, timber stand improvement and other work and is authorized by
Section 6 of this act to collect deposits from timber purchasers to complete
brush disposal. BLM, however, lacks authority to collect funds for these
activities.

LIVESTOCK GRAZI USE

In the contiguous 48 States, BIN administers 26,600 grazing allotments on
public lands, involving 26,690 permittees and 11.1 million animal unit months
(AUMs) of forage, and the Forest Service administers 10,220 grazing allotments
on National Forest System lands (including national grasslands), involving
14,240 permittees and 10.1 million AUMs of forage. These public and National
Forest System lands produce about 8 percent of the nation's total rangeland
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forage and about 2 percent of the total feed consumed by beef cattle in the
United States. Table 2-5 presents a summary of livestock grazing data.

The Forest Service manages 17 national grasslands (3.8 million acres) in the
western and midwestern United States. (See Table 2-6 for a list of national

grasslands that would be involved in the Interchange.) In 1937, Congress

passed the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act to aid farmers who were in serious
financial trouble during the dustbowl days of the 1930s. The Federal

Government offered to buy back from private landowners marginal farmlands on

which the owners could not make a reasonable profit.

These Land Utilization Project (LUP) lands were originally managed by the Soil

Conservation Service of the U.S. Department of Agriculture. They were mostly

reseeded to dryland forage grasses to protect them from further erosion.

Somewhat later, LUP lands were transferred by executive orders to either the
Forest Service or BLM, leaving the Soil Conservation Service as a service

agency rather than a land management agency. The areas transferred to the

Forest Service were designated national grasslands and managed under a

separate set of specifically designed grazing regulations.

LUP lands transferred to BLM are generally more scattered and intermingled

with public lands administered under the Taylor Grazing Act and the Federal
Land Policy and Management Act (FLPMA). LUP lands administered by BLM are

managed in the same manner and under the same authorities as other public
lands, with certain exceptions. Receipts from LUP lands are distributed
according to provisions of the Bankhead-Jones Act, and these lands may be sold
only to other government agencies for public purposes or exchanged for private

lands to enhance management of the remaining public lands.

WILDLIFE HABITAT

In the contiguous 48 States, BLM has implemented 383 habitat management plans

(HMPs) and 57 threatened and endangered (T&E) species recovery plans. In this

same area, the Forest Service has in effect 42 Sikes Act H4Ps and 61 T&E

species recovery plans. Most of these HMPs and T&E species recovery plans are

cooperative efforts among the State wildlife agency, the U.S. Fish and

Wildlife Service, and BD4 or the Forest Service or both. Table 2-7 presents a

summary of existing UMPs and T&E recovery plans for lands that would be

involved in the Interchange.

RECREATION USE

Outside of Alaska and the Eastern States, BLM administers 7,037 recreation

permits and 56 fee areas, and the Forest Service administers 5,225 recreation

permits and 2,326 fee areas. Annual recreation use amounts to over 49.6

million recreation visitor days (RVDs) on public land and over 227.7 million

RVDs on National Forest System land. Table 2-8 presents data on recreation

management for lands proposed for the Interchange.

MINERAL PRODUCTION

ELM manages federally owned minerals for all Federal agencies as well as for

split estate lands (Federal mineral ownership on land whose surface is

privately or state owned). Mineral management responsibilities for National

Forest System lands are divided between BLM and the Forest Service, with BIM
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having a large part of the responsibility. Basically, BLM issues leases and
supervises lease operations, and the Forest Service manages surface mineral
activities, reviews lease applications, and makes recommendations to BLM on
lease issuance. Appendix 3 compares current and proposed minerals management
responsibilities on National Forest System lands for three mineral management
categories: leasable, locatable, and salable minerals. Agency
responsibilities are summarized as follows:

Leasable: BLM issues leases and supervises lease operations, and the
Forest Service manages surface mineral activities, reviews lease
applications, and makes recommendations to BLM on lease issuance on
National Forest System lands.

Locatable: BLM manages statutory provisions of mining laws for all
federally owned minerals, while the Forest Service administers regulations
governing surface uses related to operations. By agreement with BD4, the
Forest Service also examines mining claims for abuses to the mining laws
and for patent applications on lands it administers. BLM reviews validity
determinations on National Forest System lands and issues patents.

Salable: The Forest Service administers its own salable minerals program,
and BLM has no jurisdiction for salable minerals on National Forest System
lands.

The current leasing process, lease administration procedures, and mining law
administration procedures for BLM and the Forest Service are described in
Appendix 7.

In the 48 contiguous States, BLM administers about 143,700 mineral leases on
public and National Forest System lands: 631 for coal, 141,000 for oil and
gas, and 2,065 for other minerals . Annually these leases produce 104.136
million tons of coal, 133.658 million barrels of oil, 834.302 billion cubic
feet of natural gas, and 11.28 million tons of other minerals (BLM 1985).
This production amounts to about 9 percent of the Nation's coal production and
5 percent of the Nation's oil and natural gas production. Table 2-10
summarizes mining claims and mineral leases on lands proposed for the
Interchange.

lANDS AVAILABLE FOR DISPOSAL

During fiscal year 1984, the following actions were taken on public lands
regarding applications, entries, and selections.
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Source: BLM 1985. *Represents cases that met minimum
requirements of individual acts but not necessarily the
number of applications received or eventually approved.

Act Cases Allowed*
Number Acres

Desert Land Entry 1 2,300
Land Sales (Sec. 203, FLPMA) 53 4,598
Color-of-Title 1 13
Recreation and Public Purpose 9 844
Carey Acts 0 0
State Indemnity Selection 3 844
Mineral Estate (Sec. 209, FLPMA) 36 6,695

nitted Lands (Sec. 211, FLPMA) 0 0
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Since the passage of the Small Tracts Act in January 1983, the Forest Service
has processed 299 cases out of an estimated 50,000 potential opportunities.

BIN completed about 95 land exchanges in 1984, involving 440,000 acres of
public lands, and acquired about 513,000 acres in return. In the same year
the Forest Service completed 169 cases, involving about 83,700 acres of
National Forest System lands, and acquired about 125,700 acres. Appendix U
lists land disposal authorities for the Forest Service and BIN.

STATE AND COUNTY REVENUES

In simplified terms, receipt distribution as structured for BLM and the Forest
Service is as follows.

Forest Service---25 percent of gross receipts are returned to the States
for the benefit of the counties within each national forest on a pro rata
share basis by acreage of the county within the national forest as a
percentage of the total acreage of the national forest.

BIN--Receipt distribution varies for BIN on the basis of several laws.
Laws where a change is proposed are as follows:

Taylor Grazing Act

Section 3: For lands within the grazing district boundaries,
12.5 percent of grazing fees are returned to the States to
benefit the counties in which the fees were generated.

Section 15: For lands outside the grazing district, 50 percent
of grazing fees are returned to the county from which the
receipts were generated.

Proceeds of Sales (including timber): Except for the O&C lands,
4 percent of gross receipts from sales are returned to the
counties from which they were generated.

The Payment In Lieu of Taxes Act (31 U.S.0 6901-6907) provides for payments to
counties and other units of local government for lands administered by BIN,
the Forest Service, the National Park Service, and other agencies. This act
provides for payment of 75 cents per acre, reduced by payments made under
several Federal land payment laws or 10 cents an acre, whichever is greater.
Payments, however, may not exceed a statutory ceiling based on population.

LOCAL EMPLOYMENT LEVELS

Opportunities for local employment with the Forest Service, BIN, and other
employers are influenced by changes in agency staffing, payments to local
governments, and resource use activities.

In many rural areas, unemployment exceeds the national average due to reduced
job opportunities In agriculture, mining, and timber production. For example,
average 1984 unemployment in 18 rural counties potentially affected by the
Interchange averaged 9 .0 percent compared to a national average of 7 .5
percent. Appendixes 5 and 6 list economic conditions in the communities that
could be affected by the Interchange and the sources for the economic
information presented in this discussion.
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In 1984, unemp1oynnt rates in these 18 counties varied from 3.2 to 16.2
percent. In addition, unemployment fluctuated seasonally. In 12 of these
counties, unemployment in one season (usually winter) was more than twice that
of another season.

COMMUNI TY INFRASTRUCTURE

Changes in the number of local agency jobs encourage some workers and their
families to enter or leave a community. Hence, the local demand for goods and
services is, in the long term, closely related to employment opportunities.
These goods and services include factory products, personal services, schools,
medical services, roads, police and fire protection, utilities, and recreationfacilities.

Appendix 5 lists 166 communities projected to gain or lose three or more
employees under one or more of the alternatives. Recent population and
employment data is also included to provide a basis for estimating the effects
of each alternative.

PUBLIC EXPECTATIONS AND VALUES

Community expectations for resource agencies differ somewhat by location,
reflecting the local mix of ethnic origins, occupations, social relationships,
and shared values. The expectations have evolved over time and are maintained
or modified through ongoing contacts with other local residents, agency
employees, and others with interests in natural resource management. Local
governments and organizations depend on agency employees for participation,
leadershhip, and financial support. In addition, many public land users are
accustomed to one agency's management policies and type and level of services.

Natural resource interest groups, some with local chapters, also have an
active interest in agency resource management policies and practices. These
groups include national organizations such as the Sierra Club, National
Wildlife Federation, and Wilderness Society; commercial recreation firms;
timber and mining companies; and local clubs oriented toward recreation or
nature study.

Both local communities and special interest groups emphasize particular
resources and opportunities, such as air and water quality, wilderness,
hunting and fishing, scenic values, and the opportunity to harvest timber or
mite rals

Even tfough these expectations and concerns are real and are important
considerations to BLM and the Forest Service, they do not constitute a
significant social impact in the context of an EIS. They are, however,
matters of public concern that the agencies must weigh in the decisionmaking
process.

HYDROPOWER SITE DEVELOPMENT

Outside Alaska and the Eastern States, BI1I administers lands with 595 existing
wit lilrawals for hydropower sites, and the Forest Service administers lands
with 430 existing withdrawals for hydropower sites. (See Table 2-11 for a
summary of hydropower site data.) An estimated 5 percent or less of these
sites actually have generation facilities in place or planned for the
immediate future. Most of these sites are withdrawn to be protected or
reserved for possible future use.
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CHAPTER 4
ENVIRcIMENTAL CNS EQUENC ES

Chapter 4 discusses the potential environmental consequences of implementing
the Proposed Action and alternatives and documents the impact analysis.
Impacts are the effects of the Proposed Action or alternatives on the
physical, biological, social, and economic elements of the human environment.
These effects may be perceived as beneficial or adverse. The environmental
analysis in this LEIS addresses resources and conditions of particular public
concern even tFough significant related impacts may not be projected.

The statistics used in this chapter represent the best estimates as of
December 1985 although in some cases they represent differing timeframes.
Many of the numbers change frequently and may not represent exact amounts or
conditions at the time this LEIS is published or the Interchange is
implemented.

GENERAL ASSUMPTIONS

The following general assumptions have been used in the analysis of
environmental consequences.

Annual budgets for BIN and the Forest Service are set by Congress each
year through the appropriations process, and exact budgets for each
year cannot be predicted. For comparison purposes, budgets for each
agency are assumed to remain at about fiscal year 1985 levels, except
as affected by the Interchange.

No new legislation would be proposed under the No-Action Alternative
except for specific case-by-case land transfers.

Full implementation of the Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and
Intermingled Lands Alternative would take 3 to 5 years after
legislation is passed. A full timeframe for the Individual State
Legislation Alternative cannot be projected because the Interchange
under this alternative would require up to 15 separate legislative
actions to complete.

The alternatives would be Implemented as currently described. Later
changes in resource management could require nore environmental
analysis before being implemented.

If large blocks of land are transferred, the associated employees and
budgets to continue the current management would also be transferred.

IMPACTS ON WILDERNESS CHARACTERISTICS

Table 2-2 shows the number of wilderness areas, wilderness study areas (%SAs),
and roadless areas that would be transferred under each of the alternatives.
Regardless of the alternative, designated wilderness areas would continue to
be managed under the legislation that created them. Therefore no impacts are
expected for designated wilderness areas, and these areas are not discussed
further.
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Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Wilderness Characteristics

Areas Waiting Congressional Action. The Forest Service would manage the six
instant study areas (ISAs) (70,909 acres) that would be transferred from BLM
as they are now managed by ]3LM according to the requirements of FLPMA until
those areas are designated or released by Congress. The Proposed Action would
thus not change the wilderness character of these ISAs.

The Forest Service has not made recommendations to Congress for any roadless
areas that would be involved in the Interchange. Under the Proposed Action,
any roadless areas transferred to BIM that the Forest Service recommends to
Congress as suitable or nonsultable for wilderness designation before passage
of Interchange legislation would be managed under Section 603 of the Federal
Land Policy and Management Act (FLPMA) until Congress acts. As a result,
wilderness characteristics would be preserved until Congress designates or
releases the areas.

Areas Studied and Released. Three BIN wilderness study areas (%'SAs) (11,218
acres) that have been studied and released under Section 202 of FLPMA would be
transferred to the Forest Service under the Proposed Action. These SAs would
be considered adequately studied for wilderness and would be managed under the
principles of multiple use--much as they would be managed by BIN.
Multiple-use management could impair their wilderness characteristics, but
this impainnent would result from their release from study, not the change in
administe ring agency.

Under the Proposed Action, any Forest Service roadless areas transferred to
BLM which have been determined to be unsuitable for wilderness designation in
forest plans approved before passage of the Interchange legislation would be
considered adequately studied for wilderness. BLM would then manage these
areas for multiple uses under existing plans. The wilderness characteristics
of these areas could be changed by multiple use management regardless of
whether the Interchange occurs.

Studies in Progress. Studies of the 119 WSAs (1,335,584 acres) to be
transferred to the Forest Service under the Proposed Action would continue
under a schedule to be established according to the requirements of the Forest
Service's wilderness study policy. As under BIN administration, the WSAs
established under Section 603 of FLPMA would be managed to prevent impairment
of wilderness characteristics until Congress designates or releases them.
WSAs established under Section 202 of FLPMA would be managed under Forest
Service policies to preserve wilderness characteristics until released by the
Forest Service or until a suitability recommendation is acted upon by
Congress, similar to BIN's policies and process. The Interchange could delay
the completion of wilderness studies on the WSAs transferred to the Forest
Service, extending interim wilderness protection and delaying development and
use of other resources on areas that would eventually be released.

Under the Proposed Action, 38 roadless areas (851,307 acres) now under study
by tie Forest Service would be transferred to BIN, which would complete
studies on those areas as soon as practicable. Areas found suitable for
wilderness designation would be managed to prevent impairment of wilderness
characteristics until they are designated wilderness or released by Congress.
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Areas found unsuitable for wilderness designation would be released for other
management just as if the Forest Service had retained jurisdiction. The three
congressionally mandated study areas (181,200 acres) would be managed to
protect their wilderness characteristics until Congress acts, also as if they
had remained under Forest Service jurisdiction.

The recommendation to Congress on some of the 41 areas that would be
transferred to BLM, however, could be delayed from the current Forest Service
schedule. This delay would increase the time these areas are managed under
interim protection to preserve wilderness characteristics and delay
development and use of other resources on areas that would eventually be
released.

Conclusion

Implementing the Proposed Action would not affect the wilderness
characteristics of any of the WSAs or roadless areas considered for
interchange beyond what might occur if interchange would not take place.
Completion of studies and recommendations to Congress on some of the areas
could be delayed, extending tie time the areas are managed under interim
protection and delaying development and use of other resources on areas that
would eventually be released.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wilderness Characteristics

Areas Waiting Congressional Action. The Forest Service would manage the nine
ISAs (71,789 acres) to be transferred from BIN under the requirements of
FLPMA, protecting their wilderness characteristics until they are designated
or released by Congress.

The Forest Service has made no recommendations to Congress on any roadless
areas that would be involved in the Interchange. Under the June 7
Alternative, any roadless areas transferred to BIN and for which suitability
or nonsuitability recommendations are made to Congress before the passage of
the Interchange legislation would be managed under Section 603 of FLPMA. The
wilderness characteristics of these areas would thus be protected until
Congress acts.

Areas Studied and Released. The three WSAs (11,218 acres) that would be
transferred to the Forest Service under the June 7 Alternative and that have
been studied and released by BIN under Section 202 of FLPMA would be
considered adequately studied for wilderness. The Forest Service would manage
them for other forms of multiple use. Similar management would occur under
BLM administration. The wilderness characteristics on these WSAs could be
impaired, but as a result of the release from wilderness study rather than of
the change in administering agency.

Under tie June 7 Alternative any roadless areas studied and determined not to
be suitable in forest plans approved before the passage of the Interchange
legislation would be considered by BIN as adequately studied for wilderness.
BIN would manage these areas under existing land management plans for other
forms of multiple use, as they would be managed by the Forest Service. The
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wilderness characteristics of these areas could be changed whether or not
Interchange takes place.

Studies in Progress. Under the June 7 Alternative, 126 WSAs (1,441,287 acres)
would be transferred from BLM to the Forest Service. The Forest Service would
continue and complete the studies under an undetermined schedule, using either
the Forest Service or BLM FLPMA 603 study policies. If studied under Section
603 of FLPMA, the areas would be managed to prevent impairment of wilderness
characteristics until Congress acts. If studied under Forest Service
policies, areas determined by the Forest Service to be unsuitable for
wilderness would be released from wilderness consideration and managed for
nonwilderness multiple uses. This release could result in impairment and loss
of wilderness characteristics and preclude wilderness designation in the
future. The shift in study responsibilities could extend the completion date
for the wilderness studies and the time that the WSAs are managed to prevent
impairment. Development and use of other resources would be delayed in areas
that would eventually be released.

Under the June 7 Alternative, 136 roadless areas under study (3.8 million
acres) would be transferred to BIN, which would complete the studies on those
areas, according to Section 603 of FLPMA and BIM's wilderness study policy.
Because BLM would manage these areas under Section 603 of FLPMA to prevent
impairment of wilderness characteristics until they are designated or released
by Congress, this alternative would protect wilderness characteristics.

The difference between BIN and Forest Service study schedules could delay
recommendations on those areas for several years and extend the time the
roadless areas are managed to prevent impairment of wilderness
characteristics. This delay could postpone the development and use of other
resources in areas that would eventually be released.

Conclusion

Under the June 7 Alternative, WSAs transferred to the Forest Service, studied
under Forest Service policies, and determined to be unsuitable for wilderness
would be released from wilderness consideration and managed for nonwilderness
multiple uses. This release could result in impairment and loss of wilderness
characteristics and preclude wilderness designation in the future. Otherwise,
the impacts of the June 7 Alternative would be the same as under the Proposed
Action for the same reasons.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wilderness Characteristics

The wilderness review provisions of the Intermingled Lands Alternative would
be the same as under the Proposed Action (see Chapter 2), and the
environmental impacts would also be essentially the same except that this
alternative would involve fewer areas. Only 20 WSAs (115,185 acres) would be
transferred to the Forest Service, and 3 roadless areas (63,800 acres) would
be transferred to BLM.

Conclusion

Implementing the Intermingled Lands Alternative would not affect the
wilderness characteristics of any areas under wilderness study. Depending on
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schedules, completion of some studies and recommendations to Congress could be
delayed, thereby extending the interim protection of wilderness
characteristics and delaying development of other resources on areas that
would eventually be released.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wilderness Characteristics

The wilderness review provisions and impacts of this alternative would be the
same as under the Proposed Action. Without knowing the order in which the
agencies might submit State legislative packages, the order in which Congress
might consider them, or changes that Congress might make in different
packages, specific impacts cannot be identified. Conceptually, however, the
impacts would be essentially the same as those described for the Proposed
Action except for timing. The longer the congressional delay in acting on any
given State proposal, the more likely agency wilderness reviews will have been
completed and recommendations made. Under present schedules, the Forest
Service will complete its reviews by mid-1986 and B114 by 199:1.

Conclusion

Implementing the Individual State Legislation Alternative would not affect the
wilderness characteristics of any of the WSAs or roadless areas considered for
Interchange. Completion of studies and recommendations to Congress on some of
the areas could be delayed, extending the time the areas are managed under
interim protection and delaying development and use of resources on areas that
would eventually be released. The longer the congressional delay in acting on
any given State proposal, the more likely that agency wilderness reviews will
have been completed and recommendations made before the Interchange is
implemented.

No Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wilderness Characteristics

Under the No-Action Alternative, WSAs and roadless areas would be managed as
they are now. BLM WSAs and Forest Service roadless areas would continue to be
managed to prevent impairment of wilderness characteristics until they are
designated wilderness or released to multiple use management.

Conclu sion

The No-Action Alternative would not affect wilderness characteristics. The
procedures of both agencies require protection of wilderness characteristics
until the studies are completed and the areas are designated or released.
Impacts of current management programs and study would continue and are
addressed in existing land management plan EISs or environmental documents
being prepared In connection with ongoing wilderness studies.
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fl4PACTS ON TIMBER PRODUCTION

Table 2-4 shows the acres of commercial timber land to be transferred under
each alternative and the estimated number of timber contracts affected and
volume and dollar value of timber harvested.

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Timber Production

Under the Proposed Action, 1.26 million acres of commercial timber land would
be transferred from the Forest Service to BIN, and 1.235 million acres of
commercial timber land would be transferred from BIN to the Forest Service. A

total of 155 contracts for 111.6 million board feet of timber valued at over
l6.7 million at the time of sale would be transferred to BIN, and 94 timber

contracts for 166.3 million board feet of timber valued at nearly S18.3
million would be transferred to the Forest Service.

The tenns and conditions of timber contracts would remain in effect and
subject to the laws and regulations under which they were let. In addition,
BIN and Forest Service employees administering timber contracts would be
transferred to the agency to which jurisdiction has been transferred to ensure
consistency and continuity of management. Therefore, the intensity of
management and contract supervision would remain the same after Interchange.

BIN and the Forest Service similarly manage forest lands, and both operate
under the principles of multiple use and sustained yield. Timber management
and sales under both agencies are governed by similar land management planning
systems. Moreover, significant future changes in timber management (including
already scheduled sales) in both agencies would require updating land
management plans, conducting environmental analyses, and soliciting public
participation in the decision process.

One difference between BLM and Forest Service timber management is that BIN
depends on congressional appropriations for money to use for replanting trees
and disposing of the brush and other debris of timber cutting. The Forest
Service, on the other hand, can require timber purchasers to pay for these
forest management expenses. Because of the uncertainty of annual
appropriations, years may pass before debris can be cleaned up and trees
replanted under existing BLM authorities and procedures.

The funding of reforestation and brush control to reduce fire hazards would be
made more certain by allowing BLM to collect money from timber purchasers and
deposit it in a special account identified for reforestation and brush
disposal purposes. Funds acquired under this authority could also be used for
soil and water protection measures and wildlife habitat improvements on timber
sale areas. The funds could also be used to reduce fire hazard, buildup of
insect populations, damage to stream channels, and degradation of aesthetics
of the forest environment.

Conc lusion

The Interchange under the Proposed Action would allow BIN to require timber
harvesters to pay for cleaning up timber cutting debris and reforesting the
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public lands following tie sale. This requirement could result in a slight
decrease in soil erosion and minor improvements in aesthetics, water quality,
wildlife habitat, and air quality following timber sales. Otherwise, the
Proposed Action would not appreciably affect timber production on public or
National Forest System lands. Consequently, there would be no significant
effects on the physical and biological components of the environment.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Timber Production

Under the June 7 Alternative, 1.809 million acres of commercial timber land
would be transferred from the Forest Service to BLM, and 3.434 million acres
of commercial timber land would be transferred from BLM to the Forest
Service. A total of 195 timber contracts for 324.8 million board feet of
timber valued at nearly 4O.4 million would be transferred to BLM, and 880
timber contracts for nearly 3.8 billion board feet of timber valued at 844.3
million would be transferred to the Forest Service.

The impact of the June 7 Alternative on timber production would be the same as
under the Proposed Action for the same reasons.

Conc lusion

The Interchange under the June 7 Alternative would allow BIM to require timber
harvesters to pay for cleaning up timber cutting debris and reforesting the
land following the sale. This requirement could result in a slight decrease
in soil erosion and minor improvement in aesthetics, water quality, wildlife
habitat, and air quality following timber sales. Otherwise, the June 7
Alternative would not appreciably affect timber production on public or
National Forest System lands. Consequently, there would be no significant
adverse effects on the physical and biological components of the environment.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Timber Production

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, about 120,000 acres of commercial
timber land would be transferred from the Forest Service to BEM, and 175,000
acres of commercial timber land would be transferred from BLM to the Forest
Service. About 15 timber contracts for 10 .4 million board feet of timber
valued at over l.5 million would be transferred to BLN, and about 15
contracts for 23.4 million board feet of timber valued at nea:rly 2.6 million
would be transferred to the Forest Service.

The impact of the Intermingled Lands Alternative on timber production would be
the same as under the Proposed Action for the same reasons, except that BLN
would not be granted autlority to collect money from timber purchasers for
brush disposal and reforestation efforts.

Conclusion

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would not appreciably affect timber
production on public or National Forest System lands. Consequently, there
would be no significant effects on the physical and biological components of
the environment.
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Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Timber Production

Eccept for the timing of implementation of Interchange in each state, the
Individual State Legislation Alternative would be the same as the Proposed
Action and would have the same environmental consequences related to timber
production for the same reasons.

Conc lusion

The Interchange under the Individual State Legislation Alternative would allow
BLM to require timber harvesters to pay for cleaning up timber cutting debris
and reforesting the land following the sale. This requirement could result in
a slight decrease in soil erosion and minor improvements in aesthetics, water
quality, wildlife habitat, and air quality following timber sales. Otherwise,
the Individual State Legislation Alternative would not appreciably affect
timber production on public or National Forest System lands. Consequently,
there would be no significant effects on the physical or biological components
of the environment.

No-Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Timber Production

Under the No -Act ion Alte rnati ye, B LM and the Fo rest Service would continue to
manage timber as they currently are, and acres of commercial timber land,
number of timber contracts, board feet of timber, and timber value would be
the same as described for the affected environment in Chapter 3. The physical
and biological effects of these management actions are addressed in land
management plan EISs or site-specific environmental documents for timber sales.

Conclusion

The No-Action Alternative would not affect timber production on public or
National Forest System lands. Effects on the physical and biological
components of the environment that are occurring under present management
would continue.

IMPACTS LIVESTOCK GRAZIM USE

Table 2-5 shows the number of grazing allotments, permittees, and authorized
grazing use on the lands to be transferred under each alternative. Table 2-6
lists the national grasslands and acreages that would involved under the
Proposed Action, June 7 Alternative, and Individual State Legislation
Alt e mat ive.

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Livestock Grazing Use

Under the Proposed Action, 5 ,890 grazing allotments involving 5 ,740 permittees
and 1.269 million animal unit months (AUMs) of forage would be transferred
from BLM to the Forest Service. A total of 1,210 allotments involving 1,455
permittees and 1.881 million AUMs of forage would be transferred from the
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Forest Service to BLM. These figures include grazing use on the 10 national
grasslands that would be transferred to BLM jurisdiction.

Table 4-1 shows that under the Proposed Action about 2,200 pertnittees that now
must deal with both agencies would have to deal with only one agency and that
about 220 permittees that now deal with only one agency would have to deal
with two.

Grazing use authorizations would remain in effect and subject to the laws and
regulations under which they were established. The amount of grazing (AUMs)
authorized and the terms and conditions of the permits would not change as a
result of the Interchange. In addition, BLM and Forest Service employees
administering the grazing lands would be transferred to the agency to which
the jurisdiction would be transferred to ensure consistency and continuity in
management. The intensity of management and use supervision would thus also
remain the same after Interchange.

When the permits expire and are renewed, however, the agencies could combine
permits for the 2,195 perniittees that now deal with both agencies and issue
about 2,000 fewer permits, thereby reducing the agencies' administrative costs
to issue permits. The permittees' costs should also be reduced and service
improved because they could conduct their business at one office.

BLN and the Forest Service similarly manage grazing lands, and both operate
under the principles of multiple use and sustained yield. Grazing management
under both agencies is governed by similar land management planning systems,
and significant future changes in grazing management in both agencies would
require updating of land management plans, conducting environmental analyses,
and soliciting public participation in the decision process.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Proposed Action would not appreciably affect
livestock grazing use levels, timing of livestock use, or intensity of use -

supervision. Therefore, the Proposed Action would not significantly affect
range condition, including vegetation and soils, or water quantity or quality.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Livestock Grazing Use

Under the June 7 Alternative, 6,990 allotments involving 6,690 permittees and
1.527 million AUMs of forage would be transferred from BIN t o the Fore st
Service. A total of 1,460 allotments involving 1,810 permittees and 2.031
million AUMs of forage would be transferred from the Forest Service to BIN.
These figures include the 10 national grasslands that would be transferred to
BIN jurisdiction.

Table 4-1 shows that under the June 7 Alternative about 2,630 pernittees that
now must deal with both agencies would have to deal with only one agency and
that about 237 permittees that now deal with only one agency would have to
deal with two. When the permits expire and are renewed, the agencies could
combine permits for the 2,630 pertnittees that now deal with both agencies and
issue about 2,400 fewer permits, thereby reducing the agencies' administrative
costs to issue permits. The permittees' costs should also be reduced and
service Improved because they could conduct all their business at one office.
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TABLE 4-1
EFFECTS OF THE INTERCHANGE ON PERMITTEES/LESSEES

PA Proposed Action; Jun7 June 7 Alternative; IL Intermingled Lands Alternative.
Note: numbers greater than 5 have been rounded to the nearest 5.
*Includes leasable minerals only; does not include mining claims or salable minerals, such as sand and gravel.
**Includes a variety of temporary or special use permits and rights-of-way.
***Figures represent option providing for transfer of minerals responsibility. For intermingled lands transfer

without minerals responsibility, no mineral leases would be affected.
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Grazing Recreation Minerals* Other**

PA Jun7 IL PA .Jun7 IL PA Jun7 IL*** PA Jun 7 IL

Perinittees/Leasees Dealing with Two Agencies Who Would Deal with Only One after Interchange

Arizona 10 10 1 1 1 0 180 180 180 1 1 0

California 140 145 30 5 5 1 765 765 765 100 110 20

Colorado 500 500 20 40 40 1 950 950 950 50 50 2

Eastern States 0 0 0 0 0 0 4,800 4,800 4,800 0 0 0

Idaho 495 500 45 15 15 1 1,160 1,160 1,160 35 35 3

MT/ND/SD 250 250 30 25 25 3 880 880 880 125 125 15

Nevada 65 360 5 85 110 2 160 160 160 0 0 0

New Mexico 85 85 5 15 15 1 1,025 1,025 1,025 160 160 0

Oregon 135 190 10 25 120 5 245 245 245 50 290 15

Utah 330 330 25 5 5 0 2,375 2,375 2,375 165 165 15

Washington 50 50 20 2 2 1 30 30 30 20 20 10

Wyoming 5 5 15 0 635 635 635 30 35 1

Totals 2,195 2,630 196 223 353 15 13,205 13,205 13,205 736 991 81

Permittees/Lessees Dealing with One Agency Who Would Deal with Two after Interchange

Arizona 0 0 0 0 0 0 15 15 15 0 0 0

CalifornIa 5 4 1 0 4 0 0 0 0 1 3 0

Colorado 25 25 1 40 40 1 30 30 30 10 10 1

Eastern States 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Idaho 45 40 2 1 1 0 100 100 100 5 5 1

MT/ND/SD 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Nevada 3 3 0 1 0 0 3 3 3 0 0 0

New Mexico 5 5 1 5 15 1 1 1 1 0 0 0

Oregon 15 40 2 0 0 0 30 35 30 15 15 1

Utah 85 85 3 0 0 0 200 200 200 35 35 2

Washington 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Wyoming 35 35 1 0 0 0 75 75 75 5 5 0

Totals 218 237 11 57 60 2 454 459 454 73 71 73
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The impact of the June 7 Alternative on livestock grazing use levels would be
the same as under the Proposed Action for the same reasons.

Conc lusion

The Interchange under the June 7 Alternative would not appreciably affect
livestock grazing use levels, timing of livestock use, or intensity of use
supervision. Therefore, the June 7 Alternative would not significantly affect
range condition, including vegetation and soils, or water quantity or quality.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Livestock Grazing Use

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, about 850 allotments involving 820
penuittees and 120,000 AUMs of forage would be transferred from BIll to the
Forest Service. About 110 allotments involving 125 permlttees and 265,000
AUMs of forage would be transferred from the Forest Service to Bill. 1ble 4-1
shows that under the Intermingled Lands Alternative about 200 permittees that
now must deal with both agencies would have to deal with only one agency and
that about 10 permittees that now deal with only one agency would have to deal
with two. When the permits expire and are renewed, the agencies could combine
permits for the 200 permittees that now deal with both agencies and issue
about 190 fewer permits, thereby reducing the agencies' administrative costs
of issuing permits. The permittees' costs should also be reduced and service
improved because they could conduct all their business at one office.

The impact of the Intermingled Lands Alternative on livestock grazing use
levels would be the same as under the Proposed Action for the same reason.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Intermingled Lands Alternative would not appreciably
affect livestock grazing use levels, timing of livestock use, or intensity of
use supervision. Therefore, this alternative would not significantly affect
range condition, including vegetation and soils, or water quantity or quality.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Livestock Grazing Use

Except for the timing of implementation in each state, the Individual State
Legislation Alternative would be the same as the Proposed Action and would
have the same environmental consequences related to grazing use for the same
reasons.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Individual State Legislation Alternative would not
appreciably affect livestock grazing use levels, timing of livestock use or
intensity of use supervision. Therefore, no significant impacts are expected
on range condition, Including vegetation and soils, or on water quantity or
quality.
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No-Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Livestock Grazing Use

Under the No-Action Alternative, BLN and the Forest Service would continue to
manage livestock grazing as they do now. The number of allotments,
permittees, and AUMs of forage under each agency's jurisdiction would be the
same as described for the affected environment in Chapter 3. Ehvironmental
effects of current grazing management programs are addressed in land
management plan EISs, environmental assessments, or B121 grazing EISs.

Conclusion

Under the No-Action Alternative, the effects of current management (as
addressed In existing environmental documents) would continue.

IMPACTS ON WILDLIFE HABITAT

Table 2-7 shows the habitat management plans (HMPs) and threatened and
endangered (T&E) species recovery plans in effect for lands that would be
transferred under each alternative.

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Wildlife Habitat

Under the Proposed Action, lands managed under 55 habitat management plans
(HMPs) and involving 13 threatened and endangered (T&E) species recovery plans
would be transferred from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction, and lands
managed under 80 HMPs and involving 19 T&E species recovery plans would be
transferred from BLM to Forest Service jurisdiction.

These HMPs would remain In effect and subject to the laws and regulations
under which they were drafted. The amount of forage allocated to wildlife or
livestock would not change, nor would plans for wildlife habitat improvement.
In addition, BLM and Forest Service employees engaged in managing wildlife
habitat, as well as associated funding, would be transferred to the agency to
which the jurisdiction would be transferred to ensure consistency and
continuity in management. Therefore, the intensity of management would also
remain the same after Interchange. Because many HMPs and recovery plans are
already cooperative efforts among BIll, the Forest Service, and other agencies,
in many cases BLM and the Forest Service are already committed to the actions
in the plans and would merely assume the other agency's commitment along with
their own.

Providing BLM with authority to collect monies from timber sale purchasers for
brush disposal and reforestation efforts, including habitat improvement, could
result in some improvement of wildlife habitat following timber sales.

BLM and the Forest Service similarly manage wildlife habitat, and both operate
under the principles of multiple use and sustained yield. Habitat management
under both agencies is governed by similar land management planning systems,
and significant future changes in habitat management in either agency would
reqtiLre updating land management plans and HMPs, conducting environmental
analyses, and soliciting public participation in the decision process.
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The Interchange under the Proposed Action would slightly improve wildlife
habitat on public lands by providing BLM authority to collect money from
purchasers of timber for reforestation and wildlife habitat Improvement
following timber sales. Otherwise, no significant impacts to wildlife habitat
are expected on public or National Forest System lands.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wildlife Habitat

Under the June 7 Alternative, lands managed under 60 HMP5 and involving 15 T&E
species recovery plans would be transferred from Forest Service to BLM
jurisdiction, and land managed under 120 HMPs and involving 29 T&E species
recovery plans would be transferred from BLN to Forest Service jurisdiction.

The Impact of the June 7 AlternatIve on wildlife habitat would be the same as
under the Proposed Action for the same reasons.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the June 7 Alternative would slightly improve wildlife
habitat on public lands by providing BLM authority to collect money from
purchasers of timber for reforestation and wildlife habitat improvement
following timber sales. Otherwise, no significant impacts to wildlife habitat
are expected on public or National Forest System lands.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wildlife Habitat

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, lands managed under about five FMPs
and involving one T&E species recovery plan would be transferred from Forest
Service to IBLM jurisdiction, and lands managed under about 11 HMPs and
involving 3 T&E species recovery plans would be transferred from BIN to Forest
Service jurisdiction.

This alternative would not include authority for BIN to collect money from
purchasers of timber sales for reforestation and wildlife habitat
improvement. Otherwise, the impact of the Intermingled Lands Alternative on
wildlife habitat would be the same as under the Proposed Action for the same
reasons.

Conclusion

IMPACTS ON WILDLIFE HABITAT

Conc lusion

The Interchange under the Intermingled Lands Alternative would not affect
wildlife habitat on public or National Forest System lands.

IndivIdual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wildlife Habitat

Except for the timing of implementation in each state, the Individual State
Legislation Alternative would be the same as the Proposed Action and would
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have the same environmental consequences on wildlife habitat as would the
Proposed Action for the same reasons.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Individual State Legislation Alternative would
slightly improve wildlife habitat on public lands by providing BLM authority
to collect money from purchasers of timber for reforestation and wildlife
habitat improvement following timber sales. Otherwise, no significant impacts
to wildlife habitat are expected on public or National Forest System lands.

No -Act ion Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Wildlife Habitat

Under the No-Action Alternative, BLM and the Forest Service would continue to
manage wildlife habitat as they currently are under the same number of HMPs
and T&E species recovery plans described for the affected environment in
Chapter 3. Impacts of current management on wildlife habitat are addressed in
existing land management plan EISs and environmental assessments.

Conclusion

Under the No-Action Alternative, effects of current management (as addressed
In existing environmental documents) would continue.

IMPACTS ON RECREATION USE

Table 2-8 shows the number of recreation permits and special fee areas that
would be transferred under each alternative, as well as the estimated
recreation use on the lands that would be transferred.

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Recreation Use

Under the Proposed Action, 640 recreation permits and 31 fee areas would be
transferred from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction, and 401 recreation
permits and 10 fee areas would be transferred from BIN to Forest Service
jurisdiction. Estimated annual recreation use on the lands proposed for
transfer to the Forest Service is 2,549,000 recreation visitor days (RVDs),
and on lands to be transferred to the BLM is 2,525,000 RVDS.

Table 4-1 shows that under the Proposed Action about 223 commercial recreation
permittees that now must deal with both agencies would have to deal with only
one agency and that 57 commercial recreation permittees that now deal with
only one agency would have to deal with both agencies.

Recreation permits would remain in effect and be subject to the laws and
regulations under which they were established. The amount of recreation use
authorized and the terms and conditions of the permits would not change. In
addition, program funds and BLN and Forest Service employees administering
recreation use would be transferred to the other agency with the transfer of
jurisdiction to ensure consistency and continuity in management. Since the
intensity of management and use supervision would also remain the same after
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Interchange, there should be no onsite impacts on the physical or biological
components of the environment. When the permits are due to expire and are
renewed, however, the agencies could combine permits for the 223 permittees
that now deal with both agencies and issue about 166 fewer permits, thereby
reducing the agencies' administrative costs to issue permits. The permittees'
costs should also be reduced and service improved because they could conduct
all their business at one office.

BIN and the Forest Service similarly manage recreation use, and recreation
under both agencies is governed by similar land management planning systems.
Any recreation attractions on the lands before Interchange would remain after
Interchange. Significant future changes in recreation management in both
agencies would require updating land management plans, conducting
environmental analyses, and soliciting public participation in the decision
process.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Proposed Action would not appreciably affect
recreation use on public or National Forest System lands. Therefore, no
impacts are expected to the physical or biological components of the
envi ronment.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Recreation Use

Under the June 7 Alternative, 1,029 recreation permits and 52 fee areas would
be transferred from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction, and 745 recreation
permits and 34 fee areas would be transferred from BIN to Forest Service
jurisdiction. Estimated annual recreation use on the lands considered for
transfer to the Forest Service is 5,389,000 RVDs, and on lands to be
transferred to BLM is 5,094,000 RVDs.

Table 4-1 shows that under the June 7 Alternative 353 recreation permittees
that now must deal with both agencies would have to deal with only one agency
and that 60 recreation pennittees that now deal with only one agency would
have to deal with both agencies. When the permits expire and are renewed,
however, the agencies could combine permits for the 353 penuittees that now
deal with both agencies and issue about 290 fewer permits, thereby reducing
the agencies' administrative costs to issue permits. The pennittees' costs
should also be reduced and service improved because they could conduct all
their business at one office.

The impact of the June 7 Alternative on recreation use would be the same as
under the Proposed Action for the same reasons.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the June 7 Alternative would not appreciably affect
recreation use on public or National Forest System lands. Therefore, no
impacts are expected to the physical or biological components of the
environment.
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Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Recreation Use

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, about 59 recreation permits and 3
fee areas would be transferred from Forest Service to BLM jurisdiction, and
about 57 recreation permits and 1 fee area would be transferred from B114 to
Forest Service jurisdiction. Estimated annual recreation use on the lands
considered for transfer to the Forest Service is 360 ,000 RVDs, and on lands to
be transferred to BLM is 235,000 RVDs..

Table 4-1 shows that under the Intermingled Lands Alternative about 15
recreation permittees that now must deal with both agencies gould have to deal
with only one agency and that 2 recreation permittees that now deal with only
one agency would have to deal with both agencies. When the permits expire and
are renewed, however, the agencies could combine permits for the 15 permittees
that now deal with both agencies and issue about 13 fewer permits, thereby
reducing the agencies' administrative costs to issue permits. The permittees'
costs should also be reduced and service improved because they could conduct
all their business at one office.

The impact of the Intermingled Lands Alternative on recreation use would be
the same as under the Proposed Action for the same reasons.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Intermingled Lands Alternative would not appreciably
affect recreation use on public or National Forest System lands. Therefore,
no impacts are expected to the physical or biological components of the
envi ronment.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Recreation Use

Except for the timing of implementation in each state, the Individual State
Legislation Alternative would be the same as the Proposed Action and would
have the same environmental consequences on recreation use.

Conclusion

The Interchange under the Individual State Legislation Alternative would not
appreciably affect recreation use on public or National Forest System lands.
Therefore, no impacts are expected to the physical or biological components of
the environment.

No-Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Recreation Use

Under No Action, BLN and the Forest Service would continue their current
recreation management of lands under their jurisdictions, and recreation
permits, fee areas, and estimated recreation use would be the same as
described for tie affected environment in Chapter 3.
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Conclusion

The No-Action Alternative would not affect recreation use on public or
National Forest System lands. Impacts of current recreation management
programs are addressed in land management plan EISs or site-specific
environniental documents dealing with recreation management.

IMPACTS ON MINERAL PRODUCTION

Proposed Action

Analy sis of Imp acts on Mine ral P rod uct ion

Under the Proposed Action, responsibility for 210 coal leases, 38,000 oil and
gas leases, and 887 other mineral leases would be transferred from BIM to the
Forest Service, giving the Forest Service 27 percent of the total leases
administered by the two agencies. Of the 1.586 million total mining claims,
175,000 are on lands that would be transferred from BLM to the Forest Service,
and 14 ,000 claims are on lands that would be transferred from the Forest
Service to BLM. After the Interchange is implemented, BLM would be
responsible for 905,000 claims and the Forest Service for 681,000 claims (see
Table 2-10).

Bill and the Forest Service plan to work closely to ensure consistent and
compatible standards and procedures. An interagency policy memorandum
spelling out the terms of this commitment (Appendix 8) has already been
formulated and distributed through both agencies.

The planning processes in both agencies are similar and use similar analytical
procedures for determining land availability for mineral leasing, exploration,
and development. Each agency would honor the other's land management plans
until new or revised plans are developed with full public participation.
Moreover, with the adoption of the Proposed Action, both agencies' planning
would require full consideration of all resources, including minerals, in
planning. Decisions on mineral access and availability would follow the same
multiple use allocation process as required by each agency's planning
regulations.

The net effect on companies and individuals within the minerals industry is
expected to be favorable. Any short-term inconveniences during the 3-5 year
implementation period would be offset by a major improvement in processing
time. In the East, Federal records would be removed from one centralized
location and placed near State and local records, which would make it easier
for the public to obtain information on areas of intermingled ownership. In
the West, Federal records are currently near State and local records. When
electronic capability is in place (with or without the Interchange) records
could be examined at many more locations, especially in the East. Costs for
industry and the administering agency would at first remain unchanged but
would later decrease because records would be more accessible than they are
now.

Forest Service management of minerals and surface resources would enable
national forest users to take care of all business at one office Instead of
having to contact BIN. The public, including Industry, would need only
contact the Forest Service, either for leasing/permitting matters or for
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No significant adverse environmental impacts would result from the transfer of
minerals management responsibility. Specific environmental impacts of
minerals management could be delayed, but the ultimate impacts to the physical
and biological components of the environment from mineral production would not
change as a result of implementing the Proposed Action.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Mineral Production

Under the June 7 Alternative, administration of 186 coal leases, 48 ,300 oil
and gas leases, and 944 other mineral leases would be transferred from BIN to
the Forest Service, giving the Forest Service 34 percent of the 143,696 total
leases administered by the two agencies. Of the 1,586,000 total mining
claims, 91,000 would be transferred from the Forest Service to BLM and 165,000
claims would be transferred from BLM to the Forest Service. After the
transfer, BLM would be responsible for 992,000 mining claims, and the Forest
Service would be responsible for 594,000 mining claims (see Table 2-10).

Conclusion

ENVIRONMENTAL CONSEQUENCES

postlease/pennit operations on lands the Forest Service administers. The

process would thus be simplified and costs and delays reduced for both
government and industry.

Table 4-1 shows the number of cases where both agencies now have to be
contacted concerning mineral leasing projects where only one such contact
would be required after Interchange. Table 4-1 also shows the reverse
situation where industry that now deals with only one agency would have to
deal with two after Interchange.

The net effect of these changes, 12,746 fewer cases requiring dual agency
contact, should result in reduced costs and improved service to the public.
The change should also improve the efficiency of agency operations in the
processing of mineral applications.

The administrative changeover, which could decrease the availability of and
access to minerals in the short term, would result in some delays in the
scheduling and processing of applications. But these delays are not expected
to affect mineral production levels. After full implementation, individuals
and companies in the minerals industry should experience some reduced costs
and reduced time to process mineral applications.

Typical environmental effects associated with minerals management, including
impacts on soils, vegetation, water, wildlife, aesthetics, and air quality,
can be expected to continue as before the Interchange. These impacts might be
delayed for short periods during the implementation but should not differ
significantly over the long terra, assuming the same agency mandates.

Conclusion

The environmental consequences of transferring minerals management authority
under this alternative would be the same as under the Proposed Action.
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Intertning led Lands Alternative--
Transfer of Surface Jurisdiction Only

The Transfer of Surface Jurisdiction Only option of the Intermingled Lands
Alternative would not involve a change of minerals jurisdiction and would
therefore not affect mineral production.

Intermingled Lands Alternative--
Transfer of Surface and Minerals Jurisdiction

Analysis of Impacts on Mineral Production

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, responsibility for an estimated 143
coal leases, 33,700 oil and gas leases, and 912 other mineral leases would be
transferred from BLM to the Forest Service, giving the Forest Service 24
percent of the 143,696 total leases administered by the two agencies. Of the
1,586,000 total mining claims, about 1,000 claims would be transferred from
the Forest Service to BIN, and 25,000 claims would be transferred from BIN to
the Forest Service. After the transfer, BLM would be responsible for
1,042,000 mining claims, and the Forest Service would be responsible for
544,000 mining claims (see Table 2-10).

The only difference between this alternative and the Proposed Action with
respect to minerals management would be that under the Intermingled Lands
Alternative fewer acres of minerals management responsibility would be
transferred to the Forest Service throughout the Western States (Table 2-1).
Conclusion

The environmental consequences of transferring minerals management authority
under t his alternative would be the same as under the P rop o sed Act Ion for the
same reasons.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Mineral Production

The Individual State Legislation Alternative would involve transfer of
minerals responsibilities for the same areas as would the Proposed Action and
would differ from the Proposed Action mainly in the time requ:Lred to implement
the separate legislative packages. The cost and efficiency impacts of this
alternative could be significant. For each year that individual State
legislation is delayed, so too would most staffing changes and office
consolidations. The full effect of the Interchange cost savings would not be
attained until the Interchange is completed in ail States.

Another potential impact of this alternative could result from an inconsistent
approach to granting of minerals authority in each State. These
inconsistencies would make it more difficult for the minerals management
program to operate efficiently and would represent a step backward from
current procedures with which the minerals industry is accustomed in dealing
with each agency. The combination of long delays in implementation and the
probability of inconsistent authority from state to state would be disruptive
and costly to both industry and the agencies, potentially reducing the rate at
which new mineral discoveries are made and placed into production.
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Conclusion

Because of potential inconsistencies in legislation for the individual States,
the transfer of minerals management authority to the Forest Service under this
alternative could make it less efficient for minerals to be produced and could
slightly reduce production. Impacts to mineral production or to the physical
or biological environment, though important in local areas, are not expected
to be nationally significant.

No-Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Mineral Production

Under the No-Action Alternative, minerals management on Nat io nal Forest System
and public lands would not change. Table 2-10 shows the current number of
mining claims and leases on Federal lands.

Conclusion

Because the No-Action Alternative would continue present management, mineral
production would not significantly change. Impacts of current minerals
management activities are addressed in land management plan EISs and
environmental documents dealing specifically with minerals management.

]34PCTS (} LANDS AVAILABLE FCR DISPOSAL

Prop osed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Lands Available for Disposal

Under the Proposed Action, estimates of potential land disposal cases
occurring on newly established National Forest System lands would include the
following.

*Caseg meeting minimuni requirements of the individual acts, not necessarily
the number of applications received or the number of cases ultimately approved.

Land exchanges on newly established Nat io nal Fo rest System lands would ave rage
about 15 cases annually. Newly established public lands might generate about
five exchanges annually.
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Estimated Cases
Public Land Laws Allowed* Per Year

Desert Land Entry 5

Land Sales (Section 203, FLPMA) 10
Color-of-Title 40
Recreation and Public Purpose 35
Carey Act 0

State Indemnity Selection 2

Mineral Estate (Section 209, FLPMA) 45
Onitted Lands (Section 211, FLPMA) 0



IMPACTS ON LANDS AVAILABLE FOR DISPOSAL

The Small Tracts Act allows the Secretary of riculture to dispose of small
tracts of National Forest System lands but does not pixvide for such disposalof public lands. The legislation that would enact the Proposed Action would
allow the Small Tracts Act also to apply to public lands and would give the
Secretary of the Interior the same authority to dispose of lands under thisact as the Secretary of Agriculture now has. This authority could reduce
costs and time for processing cases that qualify under the act because the
Secretary could issue quitclaim deeds in lieu of patent preparation and
issuance. The Proposed Action would thus not only retain the same potential
for land disposal as before the Interchange but might slightly increase thispotential.

Uses might change on lands removed from Federal ownership. Desert land entry
acts, for example, require converting desert land to irrigat&I cropland. Sonlands would likely be developed, which could temporarily harm the environment
by creating spot erosion or air or noise pollution. Lands going into private
ownership would provide more economic opportunity and increase the local taxbase. With the exception of the Small Tracts Act, however, disposal laws
would not apply to any lands to which they did not apply before the
Interchange. Therefore, the potential impacts of disposal would not beattributable to the Interchange, regardless of the alternative selected.
Conclusion

Interchange under the Proposed Action would not affect the disposal of Federal
lands except to facilitate BIN's meeting of public interests by allowing theSecretary of the Interior to dispose of lands under the Small Tracts Act.
Therefore, no significant impacts to the physical or biological environnnt
are expected.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Lands Available for Disposal

Potential land disposal actions and Impacts under the June 7 Alternative wouldbe the same as under Proposed Action.

Conclusion

Interchange under the June 7 Alternative would not affect the disposal of
Federal lands except to facilitate BIN's meeting of public interests by
allowing the Secretary of the Interior to dispose of lands under the Small
Tracts Act. Therefore, no significant impacts to the physical or biological
environment are anticipated.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Lands Available for Disposal

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, only the Small Tracts Act would beamended to extend its authority to the Secretary of the Interior. No otherpublic land disposal laws would be changed. Consequently, lands transferredbetween the two agencies would becon subject to the existing laws under which
each agency operates. Since about 1,037,000 more acres of land would be
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transferred to the Forest Service than would be transferred to BIlvI, lands that
could be disposed of under the Desert Land Act, Carey Acts, and Recreation and
Public Purposes Act would somewhat decrease. Because the lands involved would
be intermingled with or next to larger blocks of National Forest System lands,
however, the likelihood of their being selected under these laws is low.

Because lands transferred to BLN would become subject to entry or application
under these acts, some lands not subject to disposal in the past could be
disposed of under the Interchange. The filing of applications or entries
cannot now be accurately projected. BLM procedures require an environmental
analysis before approval of applications or entries, and each case would be
evaluated on its own merits.

Conclusion

Interchange under the Intermingled Lands Alternative would facilitate BIN's
meeting of public demands by allowing the Secretary of the Interior to dispose
of certain lands under the Small Tracts Act. Because less land could be
disposed of under the Interchange than at present, the potential impact on the
physical and biological environment would decrease. Some lands, however, that
could not previously be disposed of could be disposed of under this
alternative. Specific impacts of these disposal actions would be addressed in
site-specific environmental analyses of each application or entry, when they
are filed. Overall environmental effects are not expected to be significant.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Lands Available for Disposal

Except for the timing of implementation of Interchange in each State, the
Individual State Legislative Alternative would be the same as the Proposed
Action and have the same environmental consequences, including those of land
disposal actions.

C onclu s ion

Interchange under the Individual State Legislation Alternative would not
affect the potential for land disposal except to facilitate BIN's meeting of
public interests by allowing the Secretary of the Interior to dispose of lands
under the Small Tracts Act. Environmental effects would not be significant.

No Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Lands Available for Disposal

Under the No Action Alternative, BLM and the Forest Service would continue
their current level of land disposal activities, as described for the affected
environment in Chapter 3.

Conclusion

The No Action Alternative would not affect land disposal potential.
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IMPACTS CN STATE AND (X)UNTY REVENUES

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on State and County Revenues

Table 4-2, Projected Payments to States under the Interchange, shows the
effect of the Proposed Action on total state allocations for the 16 affected
States, listing current amI proposed State-county percent shares and adding in
Forest Service payments, Mineral Leasing Act payments, and unadjusted payments
in lieu of taxes (PILT). As shown in Table 4-2, the Proposed Action would
change BLM's fonnula for allocating grazing and public domain timber
receipts. This change would virtually eliminate any adverse economic impacts
on states or counties caused by differences between the two agencies insharing receipts.

Under the Proposed Action, four states would have received a smaller
allocation than at present in the example fiscal year of 1984. Three of
these would have lost from 50 to 4,000, and South Dakota would have lost
36,000 (less than 1 percent decrease). All other States would have either

gained allocations or have been unaffected, and revenues in eight States would
increase by as iuch as 6 percent. In this analysis, PILT adjustments were not
made for the Proposed Action and alternatives because such allocations would
only slightly differ on a state-by-state basis from current payments and then
would increase the allocations in virtually all cases.
Appendix 10 documents the state-by-state analysis of six alternatives for
changing BLM's receipt sharing formulas (based on the original boundary
proposals) to reduce the Interchange's adverse economic impacts. This
analysis, which was conducted for an early February 1985 boundary proposal
only, includes an adjustment in the PILT payments. Alternative F represents
the selected Proposed Action shown in Table 4-2 but is based on fiscal year
1985 payments. (Table 4-2 is based on fiscal year 1984 payments.) This
analysis reflects the theoretical size of the impact for the receipt formula
alternatives analyzed and supports the selection of Alternative F, which would
have only a minimal adverse impact on any county and a beneficial impact on
most of the affected counties.
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TABLE 4-2

PROJECTED PAYMENTS TO STATES UNDER THE INTERCHANGE*

(all entries in $000)

Note: Current payments are based on actual payments for fiscal year 1984. All entries are rounded to nearest thousand dollars from actual figures.

Rounding may cause some totals to appear inaccurate and some States to show no change even though a small change does occur when carried to the nearest

dollar. No change occurs in States not shown.
5The payment in lieu of taxes (PILT) was not adjusted because change would be significant only at the county level.

**[ncludes 0&C payments.

Percent
Change State

Current
Total
Payment

Proposed
Total
Payment

No Change*
PILT

No Change
Mineral Leasing

No Change
FS

Payments

Taylor Grazing Act
No Change

Other

Sales Proposed
Public

Domain Other
Timber

Section 3 Section 15 (except timber 4%)

Current ProposedCurrent Proposed Current Proposed

BLM MMS (12.5%) (25%) (50%) (25%) w/Tlmber w/o Timber

+0.40 AR 16,199 16,264 8,708 1,945 1,944 3,369 97 194 114 57 5 18 18

*0.12 CA 112,135 112,267 11,733 8,321 49,290 42,551 23 45 127 64 100 58 206

+0.14 CO 78,116 78,229 7,643 21,287 47,022 2,025 86 172 36 18 3 14 9 35

+1.29 ID 20,130 20,394 7,596 1,549 3,830 6,874 217 433 24 12 40 29 68

0.00 KS 1,456 1,456 362 271 823

+0.26 MN 45,491 45,607 8,505 9,734 21,805 4,505 137 274 109 55 34 27 40 663

0.00 NB 698 699 275 63 325 36 1

+1.46 MV 20,571 20,875 5,528 5,046 8,484 252 314 629 35 18 17 16 9 894

+0.90 NM 198,657 198,837 10,071 55,338 131,507 1,284 253 506 165 83 22 21 9 16

0.00 ND 15,266 15,262 534 4,261 10,464 7 3

0.00 OK 4,236 4,236 940 447 2,146 700
2

+0.24 OR 123,702 123,998 2,728 1,655 1,927 69,213 183 367 37 18 196 171 157 47,762**

-0.95 SD 3,765 3,729 1,693 465 917 621 70 35 2

+0.37 UT 55,872 56,082 8,750 14,091 32,053 756 201 402 -- 21 19 10 --

+0.04 WA 24,713 24,703 3,001 435 597 20,640 21 11 19

+0.03 WY 285,218 285,296 7,706 71,742 204,372 751 218 437 336 168 92 87 33



IMPACTS ON STATE AND COUNTY REVENUES

The county-by-county analysis may be reviewed at the BIM or Forest Service
Headquarters Offices in Washington, D.C.

Under the Proposed Action and all other alternatives, BIN and the ForestService would still differ in how they share receipts from their lands.National forest receipts are prorated to each county within a national forest
on the basis of the percentage of the forest lying within the county. As aresult, a county that includes 50 percent of a national forest receives 50percent of the revenues that the Forest Service pays all the counties
encompassing portions of that forest, regardless of the county in which therevenue is actually generated. BLM, on the other hand, distributes receipts
only to counties in which they are generated. Boundaries of the land to betransferred could thus affect revenues paid to a specific county under thedifferent alternatives.

Revenues would also differ depending on the particular commodities generating
revenue in a particular year. For example, a county may have a timber sale inonly 1 year out of 5 or 10. GrazIng fee revenues, on the other hand, wouldremain relatively constant unless the grazing fee changes.

Estimated timber production on the 20,000 acres of O&C lands proposed for
transfer to the Forest Service in western Oregon is about the same as theestimated timber production on the 27,000 acres of National Forest System land
proposed for transfer to BLM In the same area. Therefore, no significantimpact Is expected to county revenues in western Oregon.

Conclusion

The Proposed Action would have only a slight adverse effect on Federalland-related revenues received by States, and, based on the year of analysis
(Appendix 10), such revenues would decrease in only four States and by lessthan 1 percent. Proposed changes In payment formulas ou1d Increase paymentsin eight states by up to 6 percent. The affected States and amounts couldvary from year to year.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on State and County Revenues

The June 7 Alternative would affect State and county revenues in the samemanner as would the Proposed Action. The different boundaries would affectState and county revenues for the same reasons as discussed above. The June 7Alternative would only slightly affect Federal land-related revenues receivedby States. Such revenues would decrease only in a few States and by less than1 percent In those states. Changes In payment forumulas would reduce theadverse impact in most counties and increase revenues received by someindividual counties. The number of counties affected and amount of revenueincreases would change from year to year, depending upon coimnodities
generating revenue.

Revenue sharing formulas for O&C lands transferred to the Forest Service wouldnot change, and the Forest Service would continue to manage these lands under
the O&C Acts. Therefore, no significant impacts are expected in westernOregon.
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Conclusion

The June 7 Alternative would have only a slight adverse effect on Federal
land-related revenues received by States and counties. Proposed changes in
payment formulas would mitigate most adverse effects, and affected States and
amounts could vary from year to year.. No adverse effects are expected on
revenues received by 0&C counties.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on State and County Revenues

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would only slightly affect Federal
land-related revenues received by States. But changes in payment formulas
could increase or decrease by as much as 50 percent such revenues received by
individual counties. The number of counties affected and the amount of
increase or decrease would vary from year to year.

Conclusion

The Intermingled Lands Alternative would affect State and county revenues in
the same manner as would the Proposed Action. Impacts at the State level
would not be significant, but revenues for individual counties would differ
for the two reasons discussed for the Proposed Action.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on State and County Revenues

The Individual State Legislation Alternative would have the same impacts on
State and county revenues as would the Proposed Action because this
alternative would differ only in the time required to implement it for all
States.

Conclusion

The Individual State Legislation Alternative would only slightly affect
Federal land-related revenues received by States. Changes in payment
formulas, however, could increase or decrease by as much as 50 percent
revenues received by individual counties. The number of counties affected and
amount of increase or decrease would vary from year to year.

No-Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on State and County Revenues

Under No Action, Federal land allocations received by counties and States
would continue to be calculated and distributed as they are now and as
described for the existing environment in Chapter 3.

Conclusion

No Action would not affect Federal land revenues received by counties and
States.
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IMPACTS ON LOCAL EMPLOYMENT

IMPACTS (N LOCAL EMPLOYMENT LEVELS
AND WMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE

As sumpt ions

The following assumptions were used in the analysis of impacts on local
employment levels and community infrastructure.

A gain or loss of less than 2 percent of a community's population
resulting from Forest Service-BIN employee changes over a 3- to
5-year period is not of itself a significant impact. Normally a
much larger share of a community's population changes because of
employee retirement, resignation, transfer, and changes in needed
specialties.

A population gain or loss of more than 2 percent in a 3- to
5-year period due to Forest Service-BLM employee changes may be
significant, depending on such circumstances as local
unemployment rates, current population base and trends, and
school and hospital capacity.

Most affected employees at lower grade levels (GS-7 and below)
will choose to remain at the same location after Interchange.
Higher graded professional and administrative employees are
generally more willing and able to relocate. Many are already
removed from their hometown environnnt and perceive relocation
as an aspect of career .advancennt.

Social impacts will vary substantially among communities
depending on population size, unemployment rate, growth patterns,
ethnic composition, local attitudes toward change, quality of
existing agency services, extent of changes in agency staffing,
level of business activity, and infrastructure capacity.

Hiring or displacing one employee represents an average gain or
loss in population of one average-sized household. The average
household size varies by State from 2.6 to 3.2 persons (U.S.
Department of Comnrce, Bureau of the Census 1983).

The additional employees needed for the Forest Service's added
mineral workload would be transferred as of the effective date of
the transfer of jurisdiction (180 days after the act is passed),
but full implementation of the Interchange would require 3 to 5
years after legislation is enacted for any of the alternatives.

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Local Employment
Levels and Community Infrastructure

Effects on employment and community infrastructure are discussed together
because they are closely related. Under the Proposed Action, offices would be
consolidated in 35 of 71 communities that have both Forest Service and BIll
offices, resulting in a net reduction of employees. The level of agency
staffing would change in about 215 communities, but in most communIties the
potential gain or loss of employees would be small.
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ENVIRONMENTAL CONSEQUENCES

About 40 percent of these communities would gain or lose less than 3

employees. Personnel changes of this size are routine and usually can be
accomplished through voluntary transfers or normal attrition. - Larger changes
in staffing levels may be nre significant, especially in small rural
communities. These communities have fewer employment options for displaced
workers and are more sensitive to the economic effects of increased or
decreased employment.

Table 4-3 shows the level of staffing changes under the Proposed Action. Note
that 76 percent of projected changes would involve less than 10 people. Of
these, 75 percent of the affected communities would gain employees, and 25
percent would lose employees. The largest losses of employees (3 percent of
cases) would tend to occur in a few, relatively large communities that now
have both Forest Service and BLM offices and could lose 40 or more employees.

Interagency transfers of public lands and related employee shifts under the
Proposed Action could affect area residents, the level of local business
activity, and community institutions, such as local government, schools,
hospitals, and public services. The type and intensity of such effects would
depend on such factors as the number of employees involved, the ize of the
community, social and economic conditions in the community, and local
attitudes toward change. For example, the effects of employee gains or losses
in a growing community with full employment and a housing shortage would
greatly differ from the effects of a staffing change in a declining community
with a housing surplus.

Most of the major staffing changes under the Proposed Action would occur in
cities with populations of 20,000 or more, such as Alexandria, Virginia;
Billings, Montana; Provo, Utah; and Albuquerque, New Mexico. A large
population provides greater flexibility in the employment market. As a
result, a smaller percentage change is caused by employee shifts. For
example, in a town of 10,000 residents, a staffing change of 30 employees over
3 years represents a change of only about 0.2 percent of the workforce per
year. The same staffing change in a town of 500 affects about 4 percent of
the workforce each year. But regardless of size, if a staffing change
involving a substantial portion of the workforce intensifies an existing
population or unemployment trend, it may cause more disruption than if it were
a shift that opposed the existing trend.

Large population centers tend to have a diverse economic base and can absorb
employment shifts more easily than smaller communities, which generally offer
a narrower range of alternative employment. There are exceptions, however,
such as Redding, California, which specializes in timber harvesting, and
Butte, Montana, where mining is the major component of the economic base.
When the major industry in a somewhat specialized economic center, large or
small, is in a decline, it is more difficult to adjust to more changes in the
employment market. Communities in this situation may face problems such as
school or hospital closures and substantial changes in the demand for consumer
goods, services, and housing.

Another exception to this rule occurs when smaller communities have developed
a diverse and adaptable economic base by integrating their activities with
other nearby towns.
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TABLE 4-3
NUMBER OF COMMUNITIES AFFECTED BY STAFFLNG

CHANGES UNDER PROPOSED ACTION

Source: Computed from estimates of personnel changes provided fry Forest
Service and Bureau of Land Management field offices, 1985.
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Number of
Thiployees Lost
or Gained

Communities
to Gain
Employees

Communities
to Lose
Employees

Total

Communities
Involved

Percent
of total

1-2 68 17 85 40

3-9 55 23 78 36

10-19 13 16 29 13

20-29 5 5 10 5

30-39 2 5 7 3

4Oormore 0 6 6 3

Total 143 72 215 100

Percent 67 33 100
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Under the Proposed Action, most of the affected communities would gain
employees. This gain would Increase local business activity, local tax
revenues, school enrollments, and participation In community, civic, and
service organizations. Because Federal income is relatively high and
predictable, it also lends stability to business activity and tax revenues.

Of the communities that would be affected by the Proposed Action, the 15
projected to be most affected were selected for closer examination. This
selection was based on the percentage change in population that would result
if each net employee shift resulted in one average-sized household leaving or
entering a community. The methodology and justification for the criterion
used in targeting the potentially affected communities appears in Appendix 9.

Three more communities, Burley and Salmon, Idaho and Cedar City, Utah, were
chosen for analysis because of local apprehension and concern over the effects
of the proposal.

Local Forest Service or BIN employees provided specific information on each of
these communities. These local contacts helped to determine whether proposed
staff changes would compound an already existing trend or problem--either by
removing jobs in depressed communities or by creating them in communities with
no capacity for further growth.

Of the 18 communities analyzed in detail, 5 would lose positions due to the
Proposed Action, and 13 would gain positions. Half of the communities that
would lose jobs had unemployment rates below the 1984 national average of 7.5
percent. These are Kremmling, Colorado, with unemployment at 3.7 percent,
Cedar City, Utah, with unemployment at 7.0 percent, and Shoshone, Idaho, with
unemployment at 6.9 percent. Kremmling and Cedar City have remained below the
national average for every month in 1985 for which data exists. Shoshone,
which has strong seasonal fluctuations, was higher than the national average
through AprIl 1985, but dropped to well below the national average for May
through July 1985. The relatively low unemployment levels in these towns
would clearly help mitigate the effects of slightly decreased Federal
employment.

The effects would be further mitigated In Shoshone because most employees plan
to remain there if transferred and commute to work in Twin Falls (population
26,209). In Cedar City the growing tourist industry may provide enough jobs
to replace those that would be lost.

For three of the towns analyzed, the proposed staff reductions would compound
an unemployment rate already above the national average. These are Burley,
Idaho, with unemployment at 7.7 percent; Cottonwood, Idaho, with unemployment
at 12.4 percent; and Salmon, Idaho, with unemployment at 13.3 percent. The
inevitable long-term result of fewer jobs is that fewer people can live in a
community. Fewer new residents would move in, and more residents may leave
who would otherwise stay. In all three of these communities the net outflow
of residents due to the Proposed Action would be partly offset by a population
growth rate during the last 5 years of census estimates (1978-1983) that is
higher than the national average of 5.4 percent.

In Salmon, for example, where the population is slightly over 3,300 and grew
by 15.7 percent between 1978 and 1983, 14 positions would be eliminated by the
proposal. If for every two positions eliminated, one average-sized household
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leaves Salmon (other options are to retire, live on one spouse's income, or
find another job in Salmon), then about 0.6 percent of the populatIon (19
people) would move out of Salmon over the 3- to 5-year Interchange
implementation period as a result of the Proposed Action. In a community
growing at 15.7 percent over 5 years, the effect of a 0.6 percent exodus over
the same period would be small.

In Burley, a mitigating factor is that employees have stated that they would
commute to Twin Falls rather than move out of Burley if their positions were
eliminated. They would therefore continue to spend some portion of their
salaries in Burley and contribute to Burley's tax base.

Of the 13 towns for which the effects of increased staffing were analyzed, 6
have unemployment above the national average, and 7 have unemployment below
the national average. For most, unemployment levels fluctuate within any year
due to the seasonal nature of some of their main industries: forestry,
farming, ranching, and tourism. Regardless of whether unemployment was
considered a problem, the field contacts in all the communities considered
more Federal jobs desirable for two reasons: (1) they provide a steady
predictable year-round income and (2) in rural towns they provide higher pay
than most other employment.

None of the contacts foresaw any serious problems with their communities
adjusting to more staffing, even when this adjustment means a large percentage
change in population, as in Lake City, Colorado, and Clayton, Idaho. Contacts
confirmed specifically that schools and medical facilities had the capacity to
serve the additional demand.

The loss or gain of a staff position directly results in a change in the
population, the number of local jobs, and the amount of money spent in a
community. These changes eventually have an indirect effect on all aspects of
the local economy through changes in the demand for consumer goods, public and
private services, and housing. This ripple effect would cause more changes in
available employment and, by extension, population.

A Forest Service planning model (IMPLAN), which has also been used by BIN in
the past, was used to estimate the indirect effects of staffing changes at the
county level. Table 4-4, Indirect Economic Impacts--Proposed Action and June
7 Alternative, shows the results for the 14 counties containing the 19
communities potentially affected under the Proposed Action. These numbers,
however, are only estimates of the number of jobs that might eventually be
affected by the Proposed Action when it is fully implemented. Because these
effects are measured over entire counties, the actual effects on any one
community would be much smaller. These induced effects would occur gradually
because the local economy needs time to adjust to new conditions.

Conc lusion

For almost all of the communities that would experience net staffing changes
as a result of the Proposed Action, the employment and community
infrastructure impacts would be insignificant. In the 18 communities that
were closely analyzed, mitigating factors could be sufficient to offset
potentially significant economic impacts that could result from the loss of
employees, and 13 of the closely analyzed communities vould gain employees.
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TABLE 4-4
INDIREET ECONOMIC IMPACTS--

PROPOSED ACTION AND JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

Source: County-level data from IMPLAN Forest Planning Model, U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Forest Service, Fort Collins, Colorado.
*Includes only significantly affected (population gain or loss of 2 percent)
communities in county.
**Includes sum of all staff changes that would occur in all communities in the
county.
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IDAHO
Boise Idaho City 3 0
Cassia Burley -34 -16
Clark Du Bois 5 1
Custer Challis, Clayton, Mackay 39 15
Idaho Cottonwood, White Bird -6
Lemhi Salmon, Leadore -9
Lincoln Shoshone -28 -5

NEW MEXICO

Catron Quemado 10
Sandoval Cuba II 5

UTAH

Iron Cedar City -57 -30

COL ORADO

Grand Kremmling -11 -5
Hinsdale Lake City 9 1
Mesa Colibran 4 2
San Miguel Norwood 4 2

Significantly Net Staff Induced Change in
State/County Affected Changes** Local Employment

Communities* (positions) (positions)
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June 7 Alt e mat ive

Analysis of Impacts on Local Employment
Levels and Community Infrastructure

Effects of the June 7 Alternative would be similar to those of the Proposed
Action but would be more intense where more agency positions would be
eliminated. Offices would be consolidated in 49 of the 71 communities that
have both Forest Service and BLM offices. The alternative would result in a
net reduction of about 750 employees.

Agency staffing totals would change in about 270 communities, but in 39
percent of these communities, changes would involve less than three
employees. Table 4-5, shows that potential employee gains or losses in
two-thins of the affected communities would be small. In about 70 percent of
the communities, changes would involve fewer than 10 people. Of this 70
percent of affected communities, 77 percent would gain employees, and 23
percent would lose employees. About 4 percent of the affected communities
would lose 40 or more employees.

For the 18 communities analyzed under the Proposed Action, the impact of the
June 7 Alternative would be the same as that of the Proposed Action. Eight
other communities were analyzed because proposed staffing changes either (1)
represented at least a 2 percent population change (Mad River, Cedarville, and
Canby, California, Wells, Nevada, and Butte Falls and Prospect, Oregon) or (2)
evoked much local public concern (Alturas and Susanville, California).

The five California towns are experiencing similar economic conditions. They
have highly seasonal employment, with timber and ranching their main
businesses. They have high unemployment rates, which on the average have
ranged from 10 to 17 percent since 1983. And their populations are almost too
small to support their schools and hospitals. In addition, field contacts
state that the price of a house in these communities has declined by 25
percent since 1980 and that little demand exists for housing. Four of these
towns would lose positions as a result of the June 7 Alternative. Because the
staff changes are small and in two cases too small to meet the significance
criterion of a 2 percent population change, the effects would not be strong.
But to the extent that these effects would be felt, they would compound all
these conditions in the local economies.

Mad River Is the only town in this situation that would gain employees as a
result of the June 7 Alternative. The five positions that would be gained
represent a large percentage of the workforce because the current population
is only 60. This influx of employees and their families is likely to add a
much-needed stimulus to the depressed local economy. The field contact stated
that Mad River would have no trouble adjusting to this change; the only
concern Is the lack of housing. New residents would have to commute from
Fortuna (50 miles) or build their own accommodations.

The two towns in Oregon that are analyzed for potential impacts have small
populations but are well integrated with nearby towns. Any staffing change in
Butte Falls or Prospect would be diluted because most of the employees live or
spend most of their salaries in other towns. Unemployment is somewhat
seasonal, but new year-round industries (a shopping mall and computer chip
company) have recently entered the area. Because unemployment is
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TABLE 4-5
NIJMBER OF COMMUNITIES AFFECTED BY STAFFING

CHANGES UNDER JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

Source: Computed from estimates of personnel changes provided by Forest
Service and Bureau of Land Management field offices, 1985.
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Number of
Fmployees
Lost or Gained

Communities
To Gain
Employees

Communities
To Lose
Employees

Community
Total

Percent
of Total

0-2 85 19 104 39

3-9 62 25 87 32

10-19 20 22 42 16

20-29 6 8 14 5

30-39 4 7 II 4

40 and over 0 10 10 4

Totals 177 91 268 100

Percent 66 34 100
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high--averaging between 10 and 12 petteiat--both of these communities would
benefit from the new employment opportunities. Under the June 7 Alternative,
the impact of staffing changes in these communities would not be great. But
to the extent that staffing changes would occur, the five positions gained in
Butte Falls would add stability and stimulus to the local economy, and the
three positions lost in Prospect would have the opposite effect.

Table 4-4 shows the indirect effects on the 14 counties that contain tIe 18
communities that would potentially be affected under the Proposed Action. All
of these communities would experience the same impacts under the June 7
Alternative. Table 4-6 shows the indirect effects on five additional counties
that include eight more communities that would be potentially affected under
the June 7 Alternative but not under the Proposed Action. These numbers are
only rough estimates of jobs that might e'ventually be affected. Because these
effects are measured over entire counties, the actual effects on any one
community would be much smaller. These induced effects would occur gradually
since the local economy would take time to adjust to new conditions.

Cone lusion

For almost all of the communities that would experience net staffing changes
as a result of the June 7 Alte rnati ye, the e mpl oyne nt and community
infrastructure impacts would not be significant. In the 19 communities that
were closely analyzed, mitigating factors would be sufficient to offset
potentially significant economic impacts that could result from the loss of
employees. Thirteen of the closely analyzed communities would gain
employees. The June 7 Aiternati've could slightly intensify the existing high
unemployment problem in four small California towns and greatly stimulate the
economy in another.

Intermingled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Local Employment
Levels and Community Infrastructure

Transfer of Surface and Minerals Jurisdictions. Under this option of the
Intermingled Lands Alternative, about 100 mineral specialists would be
transferred from BIN to the Forest Service. With the exception of Coeur
d'Alene, Idaho, and Spokane, Washington, staffing changes would be small and
largely unnoticed because most transferred employees would remain in the same
general area, often at the same residence.

At Coeur d'Alene, Idaho, two BIN and two Forest Service offices would be
consolidated into the two Forest Service offices, and 23 fewer employees would
be needed. Under the criteria used in this analysis, the effect on Coeur
d'Alene would not be critical because of its relatively large population of
20 ,000.

At Spokane, Washington, six fewer employees would be required. The effect on
the community would be insignificant because of its large population (171,300).

In the Eastern States, BIN and the Forest Service would undergo a net
reduction of 80 positions, the same as under the Proposed Action and June 7
Alternative. Thus, social and economic effects under this alternative would
be the same as under the Proposed Action and June 7 Alternative for the
Eastern States.
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TABLE 4-6
INDIRECT ECONOMIC IMPACTS*__

JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE ONLY
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Source: County-level data from IMPLAN Forest Planning Model, U.S. Department of
Agriculture, Forest Service, Fort Collins, Colorado.
*Includes only indirect impacts that would not result from Proposed Action.
**Ip1udes only significantly affected communities in county.
***Includes sum of all staff increases and decreases that would occur in all
communities in county.
****Two alternatives for staff changes have been proposed for Lassen and Modoc
CountiesEast Modoc and West Modoc.

State/County
Significantly
Affected
Conlnunities**

Net Staff
Changes **
(positions)

Induced Change in
Local Employmeht
(positions)

CALl FORNIA
Las sen**** Susanville -38 -13
Las sen Susanville -17 -6
Mod oc* *** Alturas, Cedarville -6 -2
Mod oc Alturas, Canby -31 -9
Trinity Mad River (Bridgeville) 11 2

NEVADA
Elko Wells -19 -8

OREGON

Jackson Butte Falls, Prospect -179 -111
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Transfer of Surface Jurisdiction Only. Most lands that would be exchanged
under this option of the Intermingled Lands Alternative are small and
relatively distant from the administrative offices, and in most cases the
receiving agency would not need more employees to administer them. In a few
cases, minor employee reductions would occur because of the increase in
management efficiency that results when lands are more compact.

In the West, Coeur d'Alene, Idaho, would be the only community with staffing
changes involving as many as three people. This city of 20,000 would not be
significantly affected by the projected loss of 23 positions.

Conclusion

Both of the options of the Intermingled Lands Alternative would involve
insignificant staffing changes and result in insignificant employment and
community infrastructure changes.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Local Employment
Levels and Community Infrastructure

The local employment and community infrastructure effects of this alternative
are difficult to project because separate Interchange legislation for each
State implies more negotiation in each case. The Proposed Action would be the
starting point in each case, and the effects on local employment levels and
community infrastructure would be similar to those for the Proposed Action but
possibly delayed.

Conc lusion

As under the Proposed Action, none of the communities that would experience
net staffing changes as a result of the Individual State Legislation
Alternative would experience significant employment and infrastructural
impacts. In the 19 communities that were closely analyzed, mitigating factors
would be sufficient to offset potentially significant social or economic
impacts that could result from the loss of employees. In addition, 13 of the
closely analyzed communities would gain employees.

No-Act ion Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Local Employment
Levels and Community Infrastructure

No economic impacts would result because no agency lands would be transferred
and no staffing changes would occur.

Conc lusion

No economic impacts occur because no agency lands would be transferred.

101



ENVIRONMENTAL CONSEQUENCES

]NPCTS ON HYDROPOWER SITE DEVELOPMENT

Proposed Action

Analysis of Impacts on Hydropower Site Development

Under the Proposed Action, lands with nine existing segregated. hydropower
sites would be transferred from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction, and lands
with 340 existing segregated hydropower sites would be transferred from BLM to
Forest Service jurisdiction.

Under the Federal Power Act (FPA) and a 1984 Supreme Court decision [Escondido
Mutual Water Co. v La Jolla Indians], a cabinet secretary may require that
terms and conditions be included in Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
(FERC) licenses for hydropower sites on "reservations" under his jurisdiction
to protect tie purposes for which tie land was reserved. National forests are
included in the FPA definition of "reservations," but vacant public lands
administered by BIN are not. Outside of reservations, tie department
secretary involved may recommend, but not require, terms and conditions to be
added to licenses for powersites.

Under tie Proposed Action, lands transferred from BIN to the Forest Service
would become a reservation within the meaning of the FPA. Lands transferred
from the Forest Service to BIN generally would retain the same reserved status
and may be designated conservation areas. Therefore, about 330 more sites
would become reserved, providing more protection for tie environment.

Because of the relatively few sites involved and because few of these actually
have licenses under consideration, tie actual impact on hydropower site
development or the natural environment is not expected to be significant on a
regional or national scale. If a particular site is developed, however, tie
ability to require terms and conditions in licenses could significantly affect
the local environment. Each of these cases would require a specific
environmental analysis before approval.

Conclusion

The impact of tie Proposed Action on development of hydropower sites or on tie
natural environment is not expected to be significant regionally or nationally
but could be significant locally if a particular site is developed.

June 7 Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Hydropower Site Development

Under the June 7 Alternative, lands with 10 existing segregated hydropower
sites would be transferred from Forest Service to BIN jurisdiction, and lands
with 435 existing segregated hydropower sites would be transferred from BLM to
Forest Service jurisdiction.

The impact of tie June 7 Alternative on hydropower site development would be
the same as under the Proposed Action for the same reasons.
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Cone luslon

The impact of the June 7 Alternative on development of hydropower sites or on
the natural environment is not expected to be significant regionally or
nationally but could be significant locally if a particular site is developed.

Intenningled Lands Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Hydropower Site Development

Under the Intermingled Lands Alternative, lands with 1 existing segregated
hydropower site would be transferred from Forest Service to BIM jurisdiction,
and lands with 50 existing segregated hydropower sites would be transferred
from BLM to Forest Service jurisdiction.

The Impact of the Intermingled Lands Alternative on hydropower site
development would be the same as under the Proposed Action for the same
reasons.

Cone lusion

The impact of the Intermingled Lands Alternative on development of hydropower
sites or on the natural environment of the sites is not expected to be
significant regionally or nationally but could be significant locally if a
particular site is developed.

Individual State Legislation Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Hydropower Site Development

Except for the timing of implementation of Interchange in each State, the
Individual State Legislative Alternative would be the same as the Proposed
Action and would have the same environmental consequences on the development
of hydropower sites for the same reasons.

Cone lusion

The impact of the Individual State Legislation Alternative on development of
hydropower sites or on the natural environment of the sites is not expected to
be significant regionally or nationally but could be significant locally if a
particular site is developed.

No-Action Alternative

Analysis of Impacts on Hydropower Site Development

Under t he No-Act ion Alte rnati ye, the reserved or unreserved St atus of any
hydropower sites would not change. Sites on public land would not have the
protection afforded "reservations" by the FPA. Because nearly all of these
sites would require rights-of-way across public lands If they are developed,
the Secretary of the Interior may still require terms and conditions in those
rights-of-way to protect the environment. For most practical purposes, there
would be little difference in the Secretary of the Interior's ability to
prevent or mitigate significant environmental consequences.
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Cone lusion

Implementing the No-Action Alternative would not significantly affect the
development of hydropower sites or their associated environmental impacts.

UNAVOIDABLE ADVERSE ]MPACTS SHOULD THE PROPOSED ACTION BE ]NPLEMENTED

Implementing the Proposed Action or any of the alternatives other than No
Action would result in some unavoidable social and economic impact to the
cQnmunities that would experience a reduction in agency employees. Because of
the mitigating situations such as low unemployment rates or rapid growth,
however, these impacts would not be significant.

IRREVERSIBLE AND IRRETRIEVABLE COMMIThENT OF RESOURCES

The proposed Interchange under any of the alternatives would involve no
irreversible or irretrievable commitment of resources.

SHORT-TERM USES OF THE ENVIRONMEN1 VERSUS
MAINTENANCE AND ENHANCEMENT OF LONG-TERM PRODUCTIVITY

Because no significant impacts to the natural environment wet projected,
imp lamenting Interchange would not affect the maintenance and enhancement of
long-term productivity.
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CHAPTER 5
CCSULTATION AND COORDINATION

PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT

BLM and the Forest Service consulted with many organizations and individuals,
public and private, in developing this LEIS. The first step in preparing most
EISs is to provide opportunities for the public, industry, and other Federal,
State, and local governments to comment and make suggestions on what should be
addressed in the analysis. This process of initial public participation and
narrowing the issues for analysis is called scoping and is intended to make a
document more meaningful and concise for those who must make decisions on the
proposal, as well as for State and local governments and the public who may be
affected.. n LEIS does not require a formal scoping process (40 CFR
l506.8(a)(l)), but after announcing a proposal to interchange lands and
minerals responsibilities (January 1985), the Forest Service and BLM held 85
public meetings and over 600 semiformal consultation meetings with groups and
government agencies. The public wrote several thousand letters commenting on
the proposal. These meetings and letters were used as a basis for developing
detailed, state-by-state implementation guides. On June 7, :L985, when the
Implementation guidelines were released, the agencies began a formal, 30-day
comment period, including 30 public hearings and received about 2,350
responses. This information has been used in developing the Proposed Action
and alternatives.

SUMMARY OF PUBLIC COMMENTS

Many commenters supported the management objectives of the Interchange,
although most felt that the goals would not be achieved under the June 7
proposal and therefore recommended specific changes or stated a preference
that only minor or no changes be made. Commenters also expressed concern over
the management styles and abilities of the two agencies, for instance, BLM's
ability to manage timber or the Forest Service's ability to manage minerals.
The cost and savings factors from the Interchange were also questioned. A
total of 127 commenters recommended preparing an environmental impact
statement to assess potential impacts.

Of those commenting on legislative concepts, most were concerned about the
status of wilderness study areas that would transfer to Forest Service
jurisdiction. The legislative concept of having one agency manage both
surface and subsurface resources seemed to be favored by many commenters.
Highlights of the comments are contained in the BLN/FS Interchange Public
Response and Analysis (1985b); details on the comments are contained in the
BIN/FS Interchange Public Response Analysis Report (1985c).

LEIS NOTIFICATION

A Notice of Intent to prepare an LEIS on the BD4-Forest Service Interchange
was published in the Federel Register on September 4, 1985 (Vol. 50, No. 171,
page 35875). In addition, news releases were sent to radio stations and
newspapers in the areas that would be affected by the Proposed Action or
alternatives. In addition to individuals and groups that have requested
copies, this LEIS is being sent to the following agencies and organizations.
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FEDERAL AGENCIES

Congressional Research Service
Department of Agriculture, Forest Service--all field offices
Department of Defense
Department of the Interior

Bureau of Indian Affairs
Bureau of Land Management--all field offices
Bureau of Mines
Bureau of Reclamation
Fish and Wildlife Service
Geological Survey
Minerals Management Service
National Park Service
Office of Environmental Project Review

Environmental Protection Agency
Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
General Services Administration
Office of Personnel Management

ELEC TED REPRESENTATIVES AND STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENTS

Office of the Governor--All 50 States

Congressional Delegations and State clearinghouses for the following States:

Arizona, Alaska, California, Colorado, Idaho, Montana, Nebraska, Nevada,
New Mexico, North Dakota, Oklahoma, Oregon, South Dakota, Texas, Utah,
Washington, Wyoming

INDUSTRY AND INTEREST GROUPS

American Farm Bureau
American Forest Institute
American Forestry Association
American Gas Association
American Mining Congress
American Mining and Reclamation Council
American Petroleum Council
Atlantic Richfield Co.
Domestic Petroleum Council
Geothermal Resources Council
Independent Petroleum Association
Isaak Walton League of Anrica
National Cattlemen's Association
National Coal Association
National Parks and Conservation Association
National Recreation and Parks Association
National Wildlife Federation
National Wool Growers Association
Natural Resources Defense Council
Nevada Legislative Counsel Bureau
John C. Ramig, 0 & C Counties Representative
Rocky Mountain Oil and Gas Association
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Sierra Club
Society for Range Management
Western Governors Association
Wilderness Society
Wildlife Society

DISTRIBUTION
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APPENDIX 1
STATE SUMMMIES AND MAPS

Appendix I presents .1egislati EIS data in summary fonn and state mapsshowtng Interchange boundaries by alternative. Figures have been rounded toreflect ranges and approximate totals. Aggregate totals of State data appearin Table 2-1.
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ARIZONA

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

118

*Reserved federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

BLN FS

ALTERNATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 12.3 16.4 11.4 12.4
June 7 Alternative 12.3 16.4 11.4 12.4
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 12.5 28.8 11.2 0

With Minerals 12.5 17.6 11 2 11.2*
Individual State Legislation 12.3 16.4 11.4 12.4
Current Mgt. (No Action) 12.5 28.8 11. 2 0

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BLN to FS: 656,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 415,000

OFFICES

TWO-AGENCY BLM FS

ALTERNATIVE TOWNS J)O RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 1 4 9 6 30

June 7 Alternative 1 4 9 6 30

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 2 4 9 6 31
With Minerals 2 4 9 6 31

Individual State Legis. 1 4 9 6 30
Current Mgt. (No Action) 2 4 9 6 31
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COSTS

BLM FS

ARIZONA (continued)

STAFFI NC

COSTS/SAVINGS (Millions)

*IndijduaJ State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings arecalculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed wiil decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average aimual savings after implementation ($80,000).

FIVE YEAR INTERCHANGE AVERAGE ANNUAL
ALTERNATIVE SAVINGS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 0.418 0.125 0.080June 7 Alternative 1.425 3.134 1.118Intermingled Lards:
Land Transfer Only 0.059 0.168 0.025With Minerals 0.134 0.168 0.025

Individual. State Legislation* 0.481* 0.106* 0.080

ALTERNATIVE

PROPOSED ACTION 367 1054June 7 Alternative 370 1020
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 364 1058
With Minerals 358 1064Individual State Legislation 367 1054

Current Mgt. (No Action) 364 1059
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CALIFORNIA

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:

Surface acres transferred from BLM to FS: 1,285,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 326,000

OFFICES

*Modoc West Alternative used for data.

**Rerved federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

123

TWO-AGENCY
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BLM FS
DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 5 4 13 18 78
June 7 Alternative* 1 3 11 17 75

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 7 4 15 18 78
With Minerals 7 4 15 18 78

Individual State Legis. 5 4 13 18 78
Current Mgt. (No Action) 7 4 15 18 78

BLM FS
ALTERNATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 16.2 24.0 21.5 25.4
June 7 Aiternative* 16 .7 23.9 21.0 25.5
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 16.8 49.4 20.9 0
With Minerals 16.8 28.6 20.9 20.9**

Individual State Legislation 16.2 24.0 21.5 25.4
Current Mgt. (No Action) 17.2 49.4 20.5 0



CALIFORNIA (continued)

S TAFYE NG

124

*Modoc West Alternative used for data.

**Indlvidual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after implementation (l,343,000).

COSTS/SAVINGS (Millions)

ALTERNATIVE
FIVE YEAR I NTER CHANGE AVERJGE ANNUAL

SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 0 .930 5.088 1.343
June 7 Alternative* 3.076 10.698 3.899
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only O .413 1. 178 0.175
With Minerals 0 .526 1.178 0.175

Individual State Legislation** 1.070 * * 4.325** 1.343

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 634 5265
June 7 Alternative* 599 5229
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 658 5260
With Minerals 649 5269

Individual State Legislation 634 5265
Current Mgt. (No Action) 659 5266
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BLM FS

Do RA SO RD

COL 1ADO

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 2,928,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 1,241,000

OFFICES

*Regerved federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY BLM FS
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

PROPOSED ACTION 3 3 6 7 41
June 7 Alternative 2 3 6 7 41
Intenningled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 11 4 11 7 43
With Minerals 11 4 11 7 43

Individual State Legis. 3 3 6 7 41
Current Mgt. (No Action) 11 4 U 7 43

ALTERNATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 6.6 6.6 16.1 20.7
June 7 Alternative 6.6 6.6 16.1 20.7
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 8.2 27.3 14.5 0
With Minerals 8.2 12.7 14.5 14.5*

Individual State Legislation 6.6 6.6 16.1 20.7
Current Mgt. (No Action) 8.3 27.3 14.4 0
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OLADO (continued)

STAFFING

COSTS/SAVImS (Millions)

*IndjvjduaJ State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after Implementation (1,365,0O0).

FIVE YEAR INTERCHAI'13E AVERACE ANNUAL
ALTERNATIVE COSTS SAVINGS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 1.798 7.934 1.365
June 7 Alternative 1.726 9.076 1.365
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0.118 0.336 0.050
With Minerals 0.393 0.336 0.050

Individual State Legislation* 2.068* 6.744* 1.365

ALTERNATIVE BLM FS

PROPOSED ACTION 603 1208
June 7 Alternative 603 1208
Intenningled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 743 1108
With Minerals 721 1130

Individual State Legislation 603 1208
Current Mgt. (No Action) 744 1110
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EASTERN STATES

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

BLM FS

PROPOSED ACTION:

Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 61,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BIN: 0

OF Fl C ES

133

TWO-AGENCY
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BIN FS

DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 0 0 0 29 183
June 7 Alternative 0 0 0 29 183
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 3 2 1 29 183
With Minerals 0 0 0 29 183

Individual State Legis. 0 0 0 29 183
Current Mgt. (No Action) 3 2 1 29 183

ALTERNATIVE SURFALE SUB-SURFACE SURFE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 0 0 24.4 34.5
June 7 Alternative 0 0 24.4 34.5
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0 34.5 24.4 0
With Minerals 0 0 24.4 34.5

Individual State Legislation 0 0 24.4 34.5
Current Mgt. (No Action) 0.1 34.5 24.3 0



EASTERN STkTES (continued)

STAFfiNG

(Millions)

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after Implementation (2,9l0,00O).

134

COSTS /SAV IS

ALTERNATIVE

FIVE YEAR INTERCHAE AVERAGE ANNUAL
SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 3.018 11.033 2.910
June 7 Alternative 2.898 12.621 2.910
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only O .059 0.168 0.025
With Minerals 3.018 11.033 2.910

Individual State Legislation* 3.471 9.378 2.910

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 48 6877
June 7 Alternative 48 6877
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 248 6756
With Minerals 48 6877

Individual State Legislation 48 6877
Current Mgt. (No Action) 249 6756
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IDAHO

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 2,806,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 1,037,000

OFFICES

*Reseed federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY BLM FS
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 2 3 ii 8 44
June 7 Alternative 2 3 10 8 44
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 5 5 14 10 49
With MInerals 5 5 14 10 49

Individual State Legis. 2 3 11 8 44
Current Mgt. (No Action) 6 6 15 10 49

ALTERNATIVE
BLM FS

SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 10.1 15.2 22.2 22.6
June 7 Alternative 9.6 12.7 22.7 25.1
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 11.6 37.8 20.7 0
With Minerals 11.6 17.1 20.7 20 7*

Individual State Legislation 10.1 15.2 22.2 22.6
Current Mgt. (No Action) 11.9 37.8 20.4 0



I1HO (continued)

S TAP FL NG

COSTS/SAVImS (Millions)
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*IndividuL State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after Implementation (969,O00).

ALTERNATIVE
FIVE YEAR INTERCHAMIE AVERAGE ANNUAL

SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 5 .950 6.177 0.969
June 7 Alternative 5.950 6.027 0.939
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 1.416 4.038 0.600
With Minerals 1.578 4.038 0.600

Individual State Legislation* 6 .843* 5.250* 0.969

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 463 2108
June 7 Alternative 451 2121
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 479 2101
With Minerals 466 2114

Individual State Legislation 463 2108
Current Mgt. (No Action) 503 2101
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FS
SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

So RD

MONTANA

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 1,462,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 719,000

OF Fl C ES

*R.egerved federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY BIN FS

ALTERNATIVE TOWNS DO RA

PROPOSED ACTION 0 2 7 9 44

June 7 Alternative 0 2 7 9 44

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 6 3 11 10 44

With Minerals 6 3 11 10 44

Individual State Legis. 0 2 7 9 44

Current Mgt. (No Action) 6 3 11 10 44

ALTERNATIVE

BLM

SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 7.4 15.7 17.5 18. 2
June 7 Alternative 7.4 15.7 17.5 18.2
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 8.0 33.9 16.9 0

With Minerals 8.0 17.0 16.9 16 9*
Individual State Legislation 7.4 15.7 17.5 18.2
Current Mgt. (No Action) 8.1 33.9 16.8 0
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BIN FS

MONTANA (continued)

STAFFING

COSTS/SAVIMS (Millions)

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after 1mp1euntation ($1,302,000).

FIVE YEAR. INTERCHANGE AVERACE ANNUAL
ALTERNATIVE COSTS SAVINGS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 1.128 3.759 1.302
June 7 Alternative 1.083 4.200 1.302
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0.177 0.505 0.075
With Minerals 0.427 0.505 0.075

Individual State Legislation* 1. 297* 3.195* 1.302

ALTERNATIVE

PROPOSED ACTION 481 2279
June 7 Alternative 481 2279
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 556 2268
With Minerals 536 2288

Individual State Legislation 481 2279
Current Mgt. (No Action) 556 2270
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NEBRASKA & SOUTH DAKOTA

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

145

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 98,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM 229,000

OFFICES

*Reseed federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BIN FS
DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 0 0 1 2 10
June 7 Alternative 0 0 1 2 10
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0 0 1 2 11
With Minerals 0 0 1 2 1].

Individual State Legis. 0 0 1 2 10
Current Mgt. (No Action) 0 0 1 2 11

BLM FS
ALTER.NA.TIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 0.4 1.7 2.2 3.7
June 7 Alternative 0.4 1.7 2.2 3.7
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0.2 5.4 2.4 0
With Minerals 0.2 3.0 2.4 2.4*

Individual State Legislation 0.4 1.7 2.2 3.7
Current Mgt. (No Action) 0.3 5.4 2.3 0



NEBRASKA & SOUTH DAKOTA (continued)

COSTS/SAVDCS (Millions)

FIVE YEAR. INTERCHAE AVERAGE ANNUAL

ALTERkTIVE COSTS SAVINGS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 0.077 0.332 0.095
June 7 Alternative 0.045 0.380 0.095

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Fach year that legislation is
postponed wiU decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after Implementation (95,000).
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STAFFING

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED NTION 15 311
June 7 Alternative 15 311
Intennirigled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 7 319
With Minerals 6 320

Individual State Legislation 15 311
Current Mgt. (No Action) 7 319

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 0 0 0

With Minerals 0.012 0 0

Individual State Legislation* 0.089* 0.282* 0.095
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Bill FS

DO RA SO RD

NEVADA

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 511,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 23,000

OFFICES

*BIN to FS: 35,000 acres.
FS to BIN: 21,000 acres.

**Reseed federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY BIN FS
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

PROPOSED ACTION 6 6 12 2 8
June 7 Alternative 1 6 12 0 1.

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 6 6 12 2 8
With Minerals 6 6 12 2 8

Individual State Legis. 6 6 12 2 8
Current Mgt. (No Action) 6 6 12 2 8

ALTERNATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 48 .1 48 .1 5 .6 5 .6
June 7 Alternative 52.8 52.8 0.9 0.9
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 48.6* 53.7 5.1* 0
With Minerals 48.6* 48.6 5.1* 5**

Individual State Legislation 48.1 48.1 5.6 5.6
Current Mgt. (No Action) 48.6 53.7 5.1 0
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COSTS

BLM FS

NEVADA (continued)

COSTS/SAVIg (Millions)

FIVE YEAR INTERCHAE AVERAGE ANNUAL
ALTERNATIVE SAVINGS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 0 0 0.050
June 7 Alternative 2.103 8.573 1.886
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0.059 0.168 0.025
With Minerals 0.122 0.168 0.025

Individual State Legislation* 0 0 0.050

STAFFING

ALT ERNATIV E

PROPOSED ACTION 569 168
June 7 Alternative 659 26
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 569 168
With Minerals 568 169

Individual State Legislation 569 168
Current Mgt. (No Action) 569 168



Proposed Action and
Individ ua i State Legi&ation Aterna tive
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June 7, -Alternative
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NEW MEXICO

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

157

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 1,584,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 1,371,000

OFFICES

federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BLM FS
DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 2 3 8 4 27
June 7 Alternative 2 3 8 4 27
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 4 3 8 5 31
With Minerals 4 3 8 5 31

Individual State Legis. 2 3 8 4 27
Current Mgt. (No ActIon) 4 3 8 5 31

ALTERNATIVE
BLM FS

SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 12.6 10.5 9 .6 9.7
June 7 Alternative 12.6 10.5 9 .6 9.7
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 12.9 20.2 9.3 0
With Minerals 12.9 10.9 9.3 9 .3*

Individual State Legislation 12.6 10.5 9 .6 9.7
Current Mgt. (No Action) 12.9 20. 2 9.3 0



NEW MEXICO (continued)

STAFFING

COSTS/SAVIN3S (Millions)

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are

calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the

estimated average annual savings after Implementation ($1,212,000).
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ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 754 1082

June 7 Alternative 754 1082

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 754 1115

With Minerals 742 1127

Individual State Legislation 754 1082

Current Mgt. (No Action) 754 1116

ALTERNATIVE
FIVE YEAR INTERCHAE AVERAGE ANNUAL

SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 2.733 2.742 1.212

June 7 Alternative 2.624 3.137 1.212

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only O .059 0.168 0.025

With Minerals 0.209 0.168 0.025

Individual State Legislation* 3.143* 2. 331* 1.212
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BUI FS

so RD

NORTH DAKOTA

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 0
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 1,106,000

OFFICES

162

*Reserved federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected In these acreage totals.

TWO-AGEY BLM FS
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS DO RA

PROPOSED ACTION 0 1 3 0 0
June 7 Alternative 0 1 3 0 0
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 1 1 0 0 3
With Minerals 1 1 0 0 3

Individual State Legls. 0 1 3 0 0
Current Mgt. (No Action) 1 1 0 0 3

ALTERNATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 1.2 4.9 0 0
June 7 Alternative 1.2 4.9 0 0
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0.1 4.9 1.1 0
With Minerals 0.1 3.8 1.1 1.1*

Individual State Legislation 1.2 4.9 0 0
Current Mgt. (No Action) 0.1 4.9 1.1 0
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BIJ FS

NORTH DAKOTA (continued)

STAFFING

COSTS/SAVIMS (Millions)

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from tie date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after implementation (2O3,000).

ALTERNATIVE

PROPOSED ACTION 98 0
June 7 Alternative 98 0
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 31 38
With Minerals 21 48

Individual State Legislation 98 0
Current Mgt. (No Action) 31 38

Land Transfer Only 0 0 0
With Minerals 0.125 0 0

Individual State Legislation* 0.521* 0.644* 0.203

FIVE YEAR INTERCHAE AVERAGE ANNUAL
ALTERNkTIVE COSTS SAVINGS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 0.453 0 .758 0.203
June 7 Alternative 0 .435 0.867 0.203
Intermingled Lands:
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OKLAHOMA, TEXAS, & KANSAS

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 0

Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 125,000

OFFICES

federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.
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TWO-AGENCY
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BIN FS

DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 0 1 1 1 12
June 7 Alternative 0 1 1 1 12
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0 1 1 1 14
With Minerals 0 1 1 1 14

Individual State Legls. 0 1 1 1 12
Current Mgt. (No Action) 0 1 1 1 14

ALTERKATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 0.1 5.4 1.1 1.1
June 7 Alternative 0.1 5.4 1.1 1.1
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only Nominal 6 .5 1. 2 0
With Minerals Nominal 5.3 1.2 1.2*

Individual State Legislation 0.1 5.4 1.1 1.1
Current Mgt. (No Action) Nominal 6.5 1.2 0



OKLAHOMA, TEXAS, & KANSAS (continued)

STAFFENG

COSTS/SAVINS (Millions)

168

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 55 290

June 7 Alternative 55 290

Intenningled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 62 290

With Minerals 62 290

Individual State Legislation 55 290

Current Mgt. (No Action) 62 290

ALTERNATIVE
FIVE YEAR INTERCHM7E AVERAGE ANNUAL

SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 0.321 0.489 0.222

June 7 Alternative 0.308 0.560 0.222

Intermingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 0 0 0

With Minerals 0 0 0

Individual State Legislation* 0.369* 0.416* 0.222

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the

estimated average annual savings after implementation ($222,000).
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OREGON & WASHITON

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

BLM FS

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 1,085,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 27 ,000

OFFICES

175

*Resered federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCY
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BIN FS
DO BA SO RI)

PROPOSED ACTION 7 9 30 19 93June 7 Alternative 3 3 6 21 102
Intenningled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 8 10 33 19 93
With Minerals 8 10 33 19 93

Individual State Legis. 7 9 30 19 93
Current Mgt. (No Action) 8 10 33 19 93

ALTERNATIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 15.0 21.5 25.7 31.1
June 7 Alternative 12.2 18.5 28.5 34.1
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 15.7 52.6 25.0 0
With Minerals 15.7 27 .6 25.0 25 .0*

Individual State Legislation 15.0 21.5 25.7 31.1
Current Mgt. (No Action) 16.0 52.6 24.7 0



OREGON & WASHINTON (continued)

STAFFING

COSTS/SAVImS (Millions)

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after implementation (1,O58,O00).
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ALTE R.NATIVE

FIVE YEAR INTERCHMCE AVERAGE ANNUAL
SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION O .550 4.004 1.058
June 7 Alternative 18 .622 43.910 10 .333
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0 .589 1.851 0.275
With Minerals 0 .702 1.851 0.275

Individual State Legislation* 0 .6 32* 3.403* 1.058

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 1536 7225

June 7 Alternative 422 8087

Intemingled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 1554 7224

With Minerals 1545 7233

Individual State Legislation 1536 7225

Current Mgt. (No Action) 1563 7226
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PROPOSED ACTION:

Surface acres transferred from BIN to FS: 1,561,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 1,549,000

OF FIC ES

183

UTAH

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

federal mineral rights underlying private lands within Natioual
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.

TWO-AGENCy
ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

BIN FS
DO RA SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 6 4 13 4 20June 7 Alternative
Intermingled Lands:

6 4 13 4 20

Land Transfer Only 10 5 16 6 25
With Minerals 10 5 16 6 25

Individual State Legls. 6 4 13 4 20
Current Mgt. (No Action) 10 5 16 6 25

ALTE RN TIVE
BIN FS

SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION
June 7 Alternative
Intermingled Lands:

22.2
22.2

22.7

22.7
8 .0

8.0
8.5
8 .5

Land Transfer Only 22.3 31.2 7.9 0
With Minerals 22.3 23.3 79 73*

Individual State Legislation
Current Mgt. (No Action)

22.2
22.2

22.7
31.2

8.0

8.0
8.5

0



UTAH (continued)

STAFFING

COSTS/SAVIS (Millions)

*Individual State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings are
calculated from t1- date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after implementation ($2,084,000).
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ALTERNATIVE

FIVE YEAR INTERCHAE AVERAGE ANNUAL
SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ECTION 3.664 8.054 2.084
June 7 Alternative 3.518 9.213 2.084
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 0 .177 0.505 0.075
With Minerals 0.352 0.505 0.075

Individual State Legislation* 4.214* 6.846* 2.084

ALTERNATIVE BIN FS

PROPOSED ACTION 572 960

June 7 Alternative 572 960
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 603 973
With Minerals 588 988

Individual State Legislation 572 960

Current Mgt. (No Action) 604 975
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WYOMINC

ACRES MANAGED (Millions)

PROPOSED ACTION:
Surface acres transferred from BLM to FS: 766,000
Surface acres transferred from FS to BLM: 1,228,000

OFFICES

*Reserved federal mineral rights underlying private lands within National
Forest Boundaries are not reflected in these acreage totals.
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TWO-AGENCY

ALTERNATIVE TOWNS

ELM

DO RA

FS
SO RD

PROPOSED ACTION 3 4 13 4 22

June 7 Alternative 3 4 10 3 17

Intenningled Lands:
Land Transfer Only 7 4 13 4 25

With Minerals 7 4 13 4 25

Individual State Legis. 3 4 13 4 22

Current Mgt. (No Action) 7 4 13 4 25

Bill FS

ALTERNkTIVE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE SURFACE SUB-SURFACE

PROPOSED ACTION 18.9 22.9 8.8 10.6

June 7 Alternative 20.0 24.0 7.7 9.5
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 18.4 33.5 9.3 0

With Minerals 18.4 24.2 9.3 93*
Individual State Legislation 18.9 22.9 8.8 10.6
Current Mgt. (No Action) 18.5 33.5 9.2 0



BIN FS
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WYOMI (continued)

COSTS/SAVI15 (Millions)

*Individuaj State Legislation Alternative five year costs and savings arecalculated from the date of legislation. Each year that legislation is
postponed will decrease long-term savings by an amount equal to the
estimated average annual savings after implementation ($801,000).

ALTERNATIVE
FIVE YEAR INTERCHM7E AVERAGE ANNUAL

SAVINGSCOSTS SAVINGS

PROPOSED ACTION 1.689 4. 277 0 .801June 7 Alternative
Intermingled Lands:

2.5 62 6.825 1.734

Land Transfer Only
With Minerals

0.059
0 .146

0.168
0.168

0.025
0 .025Individual State Legislation* 1.942 * 3.635* 0.801

STAFFI NC

ALTERNATIVE

PROPOSED ACTION 781 390June 7 Alternative 832 316
Intermingled Lands:

Land Transfer Only 762 438With Minerals 755 445Individual State Legislation 781 390Current Mgt. (No Action) 763 438
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Percent Disposition of Gross Receipts
Source of Receipts Authority State & General Indian Reclamation Ran

Counties Fund Trust Fund Improv

LAND AND MATERIALS EXCLUDING TIMBER

Public domain and acquired lands in
reclamation states

Public domain and acquired lands outside
reclamation states

LU project lands

Reclamation Lands (within reclamation
project)

Townsites on reclamation projects

Naval petroleum and oil shale reserves

TIMBER (PUBLIC DOMAIN)

GRAZING (SECTION 3)

Public domain lands (grazing fee only)

LU project lands (grazing fee only)

LU project lands (grazing fee only)

Public domain and LU project lands
(range improvement fee)

Public domain (Alaska)

Reclamation lands (within reclamation
project)

Leased lands

GRAZING (SECTION 15)

Source: SLM 1985
5Now 4 percent.
**Now 12.5 percent.
555Now 50 percent.

APPENDIX 2
PROPOSED CHANGES IN BLM RECEIPT DISTRIBUTION

Reclamation Act of June 17, 1902, 32 Stat.
388; 43 U.S.C. 991 (and) Materials Act of
July 31, 1947, ch. 406, 61 Stat. 681; 30
U.S.C. 601

Acts of March 6, 1820, 3 Stat. 547; June 23,
1836, 5 Stat. 60; March 3, 1845, 5 Stat. 788,
790; August 6, 1846, 9 Stat. 58, 179;
February 26, 1857, 11 Stat. 167; February 14,
1859, 11 Stat. 388; and March 21, 1864, 13
Stat. 32; 31 U.S.C. 711(17)

Executive Orders 10046, 10234, 10322;
Comptroller General's Decision 102563;

Public domain lands (total receipts) Taylor Grazing Act of June 28, 1934, as
amended, 48 Stat. 1269; 43 U.S.C. 315i

LU project lands (total receipts) Executive Orders 10046, 10234, 10322;
Comptroller General's Decision 102563

LU project lands (total grazing receipts) Executive Orders 10787, 1890; Solicitor's
Opinion March 11, 1971
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4.0 20.0 ?6.0

4.0 96.0

25.0

25.0

25.0 50.

Executive Orders 10787, 10890, Solicitor's
Opinion March 11, 1971

Act of July 19, 1919, ch. 24, relating to
proceeds from leases and sale of products,
41 Stat. 202; 43 U.S.C. 394 (and) Cooperative
Agreement March 8, 1972 100.0

Act of April 16, 1906, ch. 1631, relating
to withdrawal of lands on irrigation pro-
jects, 34 Stat. 116; 43 U.S.C. 561, 562 5.0 - 95.0

Act of August 10, 1956, ch. 1041, 70A Stat.
460; October 11, 1962, 76 Stat. 905; and
April 5, 1976, 90 Stat. 311; 10 U.S.C. 7431 100.0

25.0* 75.0

Taylor Grazing Act of June 28, 1934, as
amended, 48 Stat. 1269; 43 U.S.C. 315i 25.0** 25.0 50

Executive Orders 10046, 10234, 10322,
Comptroller General's Decision 102563 25.O** 25.0 50

Executive Orders 10787, 10890; Solicitor's
Opinion March 11, 1971 25.0** 25.0 50

(Same as public domain and LU project
lands)

100

Act of March 4, 1927, ch. 513, relating to
grazing districts in Alaska, 44 Stat. 1452;
43 U.S.C. 3l6h

Act of July 19, 1919, ch. 24, relating to
proceeds from leases and sale of products
41 Stat. 202; 43 U.S.C. 394 and Cooperative
Agreement March 8, 1972 - 100.0

Act of June 23, 1938, ch. 603, commonly
called the Pierce Act, relating to lease of
lands to conserve resources within a grazing
district, 52 Stat. 1033; 43 U.S.C. 315 m-4 100.0



LEASABLES

Issuance of Licenses,
Permits, and Leases
(coal, oil and gas, and
geothermal, oil shale,
tar sands, gilsonite)

APPENDIX 3
CURRENT AND PROPOSED MINERALS MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES

ON NATIONAL F(REST SYSTEM LANDS

Current Management (No-Action Alternative)

Management
Responsibility BLM FS

Lease Administration

Receives over-the-
counter offers.

Adjudicates license,
prospecting permit, and
lease applications and
forwards to FS.

Ope rates simultaneous
oil and gas (SOG)
leasing system.

Initiates competitive
lease sales.

Establishes fair market
values for competitive
leases and conducts
sales.

Prepares and issues
leases.

Maintains all mineral
lease records and most
owiaership records.

Approves explo rat ion!
operating plans; sets
amount of performance
bonds.

Monitors devel opment
and production act i-
vities and enforces
terms.

Accepts relinquishments
or cancels leases and
releases bonds.

Collects first year's
rentals; and there-
after, royalties
collected by Minerals
Management Service
(MMS).

194

Reviews with BLM license
permits and lease issuance
proposals through the NEPA
process.

Develops stipulations.

Makes issuance recommenda-
tions for Federal minerals
and consent decision for
acquired minerals and all
coal and geothermal
resources.

Maintains ownership records
for acquired FS lands in
the East.

Reviews proposed explor-
at ion/operations plans;
forwards comments to BLM.

Assists BLM in monitoring
requirements of approved
plans.

Monitors reclamation and
advises BLM of acceptance.



LU CATABLE S

Mining Claim
Administration (gold,
silver, and lead)

APPENDIX 3 (continued)
CURRENT AND PROPOSED MINERALS MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES

ON NATIONAL FCREST SYSTEM lANDS

Current Management (No-Action Alternative)

Administers all
statutory provisions
of mining laws.

Records and maintains
filings by claimants
of affidavits of
assessment work and
notices of intention
to hold mining claims.

Approves deferment of
annual assessment work
on mining claims.

Issues patents for
mining claims.

Initiates contest of
validity of mining
claims.

BLM decisions are
reviewed by the
Interior Board of Land
Appeals (IBIA) in the
Department of the
Interior.

195

Administers regulations
(36 CFR 228A) governing
surface uses of land in
connection with operations
authorized by mining laws,
including approving
operating plans and
securing reclamation.

Conducts examinations of
mining claims for patent
applications and elimi-
nates abuses of the mining
laws, by agreement with
BLM.

Recoimnends to BLM that
mineral patents be issued
or contested.

Recommends to BLM that
validity of mining claims
be contested where
necessary to eliminate
abuses of the mining laws.

Reviews decisions under
existing Department of
Agriculture regulations.

Management
Responsibility BLM FS

SAIABLES

Issuance of Permits Has no Jurisdiction on Administers activities
(common variety minerals, FS lands. authorized by amended
sand, gravel, clay) Materials Sales Act of

1947, the Act of March 4,
1917, etc., according to
regulations (36 CFR 228C).

APPEALS



LEASABLES

A. Issuance of Licenses
Permits, and Leases
(coal, oil and gas,
geothermal, oil shale,
tar sands, gilsonite)

Management
Responsibility

LOCATABLES

Mining Claim
Admini St rat ion

APPENDIX 3 (continued)
CURRENT AND PROPOSED MINERALS MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES

ON NATIONAL FREST SYSTEM LkNDS

Management under the Interchange

BIN only adjudicates
offers involving
lands under its
jurisdiction.

B. Lease Administration Maintains lease
ownership records at
the present BIN sites
regardless of which
agency Is managing
the land. Public
access to these
records is maintained.

Maintenance of records
shared with FS.

Retains operation of
SOG as shared service
with FS.

Shares with FS when
appropriate: economic
evaluation, drainage
determination proces-
sing, and competitive
leasing evaluations.

Retains responsibility
for recording and
maintaining affidavits
of assessment ork and
notices of intention
to hold claims

196

Same responsibilities as
BLM under "current mineral
status."

Amended leasing acts
would give Secretary of
Agriculture (FS) the same
authority as Secretary of
the Interior (BLM). This
authority will apply to
all Federal lands within
FS area of jurisdiction,
including those in the
East but excluding Indian
lands.

Approves explo rat ion!
operating plans; sets
amount of performance
bonds.

Monitors development and
production activities;
enforces terms.

Maintains lease records
within new area of
responsibility, including
the Eastern States but
excluding Indian lands.

Terminates leases and
release bonds.

Collects first year's
rental; thereafter, MMS
would collect rentals
and royalties.

Continues to administer
regulations (36 CFR 228A)
governing surface use of
land.

BIN FS



Mining Claim
Admini St rat ion
(continued)

SALABLES

Issuance of Permits
for Common Variety
Minerals (sand, gravel,
and clay)

APPEALS

APPENDIX 3 (continued)
CURRENT AND PROPOSED MINERALS MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES

ON NATIONAL F1EST SYSTEM lANDS

Management under the Interchange

Records maintenance
shared with FS.

Retains responsibility
for approving defer-
ment of annual assess-
ment work.

Retains responsi-
bility for issuing
patents.

No change.

No change.
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Continues to conduct
examinations of mining
claims, but under new
statutory authority.

Gives Secretary of
Agriculture authority to
initiate contest of
validity of mining claims.

Retains existing
responsibilities within
new areas of jurisdiction.

Secretary of Agriculture
wuld extend use of
existing appeal procedures
to the new areas over
which FS acquires
jurisdiction.

Secretary of Agriculture
would adjudicate disputes
involving the 1872 Mining
Law using Department of
the Interior procedures.
Subject to reserve author-
ity of the Secretary of
Agriculture, field judges
in the Department of
Interior, Office of Hear-
ings would rule on
validity of claims, and
IBLA would rule on appeals
in such cases.

Management
Re sp onsibility BIN FS



Management
Responsibility

APPEALS (continued)

APPENDIX 3 (concluded)
CURRENT AN]) PROPOSED MINERALS MANAGEMENT PROCEDURES

ON NATIONAL F(1.EST SYSTEM LkNDS

Management under the Interchange

BLM = Bureau of Land Management
FS Forest Service

198

Some mineral leasing cases
requiring a common inter-
pretation of statutes will
be referred to the IBLA.
These decisions would be
subject to the reserved
autbrity of the Secretary
of Agriculture. Other
mineral leasing appeals
relating to surface
management activities
would be reviewed under
Department of Agriculture
procedures.

B114 FS



State

APPENDIX 4
WILDERNESS, WSA'S, AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from BLM to the Forest Service

Alternatives
District Area Name Net Acres3 Split Estate Proposed June 7 Intermingled Iadiv. State

Acres Action Lands Legislation

ARIZONA
PHOENIX White Canyon
SAFFORD Needle's Eye

Baker Canyon
SUBTOTALS FOR ARIZONA (Net Acres)

6,968 0 x x - X
9,716 0 x x - X
4,812 0 X x X X

21,496 0 21,496 21,496 4,812 21,496

X = transferred to the Forest Service
- = retained by BLM

CALIFORNIA
BAKERSFIELD Santa Lucia WA 1,733 0 x x x x

Machesna Mountain WA 120 0 X X X XBenton Range 4,052 0 X X - X
Owens Peak 22,560 1,120 4/ X X - X
Sacatar Meadow South 18,175 0 X X - X
Rockhouse 33,980 680 4/ X X X
Independence Creek 6,250 0 X X - X
Crater Mountain 7,260 0 X X X
Symmes Creek 8,130 0 X X - X
Chidago Canyon 20,246 680 5/ X X - X
Fish Slough 14,450 0 X X - X
Volcanic Tableland 11,840 0 X X - x
Casa Diablo 9,167 0 X X - X
Excelsior (North 1/2) 9,100 0 X X - X
Granite Mountains 56,741 0 X X - X
Walford Springs 13,200 0 X X - X
Mormon Meadow 7,280 0 X X - X
Mount Biedeman South 12,420 0 X X - X
Bodie Mountains 23,600 0 X X - X
Bodie 15,455 0 X X - X
Masonic Mountains 6,600 0 X X - X
Slinkard 6,350 0 X X X X
Merced River 12,835 0 - X - -
Piute-Cypress ISA 5,527 0 X X XCALIFORNIA DESERT Agua Tibia8 360 0 X X X XBeauty Mountain 11,342 1,341 6/ X X X XSan Felipe Hills 5,265 0 X X X XHauser Mountain 5,489 0 X X X XWestern Otay Mountain 5,750 966 4/ 5/ X X X XSouthern Otay Mountain 7,940 0 - X X X XSUSANVILLE Pit River Canyon 11,575 0 - X -
Tule Mountain 16,950 0 - X - -Timbered Crater 18,960 0 - X -
Lava 11,632 0 X X - X



X = transferred to the Forest Service
- retained by BLM

APPENDIX 4 (continued)

WILDERNESS, WSA'S,3- AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from BLM to the Forest Service

State District Area Name Net Acres3 Split Estate
Acres

Alternatives
Proposed

Action
June 7 Intermingled

Lands
mdiv. State
Legislation

CALIFORNIA (continued)
UKIAH Yolla Bolly-Middle Eel WA 8,500 0 X X - X

IshiWA 240 0 X X X X

Trinity Alps WA 4,623 0 X X - X

King Range 32,900 4,536 6/ - X - -

Red Mountain 6,455 0 - X - -

Thatcher Ridge 17,187 0 X X - X

Eden Valley/Middle Fork Eel River 6,674 0 X X - X

Chemise Mountain P.A. 4,340 0 - X - -

TOTALS FOR CALIFORNIA (Net Acres) 503,253 9,323 399,238 497,726 50,116 399,238

COLORADO
CANON CITY Black Canyon 8 2,300 0 X X - X

South Piney greek 8 870 0 X X - X

Sand Castle 1,644 0 X X - X

Papa Keal 8 1,020 0 X X - X

Zapata Creek 8 720 0 X X - X

Browns Canyon 6,614 0 X X - X

McIntyre Hills 1,060 740 7/ X X - X

Lower Grape Creek 10,630 590 7/ X X - X

Beaver Creek 26,150 0 X X - X

Upper Grape Creek 9,840 360 7/ X X - X

San Luis Hills 10,240 0 X X - X

High Mesa Grassland N.A. 9 680 0 X X - X

CRAIG Troublesome 8,250 0 X X - X

North Sand Hills N.A. 9 791 0 X X X

GRAND JUNCTION Eagle Mountain 8 330 0 X X X X

Hack Lake 3,360 0 X X - X

Bull Gulch 14,360 640 7/ x x - x

Castle Peak 11,940 0 X X - X

MONTROSE Bill Hare Gulch 8 370 0 X X - X

Larson Creek 8 900 0 X X - X

Sparling Gulch/Friends Creek 8 1,860 0 X X - X

Slumgullion Slide 8 1,640 0 X X - X

American Flats 8 4,710 10 7/ X X - X
West Needles Contiguous 8 1,240 0 X X - X

Redcloud Peak 40,575 1,730 ii X X - X

Handies Peak 18,860 600 7/ X X - X
Gunnison Gorge 20,712 0 X X - X

Needle Rock N.A. 80 0 X X - X
Powderhorn P.A. 9 50,420 1,920 7/ X X - X

TOTALS FOR COLORADO (Net Acres) 252,166 6,59 - 252,166 252,166 330 252,166



X = transferred to the Forest Service
- = retained by BLM

APPENDIX 4 (continued)
WILDERNESS, WSA'S,1 AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from BLM to the Forest Service

1\)

State District Area Name Net Acres3 Split Estate
Acres

Alternatives
Proposed

Action
June 7 Intermingled

Lands
mdiv. State
Legislation

IDAHO

BOISE Box Creek 8
COEUR D'ALENE

440 0 X X - XRiver of No Return WA
8

720 0 x X - XSelkirk Crest 720 0 X X - XCrystal Lake 9,027 0 X X X XGrandmother Mountain 17,289 0 x x x xSnowhole Rapids 5,068 0 X X - XMarshall Mountain
IDAHO 8

5,804 0 X X X XFALLS Henry's Lake
8

350 0 X X - XWorm Creek 40 0 X X - XHawley Mountain 15,510 0 X X - XBlack Canyon 5,400 0 X X - X
South Fork Snake River Islands

SALMON 8
770 0 X X - XBoulder Creek

8
1,930 0 X X - XBorah Peak 3,880 0 X X - X

Eighteen Mile
8

4,922 0 X X - XGoldburg 3,290 0 X X - XBurnt Creek 24,980 0 X X - XCorral-Horse Basin 48,500 0 X X - XJerry Peak 46,150 0 X X - XJerry Peak West
SHOSHONE 8

13,530 0 X X - XLittle Wood River 4,385 0 X X - XFriedman Creek
TOTALS FOR IDAHO (Net Acres)

9,773 0 X X - X
222,478 222,478 222,478 32,120 222,478

MONTANA
BUTTE Bear Trap Canyon WA

8
6,000 0 X X - XQuigg West

8
520 0 X X - XNorth Fork of Sn River

0
196 0 X X X XBeaver Meadows

8
595 0 X X X XElkhorn

8
3,642 0 x x - xFarlin Creek 1,139 0 X X - XWales Creek 11,580 0 X X - XHoodoo Mountain 11,380 0 X X - XBlack Sage 5,976 0 X X - XYellowstone River Island 53 0 X X X XRuby Mountains 26,611 0 X X - XBlacktail Mountains

East
17,479 0 X X - XFork Blacktail Deer Creek

Hidden
6,230 0 X X - XPasture Creek 15,509 0 X X - XBell and Limekiln Canyons 9,650 0 X X - XHenneberry Ridge 9,806 0 X X - XAxolotl Lakes 7,804 0 X X - XHumbug Spires P.A.

TOTALS FOR MONTANA (Net Acres)
11,302 0 X X - X145,472 145,472 145,472 145,4/2



APPPENDIX 4 (continued)
WILDERNESS, WSA'S,1 AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from BLM to the Forest Service

X = transferred to the Forest Service
- = retained by BLM

State District Area Name Net Acres3 Split Estate
Acres

Alternatives
Proposed
Action

June 7 Intermingled
Lands

mdiv. State
Legislation

NEVADA
LAS VEGAS Mt. Stirling

LaMadre Mountains (partial)
64,650
20,000

0

0

X
X

-
-

- X
X

TOTALS FOR NEVADA (Net Acres) 84,650 0 84,650 0 0 84,650

NEW MEXICO
ALBUQUERQUE San Antonio 7,050 0 X X - X

Rio Chama (Navajo Peak) 11,985 0 X X X X

ROSWELL Little Black Peak Lava Flow 15,072 0 X X - X

Carrizozo Lava Flow 10,240 0 X X - X

SOCORRO Sierra Ladrones 42,688 1,540 7/ - X - -

Mesita Blanca 16,429 2,985 7/ - x -
Eagle Peak 32,748 10,874 7/ - X - -

Horse Mountain 5,032 0 X X - X

Continental Divide 68,761 0 X X - X

TOTALS FOR NEW MEXICO (Net Acres) 210,005 15,399 118,140 210,005 11,985 118,140

OREGON
BURNS Aldrich Mountain 9,395 0 X X - X

COOS BAY OREGON ISLANDS WA 5 0 X X - X

North Sisters Rocks 3 0 X X - X

Zwagg Island 5 0 X X - X

Douglas Fir ISA 590 0 - X - -

LAXEVIEW Devil's Garden Lava Bed 28,720 0 X X - X

MEDFORD WILD ROGUE WA 10,160 0 X X X X

Soda Mountain 5,410 0 X X - X

Brewer Spruce ISA 210 0 - X - -

PRINEVILLE Steelhead Falls 8 3,114 0 X X X X

Thirtymile 7,538 0 X X - X

Lower John Day 19,352 0 X X - X

North Pole Ridge 6,249 0 X X - X

Spring Basin 5,982 0 X X - X

North Fork 10,745 0 X X - X

SALEM TABLE ROCK WA 5,750 0 - X - -

Little Sink ISA 80 0 - X - -

VALE McGRAW CREEK WA 1,038 0 X X X X

Homestead 6,321 0 X X X X

Sheep Mountain 7,040 0 X X - X

TOTALS FOR OREGON (Met Acres) 127,707 0 121,077 127,707 20,633 121,077

UTAH
CEDAR CITY The Blues 19,030 0 X X - X

Phipps Death Hollow N.A. 42,731 0 X X - X

TOTALS FOR UTAH (Net Acres) 61,761 0 61,761 61,761 0 61,761



APPPENDIX 4 (continued)

WILDERNESS, WSA'S,1 AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from BLM to the Forest Service

Alternatives
State District Area Name Net Acres3 Split Estate Proposed June 7 Intermingled mdiv. State

Acres Action Lands Legislation

WASHINGTON
SPOKANE JUNIPER DUNES WA 7,140 0 X X - X

Chopaka Mountain 5,518 0 X X X
TOTALS FOR WASHINGTON (Net Acres) 12,658 0 12,658 12,658 0 12,658

WYOMING
ROCK SPRINGS Scab Creek P.A. 7 636 0 X X X X

TOTALS FOR WYOMING (Net Acres) 1',636 7,636 7,636 '7T36 1,636

TOTAL BUREAU OF LAND MANAGEMENT ACRES 1,649,282 31,312 1,446,772 1,559,105 128,476 1,446,772

Note: P.A. = Primitive Area; N.A. Natural Area
1-Congressionally mandated Wilderness Study Areas (WSA'S).
2Roadless areas being studied in BLM resource management plans under authority of Section 202 of FLPMA.
3Net acres Includes only public lands administered by BLM, not include split estate or inholdings.
4Private surface, Federal subsurface.
5State surface, Federal subsurface.
6Federal surface, Private subsurface.
7Federal surface, State subsurface.
8Roadless areas studied under the authority of Section 202 of FLPMA.
9lnstant study areas (ISA'S) that have had wilderness recommendations sent to the Congress.

X = transferred to the Forest Service
- = retained by BLM



X = transferred to BLM
- = retained by the Forest Service

APPENDIX 4 (continued)

WILDERNESS, WSA'S,1 AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from the Forest Service to BLM

State Forest Area Name Net Acres

Alternatives

June 7 Proposed
Action

Intermingled
Lands

MONTANA LEWIS AND CLARK Big Snowies WSA 97,900 X X -

CUSTER Cook Mountain 11,700 X X -

King Mountain 11,700 X X -

Lost Water Canyon 9,800 X X X

TOTALS FOR MONTANA 131,100 131,100 131,100 9,800

NORTH DAKOTA CUSTER Ash Coulee 13,040 X X -

Bennett-Cottonwood 13,760 X X

Bell Lake 12,460 X X -

Bullion Butte 17,760 x x -
Kinley Plateau 19,360 X X -

Lone Butte 7,140 X X -

Magpie 6,080 X X -

Strom Hanson 16,760 X X -

Twin Buttes 9,000 X X

Wannagon 5,040 X X

TOTALS FOR NORTH DAKOTA 120,400 120,400 120,400 0

ri., COLORADO UNCOMPAHGRE Lizard Head WA 20,387 3/ X X
0 Mount Sneffels 10,255 4/ X X -

TOTALS FOR COLORADO 30,642 30,642 30,642 0

WYOMING BIGHORN Cloud Peak WA 195,000 X - -

TOTAL FOR WYOMING 195,000 195,000 0 0

ARIZONA CORONADO Mount Graham WSA 62,000 - X

Santa Teresa WA 26,780 X X

Galiuro WA 76,317 - X

TOTALS FOR ARIZONA 165,097 26,780 165,097 0

NEW MEXICO LINCOLN Guadalupe Escarpment WSA 21,300 X X -

TOTALS FOR NEW MEXICO 21,300 21,300 21,300 0

CALIFORNIA M000C South Warner WA 70,385 X - -

SEQUOIA Scodies 48,000 X X X

INYO Nazourka 82,500 X X -

Paiute 55,900 X X

Andrews Mountain 11,800 X X

TOTALS FOR CALIFORNIA 268,585 268,585 198,200 48,000

UTAH WASATCH Deseret Peak WA 25,500 X X X

MANTI-LASAL Dark Canyon WA 45,000 X X -

DIXIE Pine Valley Mountain WA 50,000 X X -

TOTALS FOR UTAH 120,500 120,500 120,500 25,500

mdiv. State
Legislation

Same in all
respects to the
Proposed Action,
except for the

timing of legis-
lation authoriz-
ing the trans-

fer of these
areas. Transfer

would phase over
time, State-by-
State instead of
in one legisla-

tive initiative.



APPENDIX 4 (continued)

WILDERNESS, WSA'S,' AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from the Forest Service to BLM

NEVADA

State Forest Area Name Net Acres
Alternatives

June 7 Proposed Intermingled mdiv. State
Action Lands Legislation

HUMBOLDT Jarbidge WA 64,667 X
Jarbidge Addition 23,440 X
Quinn 99,750 X
Grant Range 53,343 x
Ruby Mountains 67,093 X
Wheeler Peak 60,151 X
Mount Moriah 81,743 X
Highland Ridge 33,184 X
A 12,400 X
B 8,800 X
East Humboldt 21,962 X
Rudy Mountains North 27,620 X
Pearl Peak 11,656 X
Santa Rosa 70,674 X
Quinn River 69,100 X
Eight Mile 5,204 X
Seigel 8,849 X
North Schell 49,819 X
South Schell 111,029 X
Duck Creek Mountains 12,703 X
Cave Creek 7,220 X
Cooper 8,350 X
Black Springs 10,235 X
White Pine North 23,626 X
White Pine South 11,158 X
Shellback 78,330 X
Bald Mountain North 8,403 X
Bald Mountain South 11,776 X
Cottonwood North 8,858 X
Cottonwood South 16,056 X
Red Mountain 28,548 X
Wilhoites 11,068 X
Ward Mountain 12,976 X
Lime Creek 11,507 X
Elk Mountain 12,575 X
Flat Creek 12,721 X
Copper Mountain 34,143 X
Rattlesnake 22,312 X
Robinson Canyon 7,960 X
Rocky Gulch 8,440 X
Bruneau River 33,548 X
Mahoganies 10,920 X
Merritt Mountain 38,030 X
Log Creek 19,101 X
Whiterock 22,375 X
Wildhorse 59,800 X
Independence 27,905 X
Haystack 24,280 X
McCall 5,032 X
Lampson 9,058 X
Duckwater 45,140 X



C)

= transferred to BLM
= retained by the Forest Service

APPENDIX 4 (continued)

WILDERNESS, WSA'S,' AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred from the Forest Service to BLM

State Forest Area Name Net Acres

Alternatives

June 7 Proposed
Action

Intermingled mdiv. State
Lands Legislation

TOIYABE Arc Dome 94,347 X - -

Excelsior (part of) 6,000 X X X

Marble Falls 10,375 X - -

Sherman Peak 7,880 X

Paradise Peak 22,235 X

Elkhorn 6,555 X

North Shoshone Peak 37,480 X

South Shoshone Peak 24,825 X

Buffalo Mountain 3,635 X

Grantsville 4,260 X

Mount Ardivey 36,875 X

Steven's Springs 4,955 X

Willow Creek 7,025 X

Box Springs 4,100 X

Simpson Park 4,110 X

Bob Scott 10,100 X

Bade Creek 9,475 X

Bunker Hill 32,105 X

Toiyabe Range Peak 108,320 X

Marysville 8,260 x - -

Southern Toiyabe 133,000 X

Bank Springs 17,024 X

Toquima Cave 42,605 X

Clipper Gap 10,480 X

Sam's Canyon 10,905 X

Mud Springs - Boulder 25,345 X

Iron Springs - Wildcat Peak 57,230 X

North Moores Creek 12,635 X

Mount Jefferson 68,570 X

Mariposa 9,110 X

Silver Creek 28,435 X

Sagenhen 9,030 X

Fitzpatric Spring 13,750 X

Antelope Peak 61,425 X

Brock Canyon 27,365 X

Bald Mountain 23,500 X

Horse Heaven 101,740 X

Table Mountain 166,920 X

Rock Canyon 24,265 x

Big White Sage 12,265 X

Big Ten 8,725 X

Georges Canyon 72,835 X

Antelope 5,775 x

Cedar Corral 3,845 X

Saulsbury 20,335 X

Warm Springs 28,275 X

Red Peak 5,090 X

Mount Charleston 38,370 X -

TOTAL FOR NEVADA 3,016,404 3,016,404 6,000 6,000



ongressionally man.ate. wil.erness stu.y areas
2/ Roadless areas being studied in forest planning pursuant to regulations codified at 36 CFR 219.17
3/ The balance of this 41,158-acre area would still be administered by the Forest Service
4/ The balance of this 16,200-acre area would still be administered by the Forest Service
X = transferred to BLM
- = retained by the Forest Service

APPENDIX 4 (concluded)
WILDERNESS, WSA's,' AND ROADLESS AREAS2 INVOLVED IN THE INTERCHANGE

Areas to be Transferred frog the Forest Service to BLM

State Forest Area Name Net Acres
Alternatives

June 7 Proposed
Action

Intermingled mdiv. State
Lands Legislation

IDAHO SAWTOOTH Cache Peak (mt.) 18,250 x x
Cache Peak (Ext.) 25,949 X X
3rd Fork Rock Creek 14,016 X X
Cottonwood 11,854 X X
Lone Cedar 6,647 X X
Mahogany Butte 20,504 X
Thorobred 5,834 X X
Mount Harrison 26,017 X X
Sublett 6,456 X X
Black Pine 40,140 X XCARIBOU West Mink 20,280 X X
Scott Mountain 32,300 X X
Stump Creek 103,200 - X
Toponce 17,060 X X
Bonneville Peak 32,210 X X
North Pebble 6,100 X X
Elkhorn Mountain 44,770 x X
Oxford Mountain 42,480 X X
Deep Creek 5,360 x X1)
Clarkston Mountain 14,080 X X -0 TOTAL FOR IDAHO

493,507 390,307 493,507 0

TOTAL FOREST SERVICE AREAS 4,363,535 4,240,010 1,286,746 89,300



APPENDIX 5
COMMUNITIES WITH PROJECTED EMPLOYEE

CHANGES OF THREE OR MORE

*Iüdividual state alternative figures are the same as for the Proposed Action.

**State totals reflect communities gaining or losing any number of employees, not just three.

208

Current Level
State**

Alternatives County
Unemployment
Rate 1984

Population
1984& City

BLM FS Proposed
Action*

June 7

Intermingled Lands
Minerals No

Minerals:

Alaska +1 +1 +1

Anchorage -3 -3 -3

Juneau +4 +4 +4

Arizona 364 1,059 -2 -33 -1 -1

Prescott -- .37 6.8 20,055

Safford -6 -6 8.7 7,010

Sierra Vista -- +3 7.1 25,968

California 659 5,266 -26 -97 7 -7

Alturas -- -5 -- 10.6 3,025

Arcata -13 11.7 12,338

Bakersfield -- -10 12.2 105,611

Bishop -5 8.6 3,333

Canby - -13 10.6 450

Cedarville -16 10.6 800

Covelo +5 11.8 950

Folsom -8 -19 8.0 11,003

Mad River -- +5 16.5 60

Porterville -- -3 13.0 19,707

Redding -11 -21 13.9 41,995

Riverside -- .4 9.5 663,923

Sacramento -10 8.0 783,381

San Bernardino +3 8.0 893,151

San Francisco +10 6.6 678,974

S. Lake Tahoe +3 8.2 20,681

St*sanville -17 12.8 6,520

Tule Lake +3 10.6 783

Ukiah -27 11.8 12,035

Weaverville +5 16.5 1,489



APPENDIX 5 (continued)
COMMUNITIES WITH PROJECTED EMPLOYEE

CHANGES OF THREE OR MORE

*Indivjdual state alternative figures are the same as for the Proposed Action.
**State totals reflect communities gaining or losing any number of employees.
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Current Level
State**

Alternatives County

Unemployment
Rate 1984

Population
1984

& City

BLM FS Proposed
Action*

Intermingled Lands
June 7 Minerals No

Minerals

Colorado 744 1,110
Canon City
Colibran

-43

-49
-43 -2 -2
-49 -- 9.1 13,037

+3 +3 11.3 344Colorado Springs
Cortez

+3 +3 5.4 215,150
+28 +28 11.2 7,095Craig

Delta
-10 -10 13.0 8,133
+17 +17 10.9 3,931Denver Metro -21 -21 5.1 492,365Durango -30 -30 6.8 11,426Eagle

Glenwood
+5 +5 6.5 801

Springs -15 -15 10.0 4,637Greeley
Gunnison

+3 +3 5.7 53,006
-12 -12 5.0 5,785Kreminling

Lake
-13 -13 3.7 1,296City +9 +9 3.2 206Monte Vista

Montrose
+3 +3 9.2 3,906

Norwood
-10 -10 11.4 8,722

Pueblo
+5 +5 7.2 478

+16 +16 11.0 125,972Rifle +4 +4 10.0 3,215Saguache
Salida

+3
+7

+3
+7

11.0
10.5

3,935
4,870Walden +4 +4 6.6 947

Eastern States
Alexandria, VA
Atlanta, GA
Bedford, IN
Cadillac, MI
Cass Lake, MN
Hot Springs, AR
Jackson, MS
Milwaukee, WI
Montgomery, AL
Pineville, LA
Tallahassee, FL
Winchester, KY

249 6,756 -80
-113
+32
+3
+3
+4

+12
-32
-17
+5
+9
+3
+3

-80

-113
+32
+3
+3
+4

+12

-32
-17
+5
+9
+3
+3

-80

--

--

--

4.2
5.3

10.4
13.8

10.8
9.2

6.6
6.9
8.8
8.0

4.2
5.9

103,217
425,022
14,410
10,199

1,001
35,781

202,895
636,212
197,038
12,034
18,548
15,216



State**
& City

Current Level Alternatives County

Unemployment Population

Intermingled Lands Rate 1984 1984

APPENDIX 5 (continued)

COMMUNITIES WITH PROJECTED EMPLOYEE
CHANGES OF THREE OR MORE

*Indivjdual state alternative figures are the same as for the Proposed Action.

**State totals reflect communities gaining or losing any number of employees.
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BLM FS Proposed
Action*

June 7 Minerals No

Minerals

Idaho 503 2,101 -33 -32 -24 -24

Boise -17 -21 -- - 5.2 102,451

Buhl -- -5 7.4 3,629

Burley -34 -34 -- 7.5 8,761

Challis +22 +22 - 5.8 758

Clayton +6 +6 5.8 43

Cottonwood -12 -12 -- -- 12.4 941

Coeur d'Alene -23 -23 -23 -23 8.6 20,054

DuBois +5 +5 -- -- 9.0 413

Emmett -- +3 11.3 4,605

Hailey +4 +4 6.5 2,109

Idaho City +3 +3 16.0 300

Idaho Falls -38 -38 5.7 39,590

Ketchum +4 +4 6.5 2,200

Leadore +5 +5 13.3 114

Mackay +11 +11 5.8 541

Malad +3 +3 -- 5.2 1,915

Montpelier +9 +9 -- 6.6 3,107

Pocatello +21 +21 7.4 46,340

St. Anthony +8 +8 9.8 3,212

Salmon -14 -14 13.3 3,308

Shoshone -28 -28 6.9 4,051

Soda Springs +5 +17 -- --

Twin Falls +9 +9 -- 7.4 26,209

While Bird +3 +3 12.4 154

Kansas 0 3 none none

Montana 556 2,270 -66 -66 -3 -3 --

Billings -55 -55 4.4 66,798

Butte -40 -40 10.8 37,205

Glasgow +5 +5 7.7 4,455

Great Falls -13 -13 7.6 56,725

Havre +4 +4 7.2 10,891

Helena +3 +3 6.2 23,938

Lewistown +4 +4 6.6 7,104

Missoula +3 +3 6.6 76,016

Miles City +16 +16 5.5 9,602

Sheridan +4 +4 -- 646



APPENDIX 5 (continued)
COMMUNITIES WITH PROJECTED EMPLOYEE

CHANGES OF THREE OR MORE

*Individual state alternative figures are the same as for the Proposed Action.
**State totals reflect communities gaining or losing any number of employees.
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Current Level Alternatives CountyState**
Unemployment Population& City

Intermingled Lands Rate 1984 1984
BLM FS Proposed June 7 Minerals No

Action* Minerals

Nebraska o 89 none none none none

Nevada 569 168 -59 -1 -1
Battle Mt. +9 -- 7.4 2,100Elko -33 +2 6.5 8,758Ely

+6 - 16.2 4,882Reno/Sparks -47 -- 6O 141,336
Tonopah

-4 6.3 1,650Wells -- +14 6.5 1,218

(Other)
-7

North Dakota 31 38 +29 +29 none none
Dickinson +21 +21 -5 -- 6.1 15,924Lisbon --

- 3.9 2,283
Watford City +5 +5 +5 -- 3.4 2,119

New Mexico 754 1,116 -34 -34 -1 -1
Alamogordo +10 +10 7.1 24,024Albuquerque -71 -71 6.1 331,767Carlsbad -3 -3 9.0 25,496Clayton +5 +5 -- -- 5.1 2,968
Cuba

+11. +11 -- -- 7.2 609Espanola +3 +3 11.1 6,803Grants +12 +12 -- 14.6 11,451Quemado +7 +7 -- 13.8 639Santa Fe -3 -3 -- 5.0 75,306Socorro -5 -5 7.9 7,576
Taos -15 -15 - 15.9 3,369

Oklahoma 62 58 -4 -4
Cheyenne -4 -4 -- --



APPENDIX 5 (continued)

COMMUNITIES WITH PROJECTED EMPLOYEE
CHANGES OF THREE OR MORE

*Indjvidual state alternative figures are the same as for the Proposed Action.
**State totals reflect communities gaining or losing any number of employees.
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Current Level
State**

Alternatives County

Unemployment
Rate 1984

Population
1984& City

BLM FS Proposed
Action*

Intermingled Lands
June 7 Minerals No

Minerals

Oregon

Alsea-Waldport-
Mapleton
Baker-Unity
Burns

Butte Falls
Corvallis-
Sweet Home

Eugene-
Springfield-
Cottage Grove

Grants Pass-
Cave Junction
Gresham-
Estacada
Hebo-Tillamook
John Day
Klamath Falls
Lakeview
Medford-
Ashland

Pendleton
Portland
Powers
Prineville
Prospect
Roseburg-
Clide
Salem

1,531 4,816 -14

-6

-4

--
+4

--
-

--
+5

--
--

-4

-

-265

+7

-6

-4

+5

-24

-112

+38

+15
-15
+4
+19
-6

-180
--

-70
+5
+10
-3

+18
+31

-3

-

8.5
15.2

12.4

10.0

9.4

9.6

12.3

7.9
12.6
14.0
11.5
11.6

10.0
12.1
8.5

14.9
11.2
10.0
12.1

8.7

2,574
9,586

3,579
428

47,881

154,393

16,020

34,424
4,181
2,012

16,661
2,770

54,546
14,521

366,383
819

5,276
350

17,144

89,233



APPENDIX 5 (continued)
COMMUNITIES WITH PROJECTED EMPLOYEE

CHANGES OF THREE OR MORE

*Indjvidual State Legislation Alternative figures are the same as the Proposed Action Alternative.**State totals reflect communities gaining or losing any number of employees.

213

State
& City**

Current Level
Alternatives County

Unemployment
Rate 1984

Population
1984BLII FS Proposed

Action*
June 7

Intermingled Lands
Minerals No

Minerals

South Dakota 7 230 0 0
Pierre +3 +3 3.6 11,973

Texas 0 229 -3 -3
Texline
Lufkin

-3 -3 3.8 398
+7 +7 7.8 28,562

Utah
Cedar

604 975 -47 -47 -3 -3City
Duchesne
Ferron

57

-4
57
-4

7.0
9.1

10,972
1,677

Fillmore
Heber

Monticello

+3
-5
+3

+3
-5
+3

13.4
6.5

15.1

1,718
2,083
4,362

Panquitch
Price

Provo-pleasant

-3
+3

+10

-3
+3
+10

10.7
13.8
12.0

1,929
1,343
9,086

Grove-Spanish
Fork

Richfield
Salt Lake City

-37

-14
-37

-14
6.9

7.0
94,411
5,482

Ogden
Vernal

+8
+26

+8
+26

6.1
6.9

619,033
64,407

+12 +12 7.8 6,600

Washington
Colville
Okanogan
Spokane

Wenatchee

32 2,410 -15
+3

--
-24

-5

-15

+7
+3

-34

+5

-8

-6

-8

--
--

-6

14.9
17.1
8.2

13.6

4,510
2,302

171,300
17,257

Wyoming
Big Piney
Buffalo
Casper
Cheyenne
Cody

763 438 -31
+18

-13

-4

-53
+18
-26
-9
-4

-1 -1
5.8
4.9

6.3
4.8
6.5
5.1

530
3,799

51,016
6,790
6,030

47,283

Douglas
Gillette
Greybull
Jackson
Kemmerer
Lander

-5

-5
+31

+3
-8
-7

--
+13
+25

-6
-8
-7

4.8
6.5
5.5
6.4
6.7
9.8

6,790
6,030

12,134
2,277
4,511
3,273

Lovell
-6 - 10.6

Newcastle
Pinedale

+3
-18 --

-17
6.4
5.9

2,447
3596

Sheridan
-19 -19 -- 5.8 1,006

Worland -17 8.1 15,146-7 +10 4.9 6,391
Totals
Current level 7,428 29,132
After Proposed 6,976 29,217
Net -452 +85
Combined Net -367



COLORADO

Kremmling

Colibran

Lake City

Norwood

Dillon (S), 337

Mesa (L), 150
Grand Junction (5),
28,144

Gunnison (S), 5,785

Redvale CL), 80

Rupert (L), 5,476
Heyburn (L), 2,889
Paul (L), 940

APPENDIX 6
ECONOMIC CONDITIONS OF POTENTIALLY AFFECTED COMMUNITIES

-13 1,296
'78-'83: less
than county
average of 20%.

+3 344
'78-'83: less
than county
average of 34%.

+9 206
'78-'83: 0.0%

+5 478
'78-'83: 6.7%

-34 8,761
'78-'83: 6.8%

6.9%
3.7%

1/85-7/85: lower

12.2%
11.3%

1/85-7/85: lower

3.3%

3.2%
1/85-7/85: lower

9.1%
7.2%

1/85-7/85: higher

Little seasonal fluctuation.
Waferboard plant opened (+50
jobs). Sawmill cut back
(-35 jobs). Molybdenum mill
closed for 3 months but
reopened.

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 5.9 per-
centage points. Decline

in ranching.

Little seasonal fluctuation.
Tourism is year round.

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 7.0 per-
centage points. Becoming
a bedroom community for
Telluride ski resort--
big growth since Summer '85.
Uranium mine closed at
Uravan, 30 miles away
(300 jobs).

9.7% Seasonal unemployment fluc-
7.7% tuation in 1984: 6.8 per-

1/85-7/85: unchanged centage points.

Difficult to sell a house,
but most new employees are
renting.

Plenty of homes available.

Although resident popula-

tion Is small, up to 2,000
tourists visit town at
once.

No houses available within
25 miles.

Most employees have stated
that they would commute to

Twin Falls rather than
leave Burley. It is
difficult to sell a house
in the price range of
$50,000 to $100,000.

Statel Economically * Net 1980 Population 1983 Unemployment Events Affecting Other

Community Related Communities Staffing and Growth From 1984 Unemployment the Local Considerations

and 1980 Population Change 1978 to 1983 Trend 1st Half '85** Employment Market

PROPOSED ACTION AND JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

IDAHO

Burley



APPENDIX 6 Ccontinued)
ECONOMIC CONDITIONS OF POTENTIALLY AFFECTED COMMUNITIES

outfitting and guiding
provides some summer
employment.

Community supports Inter-
change proposal.

Housing prices have
declined since 1980. A
typical $77,000 house in
1980 would be on the
market now at 372,000.

Statef

Community
Economically *

Related Communities
and 1980 Population

Net
Staffing
Change

lg8ff Population 1983 Unemployment
and Growth From 1984 Unemployment
1978 to 1983 Trend 1st Half '85**

PROPOSED ACTION AND JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

Events Affecting
the Local

Employment Market

Other
Considerations

Challis Missoula, MT CS), 76,016 +22 758 '83: 7.1% Seasonal unemployment fluc-Idaho Falls (S), 39,590 '78-'83: 75% '84: 5.8% tuation in 1984: 6.6 per-Salmon (S), 3,308
1/85-7/85: higher centage points.

Clayton Challis (L,S), 758 +6 43 '83: 7.1% Seasonal unemployment fluc-
'78-'83: less '84: 5.8% tuation in 1984: 6.6 per-
than county
average of 75%

1/85-7/85: higher centage points.

Cottonwood Grangeville CL), 3,666 -12 941 '83: 15.0% Seasonal unemployment fluc-
'78-'83: 5.7% '84: 12.4% tuation in 1984: 10.6 per-

1/85-7/85: higher centage points.

DuBoi a Idaho Falls CS), 39,590 +5 413 '83: 10.3% Seasonal unemployment fluc- Community favors Inter-'78-'83: 0.0% '84: 9.0% tuation in 1984: 6.6 per- change. Housing is
1/85-7/85: lower centage points. limited.

Idaho City Boise (L,S), 102,451 +3 300 '83: 18.3% Seasonal unemployment fluc- Little housing availableSanterville (L), 100 '78-'83: less '84: 16.0% tuation in 1984: 16.7 per- except in Boise.
than county
average of 15%

1/85-7/85: unchanged centage points. Jobs re-
lated to lumber industry
have declined as a result
of mill closings in
surrounding area.

Leadore Salmon (L,S), 3,308 +5 114 '83: 16.8% Seasonal unemployment fluc-Idaho Falls CS), 39,590 '78-'83: 15.7% '84: 13.3% tuation in 1984: 9.4 per-Dillon, MT CS), 3,976 1/85-7/85: unchanged centage points.
Mackay Idaho Falls (5), 39,590 +11 2,109 '83: 7.1% Seasonal unemployment fluc-

'78-'83 less '84: 5.8% tuation in 1984: 6.6 per-
than county
average of 75%

1/85-7/85: higher centage points. Farm
employment has declined.

Salmon -14 3,308 '83: 16.8% Seasonal unemployment fluc-
'78-'83: 15.7% '84: 13.3% tuation in 1984: 13.1 per-

1/85-7/85: unchanged centage points. Cutback in
saw mill (40 jobs). River



NEW MEXICO

Quemado

UTAH

Cedar City

Springerville, AZ Cs),
1,452

Enoch (L), 678

APPENDIX 6 (continued)

ECONOMIC CONDITIONS OF POTENTIALLY AFFECTED COMMUNITIES

+7 639
'78-'83: 3.7%

-57 10,974
'78-'83: 17.9%

PROPOSED ACTION AND JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE

1,242
'78-'83: 2.9%

154
'78-'83: 5.7%

7.1%
6.9%

1/85-7/85: unchanged

15.0%
12.4%

1/85-7/85: higher

16.2%
13.8%

1/85-7/85: higher

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 9.4 per-
centage points.

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 10.6 per-
centage points. Ranching

and timber are main sources
of employment. Mill
closings in area.

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 13.4 per-

centage points.

8.9% No seasonal fluctuation.

7.0% Tourist industry is

1/85-7/85: unchanged growing. Iron mines
closed in 1981.

Most employees stated that
they would commute to Twin
Falls rather than move.

Little housing available
except in Grangeville.

Difficult to setl a house.
Federal employees more
highly paid than most
others.

Cuba +11 609 '83: 7.4% No seasonal fluctuation. Community supports Inter-

'78-'83: 8.3% '84: 7.2% Ranching is main change proposal.

1/85-7/85: higher occupation.

State I Economically * Net 1980 Population 1983 Unemployment Events Affecting Other

Community Related Communities Staff lug and Growth From 1984 Unemployment the Local Considerations

and 1980 Population Change 1978 to 1983 Trend 1st Half '85** Employment Market

Shoshone Twin Falls CL), 26,209 -28

White Bird Grangeville (L,S), 3,666 +3



CALIFORNIA

Mad River

(Bridgeville
mailing address)

Alturas

Dinsmore (L), --
Ruth (L), 10
Zenia (L), 10
Fortuna (L,S) 7,591
Eureka (5), 24,153
Arcata Cs), 12,338

+5 60

'78-83: 17.0%

-11(e) 3,025
-5(w) '78-'83: 14.5%

+3(e) 800
-16(w) '78-'83: 14.5%

APPENDIX 6 (continued)
ECONOMIC CONDITIONS OF POTENTIALLY AFFECTED COMMUNITIES

6,520

'78-'83: 18.5%

JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE ONLY

16.8%
16.5%

1/85-7/85: lower

10.8%
10.6%

1/85-7/85: lower

10.8%
10.6%

1/85-7/85: lower

13.2%

12.8%
1/85-7/85: lower

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 16.2
percentage points. Less
services than northern
part of county. Timber
and ranching are main
occupations. Recent in-
flux of marijuana growers.

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 8.3 per-
centage points. Recent
ranch foreclosures.
County government laid
off workers. Wells
Fargo Bank closed (10
jobs).

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 16.2 per-
centage points. Recent
ranch foreclosures. Bank
of America closed (6 jobs).

Seasonal unemployment fluc-
tuation in 1984: 11.2 per-
centage points. Lumber
mill closed in 1983 (200
jobs). Cogeneration
plant opened.

School system needs more
students. Little housing
available except in
Fortuna (SO miles).

Marginal patient load in
local hospital which could
close if population de-
clines. Would be diffi-
cult to sell a house.
Price of a 6O,OOO house
in 1980 is now 45,OOO.

Small local high school
has marginal student load
already. Hospital that
closed is trying to re-
open--marginal patient
load.

Difficult to sell a house.

Canby Alturas (L,S), 3,025 0(e) 450 '83: 10.8% Seasonal unemployment fluc-
-13(w) '78-'83: 14.5% '84: 10.6% tuation in 1984: 16.2 per-

1/85-7/85: lower centage points.

State/ Economically * Net 1980 Population 1983 Unemployment Events Affecting OtherCommunity Related Communities Staffing and Growth From 1984 Unemployment the Local Considerationsand 1980 Population Change 1978 to 1983 Trend 1st Half '85** Employment Market

Cedarville Alturas (L,S), 3,025

Susanville -36(e)

-17(w)



NEVADA

Wells

OREGON

Butte Falls

APPENDIX 6 (continued)

ECONOMIC CONDITIONS OF POTENTIALLY AFFECTED COMMUNITIES

State!

Community

JUNE 7 ALTERNATIVE ONLY

Little seasonal fluctu- Contacts stated that new

Elko (L,S), 8,758 +14 1,218 '83: 8.0% ation. Gambling is main employees would live in

'78-'83: less '84: 6.5% business. Elko.

than county 1/85-7/85: unchanged

average of 28%

Shady Cove (L), 1,097 +5 428 '83: 12.2% Seasonal unemployment fluc-

Eagle Point (L), 2,764 '78-'83: less '84: 10.0% tuation in 1984: 4.1 per-

White City (L), 650 than county 1/85-7/85: higher centage points. Lumber is

Medford (L,S), 39,603 average of 6% main industry. Recent slow

down of logging in White

City. Two new shopping

centers. New computer

chip company.

Prospect Shady Cove (L), 1,097 -3 350

Eagle Point (L), 2,764 '78-83: less

White City (L), 650 that county

Medford (L,S), 39,603 average of 6% and Forest Service are
main occupations.

Sources:
Community Populations (1980): U.S. Census of Population

Population Change (1978-1983): computer printout from Regional Economic Information
System, Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce.

Unemployment: local area unemployment Statistics,
U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, D.C.

Net Staffing: State-by-State Implementation
Guide, Bureau of Land Management and Forest Service

Events Affecting Local Employment and Other Consideration:
telephone interviews with field contacts.

in which some employees live or
shop (shown by L or S in table).

The presence of related communities means
that the effects of staff changes

are spread over a larger population.
**Comparjson of January 1985 through July 1985 to the same period in 1984.

'83: 12.2% Seasonal unemployment fluc- School already has

'84: 10.0% tuation in 1984: 4.1 per- marginal student load.

1/85-7/85: higher centage points. Lumber Tight housing market.

F.conomicafly * Net 1980 Population l983 Unemployment

Related Communities Staffing and Growth From 1984 Unemployment

and 1980 Population Change 1978 to 1983 Trend 1st Half '85**

Events Affecting Other

the Local Considerations

Employment Market



APPENDIX 7
EXISTING BLM AND FOREST SERVICE MINERALS MANAGEMENT

LEASIM PROCESS

The basic leasing process is discretionary and responds to applications filedon land that is open to operation under the mineral leasing laws. Land useand other resource management plans guide decisions on land availability forresource uses. Through this process, some areas are identified for potential
development of lease offerings of certain solid minerals, geothermal energy,and oil and gas.

When an oil or gas lease expires without development, the land may again beleased under the simultaneous oil and gas process if resource management or
comparable plans have determined that the land should remain open to leasing.Under this process, applications are received from all interested parties and
a drawing is held to determine who should be awarded the lease. Lands inareas of high mineral occurrence probability, known geologic structures (KGSs)for oil and gas, and known geothermal resource areas (EGRAs) for geothermalresources are leased competitively. BLM administers all three leasingprograms: competitive, over-the-counter, and simultaneous oil and gasprocess.

Through the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process, the surface
management agency develops stipulations and special lease terms and conditionsand makes recommendations on whether to lease. BLM prepares, issues, andapproves the lease, determines the amount, and holds the performance bond.BIll also establishes fair market value, where required by law or regulations,and establishes levels for bids.

On some acquired lands and certain other lands, locatable minerals are subjectto the same general leasing procedures, as described. The requirements ofNEPA also apply in these cases.

LEASE ADMINISTRATION

Once a lease is issued, the operations are monitored through on-site oroff-site inspections to ensure that surface disturbance is properly managedand that stipulations and special lease terms and conditions for development
and production are followed. BLM now has the lead role in lease
administration, including operations of all federal and Native Americanleases. The Forest Service, during the course of its surface management
responsibilities, monitors all mining operations on National Forest System
lands to assure they match approved plans. BLM, through monitoring and
inspection of development and production, ensures that technical standards arefollowed, safety and site-security precautions are in place, and productionlevels are properly reported.

After a lease has expired, assuming operations are complete and reclamationrequirements are satisfactorily met, BLM releases the bond.

Bill collects bonuses, first-year rentals, and all fees. Later rentals androyalties are collected by the Minerals Management Service (MMS), and allmineral receipts, including bonuses and first-year rentals, are distributed by
MMS.
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MINING LAW ADMINISTRATION

Mining law administration includes all activities needed to meet requirements
of the Mining Law of 1872 and 43 CFR 3800 and 36 CFR 228. The activities and
processes involve surface management, mining claim recordation, validity
determinations, patent processing, and resolution of multiple-use conflicts.

BLM and Forest Service responsibilities for surface management are similar,
involving reviewing "notices" to understand the operator's intent; preparing
environmental assessments; negotiating and approving plans of operations to
assure protection of sensitive resources; determining amount of bond, if any;
and conducting compliance checks after reclamation has been completed.

Mining claim recordation involves receiving the claimant's filing notice
within 90 days, reviewing it for completeness, and recording it. BLM

administers the recording requirements for all public lands.

Patent processing involves BLM review, recording and adjudication of the
minerals survey and application for patent, and, for Forest Service System
lands, forwarding the application to the Forest Service for validity
investigation. Under a 1957 Memorandum of Understanding between BLM and the
Forest Service, the Forest Service conducts validity investigations for
National Forest System lands and BLM conducts validity investigations for all
other public lands not wittdrawn from entry.

When discovery of a valuable deposit is confirmed, BLM issues a patent. If
there is no valid discovery, BLM begins contest action for any claims on
public lands. Mining claims are held by the claimant until annual assessment
work has been completed. Notice of completion of this work is filed with BLM
as part of the mining claim recording process. Many claims are worked by
miners as the mineral resource is explored, thus contributing toward
development of valuable mineral deposits.

If mining claims are not involved in patent applications but conflict with
other multiple use objectives, validity investigations may be needed to decide
whether the action should be contested. BLM and the Forest Service have
similar responsibilities in such cases, except BLM pursues contested actions
through the courts.
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APPENDIX 8

BIll/FOREST SERVICE INTERCHAME MINERAL POLICY

DEVELOPMENT AND COORDINATION
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Department
of the
Interior

Department
ot

Agriculture

Bureau of Land Management Forest Ser ice

Washington. D.C. 20240 Washington. DC. 20013

BLM/FS Interchange

Mineral Policy Development
and Coordination

11. Issue

How will coordination of mineral policy between Forest Service and Bureau

of Land Management at the headquarters level be accomplished?

Background

Under the Interchange proposal, each agency will have full, responsibility

for management of all mineral resources of lands within its area of

jurisdiction. Thus, in many cases, groups (industry, other Federal

agencies, State Governments, the public) involved in mineral activities

will be dealing with both agencies on a regular basis. For the following

reasons, FS and BLM mineral policies must be consistent/compatible (but

not necessarily always identical):

-- tc assure uniform treatment of all groups involved in mineral activities

on a nationwide basis and, thus, facilitate exploration and development

of mineral resources

-- to avoid conflict which can delay/stop activities

-- to facilitate coordination with State Governments, other Federal

agencies.

"Policy" includes legislative proposals, regulations, national directives

and manuals and statements on issues of national interest.

Proposal

The FS proposes to generally adopt existing Department of the Interior

regulations relating to minerals, and to the maximum extent feasible,

provide consistency between existing BLM instructions and those which

would be issued by FS when it begins to implement its new mineral

authorities. This should provide for maximum consistency of mineral

policy. In addition, the BLM Deputy Director, Energy and Mineral

Resources (with appropriate staff) and ES Deputy Chief, National Forest

System (with appropriate staff) will meet on a regular basis to address

mineral policy coordination and development upon initiation of either

party.
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We concur.

L )} ' L

R. MAX PETERSt4
Chief, FS

223

// / /:7 / / * //
ROBERT F. BURVUTD
DireLtor, BLM

2

Proposed legislation, regulation, and policy will be developed and
coordinated at the staff level by the BLM Assistant Directors and FS Staff
Director, Minerals and Geology Management (M&GM) with policy decisions by
line officers in each agency.

Both FS and BLM will provide frequent contacts between counterparts at all
organizational levels to inform one another and coordinate mineral
programs. Policy implementation questions that cannot be resolved at the
field level and are of national interest, will be forwarded to responsible
headquarters staff for coordination and resolution. Normally, these
issues will be addressed at the staff level by the BLM Assistant Directors
and FS Staff Director for M&GM. Decisions on policy matters will be made
by line officers in each agency. Policy implementation questions that
occur at the headquarters level will be handled in this same way.

We recomend adoption of this proposal.

5
It4AR BEASLEY 0
\ Deputy Chief, NFS

Deput, Director, E&MR



APPENDIX 9
SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC ANALYSIS METHODOLOGY

The approach to impact assessment used in this LEIS was (1) to select the
communities that appeared likely to experience tie greatest effects from the
staffing changes proposed for each alternative and (2) to create a profile of
the local economy in each of these communities. This specific information
allowed special circumstances to be considered in assessing potential impacts.

Two assumptions were made in selecting communities that appeared likely to be

significantly affected by the Interchange. The first assumption was that, in
the best professional judgment of the socioeconomic specialists, a net change
of one or two positions over a 3- to 5-year implementation period would have
slight effect on any of the communities involved. The second assumption was
that the effect of local population changes (due to the Interchange) of less
than 2 percent over the implementation period would also be negligible.

A population benchnark was chosen because the total economic effects on a
community depend upon total population shifts (employee plus household
members). To prevent communities that might have significant effects from
being excluded from the analysis, the analysis adopted a orst-case approach
in which every net staff change would result in the departure or entry of one
household into the community. This approach is highly conservative because
some employees who are transferred would choose to remain in the community
either to find a new job or to retire. Similarly, new employees might already
live in a community or those who move into and out of an area because of
staffing changes might not live in the community Itself but live within
commuting distance.

Tie specific benchuark of 2 percent was arrived at by comparing employment
shifts that would be caused by the Interchange to such shifts that occur due
to normal fluctuations in the labor market. To create a fair comparison, the
same assumptions used for national employment changes were used on changes
that would be induced by the Interchange. According to data from the Bureau
of Labor Statistics, the average net number of people that gained or lost
employment from one year to the next over the past 5 years was 1,946,100. If
each of these changes translated into one household move, then 5,351,775
people on the average would have moved each year as a result of employment
opportunity shifts. This amount represents just over 2 percent of the U.S.
population. This number Is, of course, artificial but is strictly comparable
to the 2 percent figure that was used as a benchmark of significance.

The approach here is to disregard effects that would involve less than the
national average fluctuation in one year, recognizing that these effects would
actually be spread over a 3- to 5-year period.

The second portion of the analysis involved an investigation of the economic
conditions in each community targeted as potentially "significantly
affected." Data on unemployment rates and population was gathered from the
Bureau of Economic Analysis in the Department of Commerce for each county
having one of the targeted communities. Phone interviews with local BLM and

Forest Service employees were conducted to determine how county statistics
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applied to the community of concern. Information was also sought on any
specific circumstances that 'would cause the proposed staff changes to be
particularly problematic or beneficial.

The Forest Service planning model (IMPLM) provided the basis for assessing
indirect economic effects on the counties in which the targeted communities
are located. This is the same model that has been extensively used by both
agencies in land management.
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APPENDIX 10
BIN-FS INTERCHAE REEEIPTS SHARING ANALYSIS

The data in the attached tables consists of a summary of a county-by-county
projection of allocations to States/counties made by BLM and the Forest
Service on the basis of 1985 payments for fiscal year 1984. These allocations
are based on the premise that payments are made to counties, whereas most
allocations go first to the States, who then may elect to make the
distribution through a combination of direct payments, school funds, and road
funds. Consequently, actual receipts a particular county receives cannot be
directly compared to projected allocations of this analysis.

The main purpose of the displayed data is to show the relative difference In
allocations that would occur within each county under different alternatives
considered. The data shows that many counties would suffer adverse economic
consequences under all Alternatives except E and F. Alternatives A through D
are likely to be less desirable because of reduced receipts in many counties.
On the other hand, Alternatives E and F would increase revenues to most
counties affected by the Interchange and reduce revenues by more than 5
percent in from 5 to 15 counties in any given year. Alternative E includes a
modified payment structure for the sale of land and other materials (including
timber). The effect of any alternative would vary greatly from year to year
because of the sporadic nature of these kinds of sales. Thus, any alternative
could cause both beneficial and adverse impacts on many counties, depending on
the particular year, and could cause the distribution to fluctuate.

An important factor in gaining support and acceptance for the Interchange
proposal is to develop a plan for receipts sharing with States/counties that
will not significantly reduce current allocations. This appendix presents an
analysis of several alternative proposals.

CURRENT RF1EIPTS SHARING PROCEDURES:

ALl Forest Service payments are now made at 25 percent and would remain
unchanged.

The BLM O&C (western Oregon) receipts and all minerals receipts are shared
at 50 percent. These formulas would remain unchanged.

Under the Taylor Grazing Act, BLM grazing receipts from within a grazing
district (Section 3) are returned to counties within the grazing district
at 12.5 percent. Grazing receipts from outside a grazing district
(Section 15) are returned to the counties at 50 percent.

With two or three exceptions (not proposed for change), all other BLM
receipts are returned to the States/counties at 4 percent.

As payments to counties fluctuate, the payment in lieu of taxes (PILT) Is
adjusted through a complex two-stage (population and acreage) formula to
partially offset the change. Further, the PILT, being subject to the
appropriation process, may not be made at the full amount. The amount
appropriated since 1980 has ranged from 91.9 to 100 percent of the full
entitlement.
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The Forest Service allocates all receipts from a national forest back to
the counties on the basis of the percentage of the national forest lying
within the county. In contrast, BLM allocates all receipts back to the
county from which they were generated.

The Forest Service returns 25 percent of purchaser road credit and brush
disposal receipts to the counties, but BLM does not provide for these
items. The result is that affected counties would suffer some losses
where National Forest System land Is transferred to BLM and could gain
where public land is transferred to the Forest Service.

The boundary used for this analysis was developed in February 1985. It
includes the first adjustments made to the original concept line but does
not include changes made later as a result of public hearings and
congressional consultation. The data, therefore, should be used to
compare the effects of the alternatives but not to determine the precise
impacts upon a specific county.

Columns 1-4 show the current allocation of receipts. This data is to be used
as the basis for comparison against each of the alternatives.

Columns 5-9 show the theoretical allocation of receipts that would result if
current administering agency formulas are retained in the Interchange
proposal. Note that minerals payments are unchanged, as are O&C payments in
western Oregon and the Bankhead-Jones national grasslands payments. This Is
true in each of the alternatives presented.

ALTERNATIVE A: (Columns 10-13)

Alternative A would change only the amount of Section 15 grazing receipts BLM
shares with the State/counties from 50 percent to 25 percent. AU other
receipt sharing for both agencies would be paid according to the administering
agency's formula. Note: the PILT would in many cases change to partially
offset reductions in grazing receipts. Any particular boundary change could
significantly affect counties where grazing land is transferred from BLM to
the Forest Service.

ALTERNATIVE B: (Columns 14-17)

Alternative B would change only the amount of Section 3 grazing receipts that
BLM shares with the States/counties from 12.5 percent to 25 percent. All
other receipt sharing for both agencies would be paid according to formulas.
Any particular boundary change could significantly affect counties where
grazing land is transferred from the Forest Service to BIN.

ALTERNATIVE C: (Columns 18-21)

Alternative C would change both Section 3 (12.5 percent) and Section 15 (50
percent) grazing receipts to 25 percent. AU other receipts sharing for both
agencies would be allocated according to existing formulas. Any particular
boundary change could significantly affect counties where grazing land is
transferred from one agency to the other.
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ALTERNATIVE D: (Columns 22-25)

Alternative D would change only the amount of public domain timber receipts
BIN shares with the States/counties from 4 percent to 25 percent. All other
receipt sharing for both agencies would be allocated according to existing
administering agency formulas. Any particular boundary change could
significantly affect counties where timbered land is transferred from one
agency to the other.

ALTERNATIVE E: (Columns 26-29)

Alternative E would change all receipt sharing within BIN to 25 percent except
for minerals and O&C payments in Oregon. This alternative includes receipts
from all land and materials sales plus grazing and public domain timber. A

different boundary would have no particular adverse impact on the counties
involved but would increase the payment s to most c cxint ie s except whe re

partially offset by the PILT payment.

ALTERNATIVE F: (Columns 30-33)

Alternative F would change all grazing and timber receipts to 25 percent. The

difference between. Alternatives E and F is that the present BIN land and
materials allocation would not change except for public domain timber. The

bulk of this allocation is from land sales, which have no stability within a
county from year to year. The impact on any particular county's receipts for
a single year could be large for a year in which land sales are made if the
formula is changed to 25 percent. A boundary change would have no particular
adverse impact on the counties involved except in the event of a land sale for
lands changing from BIN to Forest Service administration. In these cases, the
allocation would increase only for the year of the sale.

O)NCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATION:

Although the legislative proposal will recommend specific boundary lines, they
will be subject to further refinement by Congress. Our analysis shows that
Alternatives A through D would have a significant adverse impact on many
affected counties. Alternative E would significantly increase the payments to
many counties and would include an occasional windfall in a given year in
counties where land sales are made. Alternative F would mitigate the adverse
impacts of Alternatives A through D in almost all cases, would remove the
fluctuating land sales situation, and would increase the total payments to
States by less than 2 million in an average year. This increase in payments
could be considered a way of sharing the Interchange savings with the States
and counties. We recommend Alternative F as the most equitable and acceptable
alternative. Alternative F is also one that would serve the two agencies well
in the future if more boundary changes ate proposed.
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EXPLANATORY FOOTNOTES

Current Percentages:

PD other 4 percent
PD timber 4 percent
Section 3 grazing district (Inside) 12.5 percent
Section 15 grazing district (Outside) 50 percent
O&C (18 counties) 50 percent
NFF 25 percent
MMS 50 percent
B-J 25 percent

O&C lands. Percentage remains at 50 percent on all O&C lands regardless
of jurisdiction.

Boundaries. Data is based on the January concept package boundaries and
In some cases June boundaries.

"All Counties" This set of data includes all counties within the State,
regardless of whether any acres would be exchanged within each county.

"Only Affected Counties." This set of data includes only counties within
a State where actual acres would be.exchanged.

Basis of Ihta.

NFF - Actual payments made in fiscal year 1985 based on actual fiscal year
1984 receipts.

(Forest Service/BLM) B-J - Actual payments made in fiscal year 1985 based
on actual fiscal year 1984 receipts.

BLM - PD other PD timber, Section 3, Section 15 fiscal year 1985 payment
fiscal year 1984 receipts.

MMS - Actual payments made in fiscal year 1984 based on fiscal year 1983
receipts

PILT - Actual payments made in fiscal year 1985 based on Mx of fiscal year
1983/1984 receipts.

O&C - Actual payments made in fiscal year 1984 based on fiscal year 1983
receipts.
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SALES

Section 32(c) of the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act of 1937 (7 U.S.C.
1011).

Authorizes the Secretary of Agriculture to sell (or exchange, lease, or
otherwise dispose of) to public authorities and agencies lands acquired
under the act, but only on condition that the property be used for public
purposes.

Section 2 of the Act of January 12, 1983 (Small Tracts Act) (16 U.S.C.
521d).

Authorizes the Secretary of Agriculture to sell (or exchange or
interchange) National Forest System lands that have a value of not nire
than p150,000 and that are (1) mineral fractions of 40 acres or less, (2)
parcels of 10 acres or less encroached upon by private parties, and (3)
road rights-of-way, reserved or acquired.

EXCHAES

APPENDIX 11
LAND DISPOSAL AUTHORITIES FOR ThE FOREST SERVICE AND BLM

FOREST SERVICE

Section 32(c) of the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act of 1937 (7 U.S.C.
1011).

Authorizes exchanges of land acquired under the act with public
authorities and agencies, but only on condition that the land be used for
public purposes. Exchanges may be made with private owners under
specified conditions.

Act of January 12, 1983 (Small Tracts Act)

Authorizes the Secretary of Agriculture to exchange or interchange (or
sell) National Forest System lands that have a value of not more than
$150,000 and that are (1) mineral fractions of 40 acres or less, (2)
parcels of 10 acres or less encroached upon by private parties, and (3)
road rights-of way, reserved or acquired.

GRANTS

1. Section 32(c) of the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act of 1937 (U.S.C. 1011).

Authorizes the Secretary of Agriculture to make grants of lands acquired
under the act to public authorities and agencies, but only on condition
that the lands be used for public purposes.
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TRANSFERS WITH OTHER DEPARTMENTS

1. Section 32(c) of the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act of 1937 (u.s.c. 1011).

The President has authority to transfer lands under this act but has
delegated this authority to the Administrator of the General Services
Administration by Executive Order 11609 7-22-71 (3 u.s.c. 301).

BUREAU OF IANI) MANAGEMENT

SALES

Act of March 3, 1877 (Desert Land Entry Act) (43 u.s.c. 321-339, as
amended).

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to issue a patent for up to 320
acres upon receipt of payment of $1.25 per acre from a claimant who
intends to reclaim desert lands by irrigation. Desert lands are defined
as all lands exclusive of timber land and mineral lands that will not
produce some agricultural crops without irrigation.

Act of June 14, 1926 (Recreation and Public Purposes Act) (43 U.S.C.
869-1, as amended).

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to sell or lease public lands at
less than fair market value to a State, county, municipality, political
subdivision, or nonprofit corporation or association for any recreation or
public purposes for which the sale or lease is authorized. Acreage
limitations apply.

Act of December 22, 1928 (color of Title Act) (43 U.S.C. 1068, 1069, as
amended).

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to issue a patent for up to 160
acres of public lands, upon receipt of payment of appraised market value
of the land, to a claimant who has held the land in good faith and in
peaceful, adverse, possession, under claim or color of title (1) for nDre
than 20 years or (2) for a period beginning after January 1, 1901, when
valuable improvements have been placed on the land

(a) Section 203 of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act of 1976 (43u.s.c. 1713, 1714).

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to sell at fair market value
public lands identified in land use planning (1) that are difficult and
uneconomic to manage and unsuitable for management by other Federal
departments, (2) that were acquired for a specific purpose and are no
longer needed for that or any other Federal purpose, or (3) whose disposal
will serve important public objectives, including expansion of communities
and economic development.
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5. (b) Section 209 of the Federal Land Policy arid Management Act of 1976 (43

U.S.C. 1719).

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior, after consultation with the
appropriate agency, to sell mineral interests owned by the United States
where the surface is or will be in private ownership, regardless of which
Federal entity may have administered the surface if (1) the land has no
known mineral values or (2) reservatIons of mineral rights is interfering
with or precluding development of the land for a more beneficial use than
mineral development.

EXCHANGES

1. Sections 205 and 206 of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act of 1976

(43 U.S.C. 1716). (Also applies to the Department of Agriculture.)

Section 205 authorizes acquisition by exchange. Section 206 authorizes
exchanges.

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior (and tie Secretary of Agriculture
for National Forest System lands) to exchange public lands or interests
therein if the public interest will be well served. Exchanges must be of
equal value and located in the same state.

GRANTS

Revised Statute 2275 and 2276 (1891), State Indemnity Selection (43 U.S.C.

851, 852, 870).

Authorizes grants of public lands to States to make up for lands In
sections 16 and 36 (school sections) that had been previously granted to
settlers under the Homestead Laws.

Section 4 of the Act of August 18, 1894 (Carey Act) (43 U.S.C. 641-648).

Authorizes the Secretary of the Interior to grant desert lands (as defined
in the Desert Land Entry Act) to the States for the purpose of
reclamation. States will make the land available in small tracts to
settlers.
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STATE COMMUNITY PROPOSED OFFICES REMAINIg

Arizona Saf ford BI.M

Phoenix-Mesa Both

California

Colorado

Idaho

Montana

Nevada

APPENDIX 12
COMMUNITIES WITH BOTH BIN AND FOREST SERVICE OFFICES

Alturas Both
Bakersfield Both
Bishop Forest Service
Cedarville Both
Eureka Both
Redding Forest Service
Susanvi lie Both

Alamosa-LaJara Both
Canon City Forest Service
Craig BLM
Denver Both
Durango Forest Service
Glenwood Springs Forest Service
Grand Junction BLM
Gunnison Forest Service
Kremmllng Forest Service
Meeker BIN
Mont rose Both

Boise Both
Burley BIN
Coeur d'Alene Forest Service
Idaho Falls Both
Pocateflo BIN
Salmon Forest Service

Billings BIll
Butte Forest Service
Dillon Forest Service
Great Falls Forest Service
Missou,la Forest Service

Carson City Both
Elko Both
Ely Both
Reno-Sparks Both
Tonopah Both
Winnemucca Both
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Eastern States Roila, Missouri Forest Service
Milwaukee, Wisconsin Forest Service
Jackson, Mississippi Forest Service



North Dakota

Oregon-Washington

Utah

Wyoming

APPENDIX 12 (continued)
COMMUNITIES WITH BOTH BLM AND FOREST SERVICE OFFICES

OMMIJNITY PROPOSED OFFICES REMAINI

Albuquerque Both
Carlsbad BLM

Taos Forest Service
Santa Fe Both

Dickinson BIN

Baker Forest Service
Burns Both
Eugene Both
Lakeview Both
Medford Both
Prineville Both
Roseburg Both
KLamath Falls Both
Wenatchee, WN Forest Service

Cedar City Both
Escalante Both
Fillmore Both
Moab BLM

Monticello BIN

P rice Both
Richfield Forest Service
St. George Bill
Salt Lake City Both
Vernal Both

Buffalo Both
Cody Both
Kemme re r Bill
Lander Both
Newcastle Forest Service
Pinedale Forest Service
Worland Both

Current Situation (No Action): 71 communities with both Bill and Forest Service
offices.
Proposed Action: 36 communities would continue to have offices for both
agencies; 35 communities would have either a Bill or a Forest Service office
but not both.
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GLOSSARY

ACCESSIBILITY: See MINERAL ACCESSIBILITY

ADJUDICATION: The processing of applications, entries, and claims to assure
full compliance with public land laws and regulations.

ALLOTMENT: See GRAZI ALLOTMENT.

ALLOWABLE CUT: The volume of timber that can be cut under specified
management plans during a given period.

ANIMAL UNIT MONTH (AUM): The amount of forage a cow and a calf (6 months of
age or under) or their equivalent in other grazing animals consume in 1
month. The AUM is used to calculate livestock carrying capacities and serves
as a basis for grazing fees.

APPLICATION: An acceptable formal request for rights in use of, or eventualtitle to, public lands or resources.

APPROPRIATED WATER USE: The legal right to the exclusive use of water, which
is (1) acquired by an individual and based strictly on priority appropriation
of water to beneficial use and (2) whose place of use is not limited to
riparian land.

AuTHORIZED GRAZI USE: The annual number of animal unit months (of forage)
of livestock grazing on Federal range authorized by license or permit for each
permittee.

BOARD FEET: A unit of measure of the wood in lumber, logs, bolts, or trees
equal to the amount of wood in a board 1 foot wide, 1 foot long, and 1 inch
thick before surfacing or other finishing.

BONUS: The amount a successful bidder pays to the United States for a Federal
mineral lease.

CAREY ACTS: The acts of August 18, 1894 (28 Stat. 372) and March 15, 1910 (36
Stat. 237; 43 U.S.C. Sec. 643), which provide for grants of desert land to
bona fide settlers.

COLOR OF TITLE ENTRY: An approved application to acquire title to public
lands in which the applicant, who has possessed the land to be acquired
erroneously but in good faith for at least 20 years, pays cash for tie land.

COMMIJNITIZA.TION AGREEMENT: An agreement that brings together leases
sufficient for the granting of oil and gas well permits under applicable state
spacing requirements. Coinmunitization involves one or nre specific geologic
formations.

CONSERVATION AREAS: Under the proposed BIN-Forest Service Interchange, areas
of newly established public land or other areas of public lands designated as
conservation areas by the Secretary of the Interior. Conservation areas are
precluded from the operation of the disposal provisions of the public land
laws but are otherwise managed for multiple use purposes.
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GLOSSARY

EASTERN STATES: All states bordering on or east of the Mississippi River.

ENDANGERED SPECIES: Any animal or plant species in danger of extinction
throughout all or a significant portion of its range as designated by the U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service under provisions of the Endangered Species Act.
See THREATENED SPECIES.

ENTRY: An application to acquire title to public lands.

ENVIRCX*IENTAL ASSESSMENT (EA): A concise public document for which a Federal
agency is responsible. An EA serves (1) to briefly provide enough evidence
and analysis for determining whether to prepare an environmental impact
statement (EIS) or a finding of no significance impacts; (2) to aid an
agency's compliance with the National Environmental Policy Act when no EIS is
needed; and (3) to facilitate preparation of an EIS when one is needed.

ENVIRMENTAL IMPACT STATEMENT (EIS): An analytical document that portrays
potential impacts on the human environment of a particular course of action
and its possible alternatives. An EIS is developed for use by decisionmakers
to weigh the environmental consequences of a potential decision.

FEDERAL LkND POLICY AND MANAGEMENT ACT OF 1976 (FLPMA): The act that (1) sets
out for the Bureau of Land Management standards for managing the public lands,
including land use planning, sales, withirawals, acquisitions and exchanges;
(2) authorizes the establishing of local advisory councils representing major
citizen groups interested in land use planning and management; (3) establishes
criteria for review of proposed wilderness areas; and (4) provides guidelines
for other aspects of public land management such as grazing.

FAIR MARKET VALUE: The amount in cash, or in terms reasonably equivalent to
cash, for which in all probability a leasable mineral deposit would be sold or
leased by a knowledgeable owner willing but not obligated to sell or lease to
a knowledgeable purchaser who desires but is not obligated to buy or lease.

FEDERAL LANDS: All land in the United States owned by the Federal Government,
regardless of how acquired or what agency administers it. Federal lands do
not include Indian reservations and other tribal lands.

GEOTHERMAL ENERGY: Energy generated from the Earth's internal heat.

GILSONITE: An extremely pure asphalt particularly valuable for the
manufacture of paints and varnishes.

GRAZING ALLOrMENT: An area of land where one or more livestock operators
graze their livestock. An allotment generally consists of Federal land but
may include parcels of private or State-owned lands.

GRAZING DISTRICT: An administrative subdivision of the rangelands under BLN's
jurisdiction, established under provisions of the Taylor Grazing Act to
facilitate the management of rangeland resources.
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GLOSSARY

HABITAT: A specific set of physical conditions that surround the singlespecies, a group of species, or a large community. In wildlife management,
the major components of habitat are considered to be food, water, cover, andliving space.

HABITAT MANAGEMENT PLAN: A written and officially approved plan for a
specific geographical area of Federal land that identifies wildlife habitatand related objectives, establishes the sequence of actions for achieving
objectives, and outlines procedures for evaluating accomplishments.

INFRASTR.UCTIJP.E: The set of systems and facilities that support a region or
community's social and economic structures. Examples of such systems include
transportation, education, medical service, communication, and fire and policeprotection.

INSTANT STUDY AREA: An area designated as a Bill primitive or natural area
before November 1, 1975 and designated a wilderness study area by the FederalLand Policy and Management Act without having to go through BLM's wildernessinventory.

KNOWN GEOLIIC STRUCTURE: A geologic structure in which an accumulation ofoil and gas has been discovered by drilling and that has been determined to beproductive.

KNOWN GEOrHERNAL RESOURCE AREA: A geologic structure in which a geothermalresource has been discovered by drilling and determined to be productive.
LEASABLE MINERALS: Minerals whose extraction from Federal land requires alease and the payment of royalties. Leasable minerals include coal, oil andgas, oil shale and tar sands; geothermal steam; potash; phosphate; sodium; andothers. (By law, coal is leased mainly on the basis of planning decisions;
other minerals can be leased on the basis of applications or planningdecisions or both.)

LIVESTOCK PERMITTEE: One who holds a permit to graze livestock on Federal,State, or certain privately owned lands.

LOCATABLE MINERALS: Gold, silver, lead, and others minerals recognized by thestandard authorities and found in enough quantity and of high enough qualityto justify their location under the Mining Law of 1872, as amended.

LU (LAND UTILIZATION) PROJEET LANDS: Privately owned submarginal farmlandsthat could not produce enough income to support the owner's family and werepurchased by the U.S. Department of Agriculture under Title III of the
Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act of 1937. Many of these lands were later
transferred to the U .S. Department of the Interior and are now administered by
the Bureau of Land Management.

MINERAL ACCESSIBILITY: The relative difficulty an Interested party has inreaching and extracting any mineral.

MULTIPLE USE: The management of renewable and nonrenewable resources ofpublic and National Forest System lands so that they are used In the
combination that will best meet the needs of the Anierican people.
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GLOSSARY

MULTIPLE USE-SUSTAINED YIELD CT: The Federal law that authorizes and directs
that national forests be managed under principles of multiple use for outdoor
recreation, livestock grazing, timber production, watershed protection, and
fish and wildlife habitat, to produce a sustained yield of products and
services, and for other purposes. This act does not provide for the use or
administration of the mineral resources of National Forest System lands or the
use or administration of Federal lands not within national forests.

NATIONAL C(NSERVATION AREA: A congressionally designated area that contains
important resources and whose main management objectives are (1) to conserve
and protect these resources, (2) to maintain environmental quality, and (3) to
provide for present and future users within a framework of multiple use and
sustained yield.

NATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY ACT (NEPA): The Federal law, going into effect
on January 1, 1970, that (1) establishes a national policy for the environment
(2) requires Federal agencies to become aware of the environmental
ramifications of their proposed actions, (3) requires full disclosure to the
public of proposed Federal actions and a mechanism for public input into the
Federal decisiorimaking process, and (4) requires federal agencies to prepare
an environmental impact statement for every major action that would
significantly affect the quality of the human environment.

NATIONAL FREST SYSTEM: Units of federally owi:ied forest, range, and related
lands throughout the United States and its territories, united into a
nationally significant system dedicated to the long-term benefit for present
and future generations. The National Forest System includes all national
forest lands reserved or witidrawn from the public domain of the the United
States; all national forest lands acquired through purchase, exchange,
donation, or other means; the national grasslands; land utilization projects
administered under Title III of the Bankhead-Jones Farm Tenant Act; and other
lands, waters, or interests therein that are administered by the Forest
Service or designated for administration through the Forest Service as part of

the system.

NATIONAL TRAILS SYSTEM: A network of nationally significant trails consisting
of (1) scenic trailsextended trails that provide outdoor recreation
opportunities and conserve nationally significant scenic, historic, natural,
or cultural qualities of areas through which they pass, and (2) recreation
trails--trails that provide a variety of outdoor recreation uses in or
reasonably accessible to urban areas.

NATIONAL WILD AND SCENIC RIVERS SYSTEM: Rivers and their immediate
environments that have outstanding scenic, recreational, geologic, fish and
wildlife, historic, cultural, and other similar values and are preserved in a
free flowing conditions. This system involves three classes of riwrs (1)
recreation--rivers or sections of rivers readily accessible by road or
railroad that may have some development along their shorelines and may have
undergone some impoundment or diversion in the past; (2) scenicri ye rs or
sections of rivers free of impoundments, with shorelines or watersheds still
largely undeveloped but accessible In places by roads; and wild--rivers or
sections of rivers free of impoundments and generally inaccessible except by

trails, with essentially primitive watersheds or shorelines and unpolluted
waters.
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GLOSSARY

NATURAL AREA: An area of Federal land managed for protection of its typicalor unusual plant or animal types, associations, or other biotic phenomena; orfor its outstanding scenic, geologic, pedologic, or aquatic features orprocesses.

O & C LANDS: Public lands in western Oregon that were granted to the Oregoncentral railroad companies (later the Oregon California Railroad Company) toaid in railroad construction but that were later forfeited and returned to theFederal Government by revestment of title. The term 0 & C lands, as oftenused, also refers to the reconveyed Coos Bay Military Wagon Road lands, whichare public lands In western Oregon that were once granted to Oregon to aid Inthe building of the Coos Bay Military Wagon Road but were later forfeited andreturned to Federal ownership by reconveyance.

OMITTED LANDS: Unsurveyed islands and other public lands omitted fromoriginal land surveys, that under Section 211 of the Federal Land Policy andManagement Act (FLPMA) may be conveyed to States or their political
subdivisions under the prnvisions of the Recreation and Public Purposes Act.
PATENT: The deed by which the Federal Government conveys ownership of Federallands.

PAYMENT IN LIEU OF TAXES (PILT): A payment to local units of governmentauthorized to help offset the loss of tax revenue caused by certain lands in acounty being held In Federal ownership.

PERFORMANCE BOND (COMPLETION BOND): A guarantee agreement that contains apromise of a thind party to complete or pay for the cost of completing aconstruction contract if the construction contractor defaults.
PRIMITIVE AREA: An area established to preserve, protect, and enhance landsof scenic splendor, natural wonder, scientific Interest, primitive
environment, and natural values for the enjoyment and use of present andfuture generations. BLM primitive areas are managed to maintain the samequality of lands included in the National Wilderness Preservation System.Upon completion of its wilderness review, BLM will no longer use the termprimitive area. As an administrative classification, the Forest Serviceprimitive area was abolished in September 1974.

PUBLIC DOMAIN: The territory ceded to the Federal Government by the original13 States and certain later additions of Federal land by cession, treaty, andpurchase.

PUBLIC LAND: Any land and interest in land owned by the United States withthe several states and administered by the Secretary of the Interior throughthe Bureau of Land Management except (1) lands on the outer continental shelfand (2) lands held for the benefit of Indians, Aleuts, and Eskimos.

QUILAIM: A document that relinquishes all claims to land.
RAME CONDITIa: The current productivity of a range relative to what thatrange is naturally capable of producing.

REXEIPTS: Any money received and credited to the proper account as requiredby law.
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GLOSSARY

RECREATION VISIT(R DAY: Tvelve visitor hours, which may be aggregated
continuously, intermittently, or simultaneously by one or nxre persons engaged
in outdoor recreation.

RENEWABLE RESOURCES: Resources that have the ability to renew their supply.

RESERVATIcN: A withdrawal, usually permanent; any Federal lands that have
been dedicated to a specific public purpose.

RESERVED WATER RIGHT: A water right
specific purposes and not subject to

reserved to the United States for
appropriation under State water laws.

RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PlAN (RNP): A BLM planning document, prepared in
accordance with Section 202 of the Federal Land Policy and Management Act,
that presents systematic guidelines for making resource management decisions
for a resource area. An RMP is based on an analysis of an area's resources,
their existing management, and their capability for alternative uses. RMPs

are issue oriented and developed by an interdisciplinary team with public
participation.

RIPARIAN: Pertaining to or situated or along the bank of a stream or other
body of water.

ROADLESS AREA: A portion of a national forest larger than 5,000 acres (or
smaller than 5,000 acres but contiguous to designated wilderness or primitive
areas) that contains no roads and has been inventoried by the Forest Service
for possible Inclusion in the National Wilderness Preservation System.

SAlABLE MINERALS: Sand, gravel, clay, and similar minerals of lower unit
value, which may be sold or disposed of by the land management agency.

Sc0PIM: An early and open process for determining the scope of issues to be
addressed in an EIS and for identifying the significant issues related to a
proposed action. Scoping may involve public meetings, field interviews with
representatives of agencies and interest groups, discussions with resairce
specialists and managers, and written comments in response to news releases,
direct mailings, and articles on the proposed action.

SELTION: An application to acquire title to public lands that is submitted
by an applicant who acquired the right to apply for such lands by receipt of a
grant, but surrender of his own lands in an exchange, by relinquishment of his
rights to other lands (lieu selection), by surrender of script, or by similar
means.

SEIULTANEOUS OIL AND GAS (SOG) LEASING: A lottery system of noncompetitive
oil and gas leasing applied to lands that were formerly included in
noncompetitive federal oil and gas leases that have expired or been cancelled
or relinquished. SOG leasing began in 1960, replacing a first come, first
served, over-the-counter system.

SPLIT ESTAiE: Land whose surface rights and mineral rights are owned by
different entities. Such a condition commonly occurs when surface rights are
owned by the Federal Government and the mineral rights are privately or State
owned or vice versa.
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STATE INDEMNITY (IN LIEU) SELECTION: A selection of public lands granted to aState to compensate it for lands owed the State but patented to others beforethe State could gain title.
SUSTAINED YIELD: The yield that a renewable resource can produce continuouslyat a given intensity of management.

ThREATENED AND ENDANGERED (T&E) SPECIES RECOVERY PLAN: A plan to bring aboutthe removal, of threatened or endangered species from the official Federallist. Prepared by a recovery team of on-the-ground professional appointed bythe U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service regional director, the plan lists factorsaffecting the biological status of assigned species, problems to be overcome,and measures needed to protect the species.

ThREATENED SPECIES: Any plant or animal
within the foreseeable future throughout
designated by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Act. See ENDA3ERED SPECIES.

species likely to become endangered
all or a part of its range as
Service under the Endangered Species

UNITIZATION AGREEMENT: An agreement or plan of development and operation for(1) the recovery of the oil and gas subject thereto as a single consolidatedunit without regard to the ownership of the separate 1eases and for (2) theallocation of costs and benefits on the basis defined by the agreement orplan. Unitization agreements are formed both for the exploration of unprovenoil and gas and for conducting enhanced recovery operations with provenresources.

USER RIGHTS: Permits, authorizations, leases, and any other time-limiteddocuments giving an individual the opportunity to use public or NationalForest System lands for specified purposes and under stated conditions.Permittees (users) are authorized to perform the actions or activities statedin the authorizing document upon payment of specified fees, under specifiedconditions, and for specified times. For purposes of this legislative EIS,user rights do not include contracts, such as timber sales, constructionprojects, or similar activities.
VALID FXISTI RIGHT: Any properly established right (accordingregulations) to develop or use lands or natural resources.
VALIDITY INVESTIGATIONS: As provided by the Mining Law of 1872,of lands by a land managing agency to determine whether valuableresources exist.

WILDERNESS AREA: An uncultivated, unirthabited, and usually roadless area setaside by Congress for preserving natural conditions.

WILDERNESS CHARACTE1USTICS: Attributes that society perceives asdistinguishing a wilderness landscape from some other land area, including thefollowing: an undeveloped area retaining its primeval character and influencewithout permanent improvements or human habitations; an area that generallyappears to have been affected mainly by the forces of nature with human worksubstantially unnoticeable; an area with outstanding opportunities forsolitude or a primitive and unconfined type of recreation; an area largeenough to be preserved in an unimpaired condition; and an area that maycontain ecological, geologic, or other features of scientific, educational,scenic, or historic value.
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WILDERNESS STUDY: The following Is a summary of procedures used and
authorities for BLM and Forest Service wilderness study.

FCREST SERVICE WILDERNESS STUDIES are generally carried out as part of the

Forest Service forest-level land and resource management planning process
required by tie National Forest Management Act of 1976 and tie
implementing regulations in 36 CFR 219. Some congressionallY designated
wilderness study areas (CWSAs) are protected pending congressional actions
on Forest Service recommendations as to an area's suitability for
wilderness designation. For other WSAs, the Forest Service (1) has the
discretion to release them for nonwilderness purposes If wilderness study
finds ti-em unsuitable for designation or (2) must protect them until
Congress acts if wilderness study finds them suitable for designation.

SECTION 603, FEDERAL LAND POLICY AND MANAGEMENT ACT requires the study of
roadless areas of 5,000 acres or more and roadless Islands that have been
identified in tie Inventory of public lands required under Section 201 of

FLPMA. Each such identified wilderness study area (WSA) is studied
through BIN's resource management planning system to analyze all its
values, resources, and uses. A recommendation of a WSA5 suitability or
nonsuitability for wilderness designation is then subnitted to Congress
through the Secretary of the Interior and the President. Until Congress
acts upon a recommendation, BIN manages a SA to protect Its wilderness
characteristics.
SECTION 202, FEDERAL LAND POLICY AND MANAGEMENT ACT--Under this section,
BLM may conduct wilderness studies for areas of less than 5 ,000 acres.
Under Section 202, if tie study finds an area nonsuitable for wilderness
designation, BIN has the discretion to release such areas for
nonwilderness management. If the study results In a recommendation of
suitability for designation, BIN must manage the area to protect its
wilderness characteristics until Congress acts.

WILDERNESS STUDY AREA (WSA): (1) On public lands, a roadless area that has
been inventoried (but not designated by Congress) and found to have wilderness
characteristics as described in Section 603 of the Federal Land Policy and
Management Act of 1976 and Section 2(c) of the Wilderness Act of 1964. (2) On
National Forest System lands, a roadless area designated by Congress for
further evaluation and recommendations by the Forest Service.

WIThDRAWAL: An action that restricts the disposition of public lands, holding

them for specific public purposes; public lands that have been dedicated to
specific public purposes.
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